Zentralinstitut für Seelische Gesundheit Direktor: Prof. Dr. Andreas Meyer-Lindenberg Klinik für Psychiatrie und Psychotherapie des Kindes- und Jugendalters Direktor: Prof. Dr. Dr. Tobias Banaschewski

LIVING AND COPING WITH STRESS: NEUROIMAGING FINDINGS IN THE FRAMEWORK OF AN ONGOING LONGITUDINAL STUDY

Inauguraldissertation zur Erlangung des Doctor scientiarum humanarum (Dr. sc. hum.) an der Medizinischen Fakultät Mannheim der Ruprecht-Karls-Universität zu Heidelberg

> vorgelegt von Maximilian Monninger

> > aus Herten 2021

Dekan: Prof. Dr. med. Sergij Goerdt

Referent: Prof. Dr. med. Dr. rer. nat. Tobias Banaschewski

TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS				
L	IST	OF FIGURES	3	
L	IST	OF TABLES	4	
1]	NTRODUCTION	6	
	1.1	Early life stress	8	
	1.2	STRESS DURING CHILDHOOD AND ADOLESCENCE	11	
	1.3	IMPACT OF STRESS ON INTERNALIZING SYMPTOMS	14	
	1.4	COPING WITH STRESS		
	1.5	Hypotheses		
2]	EMPIRICAL STUDIES 2	26	
	2.1	STUDY 1: THE LONG-TERM IMPACT OF EARLY LIFE STRESS ON ORBITOFRONTAL CORTICAL		
	Тні	CKNESS	27	
	2.2	STUDY 2: COPING UNDER STRESS: PREFRONTAL CONTROL PREDICTS STRESS BURDEN DURIN	١G	
	THE	COVID-19 crisis	53	
3		GENERAL DISCUSSION 7	72	
	3.1	LIMITATIONS	80	
	3.2	Оитьоок	82	
4	e la compañía de la c	SUMMARY 8	34	
5]	REFERENCES 8	36	
6		CURRICULUM VITAE 11	12	
7	1	ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS 11	4	

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

ACC	Anterior Cingulate Cortex
ACE	Adverse Childhood Experiences
ADHD	Attention-Deficit / Hyperactivity Disorder
AUDIT	Alcohol Use Disorders Identification Test
BDI-II	Beck Depression Inventory
BPD	Borderline Personality Disorder
CAR	Cortisol Awakening Response
CBT	Cognitive Behavioral Therapy
CRISIS	Coronavirus Health and Impact Survey
CT	Cortical Thickness
dlPFC	Dorsolateral Prefrontal Cortex
dmPFC	Dorsomedial Prefrontal Cortex
DSM-IV	Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders
ELS	Early Life Stress
EMA	Ecological Momentary Assessment
EMI	Ecological Momentary Intervention
ENIGMA	Enhancing Neuro Imaging Genetics through Meta-Analysis
EPI	Echo-planar imaging
FTND	Fagerström Test for Nicotine Dependence
FWE	Family-wise error
HRF	Hemodynamic response function
IAPS	International Affective Picture System
IFG	Inferior Frontal Gyrus
K-SADS-PL	Schedule for Affective Disorders and Schizophrenia for School-Aged Children
LS	Life Stress
MARS	Mannheim Study of Children at Risk
MDD	Major Depression Disorder
MEI	Mannheimer Elterninterview
MEL	Munich Event List
MFG	Middle Frontal Gyrus

Montreal Neurological Institute
Medial Prefrontal Cortex
Magnetic Resonance Imaging
Orbitofrontal Cortex
Prefrontal Cortex
Posttraumatic Stress Disorder
Real-time functional MRI neurofeedback
Structured Clinical Interview for DSM-5
Standard Error
Statistical parametric mapping version 12
Stop-Signal Delay
Stop-Signal Reaction Time
Stop-Signal Task
Trier Social Stress Test
Ventrolateral Prefrontal Cortex
Ventromedial Prefrontal Cortex
Virtual Reality
Wake Forrest University

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1. Scatterplot for LS in infancy and depressive symptoms in young adulthood37
Figure 2. (A) Effects of early LS on OFC thickness. Corresponding results for the association
between early LS and OFC thickness for 190 participants including the outlier ($\beta = -0.273$,
SE = 0.070, $p < 0.001$). (B) Effects of early LS on OFC thickness. Reduced CT in the right
medial OFC. Color bars represent negative log(10) P-values
Figure 3. Scatterplot of the association between depressive symptoms and OFC thickness.
Elevated depressive symptoms are associated with decreased CT in the right OFC ($r = -0.221$,
p = 0.002)
Figure 4. Mediation analysis. Path model showing an indirect path for MDD symptoms,
partially explaining the impact of early LS on OFC thickness in adults. The direct path
remained significant
Figure 5. (A) Association of right IFG activity and COVID-19 impairments at the baseline
assessment. Higher affective control was related to decreased stress burden during the first
wave of the COVID-19 pandemic. (B) and (C) Association of right IFG activity and right
MFG activity and COVID-19 impairments at the first follow-up assessment during the
summer. Higher cognitive activity was related to decreased stress burden caused by the
COVID-19 pandemic. (D) Association of right IFG activity and COVID-19 impairments at
the second follow-up assessment. Higher affective control was related to decreased stress
burden at the beginning of the second wave of the pandemic
Figure 6. Timeline and proposed stress model at different stages during the COVID-19
pandemic. An initial high load of emotional distress requires adequate affective coping of the
IFG at the beginning of the first and the second wave of the COVID-19 pandemic. Prolonged
socio-economic uncertainties involve cognitive control of the IFG and MFG to overcome
these challenges during the ongoing crisis

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1. Sample characteristics 38	3
Table 2. Whole-brain analysis of significant associations between LS at different	
developmental stages and morphological components representing FreeSurfer output based or	1
the Desikan-Killiany atlas	ŀ
Table 3. Results of the regions of interest analyses for the emotion regulation task and the	
stop-signal task	
Table 4. Sample description and descriptive data	ŀ
Table 5. Results of further sensitivity analyses using brain activity as main predictor to	
explain stress burden	7

1 INTRODUCTION

Major life events, traumatic experiences, and prolonged stress exposure are among the most prominent risk factors for the onset and persistence of long-lasting physical and mental health impairments, including coronary heart diseases and autoimmune diseases, but also major depression disorder (MDD) and post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD). In one of the initial studies assessing aversive experiences in childhood, nearly 50 % of around 14,000 adults retrospectively reported the experience of at least one traumatic event in childhood from one of seven categories, such as psychological, physical or sexual abuse, parental violence, or living with a household member suffering from a mental health disorder (Felitti et al., 1998). Moreover, the exposure to such adverse childhood experiences (ACE) was associated with an increased risk for alcoholism, drug abuse, obesity, and a variety of further physical diseases in adulthood, such as cardiovascular or other chronic diseases. Replicating and expanding those findings, ACEs were found to account for almost one third of lifetime psychiatric disorders in a representative sample of over 50,000 adults across 21 countries (Kessler et al., 2010). Besides direct consequences on an individual's physical and mental health (Hughes et al., 2017), ongoing stress load during development is related to socioeconomic disadvantages, lower social integration, decreased professional success (Liu et al., 2013), unhealthy lifestyles (Monnat & Chandler, 2015), and overall reduced life expectancy (Rod et al., 2020). Remarkably, a cohort study investigated the association of the experience of ACEs and suicide attempts in almost 18,000 adults (Dube et al., 2001). While the prevalence for a suicide attempt was 3.8 % in the general population, the risk for an attempted suicide was 2 to 5 times increased in those with previous exposure to ACEs, indicating ACEs as a tremendous risk factor for suicidal ideation and attempts. Moreover, the impact of prolonged stress exposure is not only limited to an individual itself, but affects families and communities, and is to a certain degree transgenerational (Berlin et al., 2011; Dixon et al., 2008; Pears & Capaldi, 2001; Youssef et al., 2018).

The exact pathways linking life stress in early years to the development of major health impairments are not yet fully understood. However, over the last years several important factors have been identified. For instance, the crucial role of the timing of a stressor, the type, and the frequency of its occurrence have been highlighted in the development and persistence of mental health impairments (Croft et al., 2019; Herzog et al., 2020; Schalinski et al., 2016). In addition, in recent years, an overwhelming amount of neuroimaging studies pointed to structural and functional alterations in distinct brain areas, such as the prefrontal cortex (PFC), the amygdala, or the hippocampus, as mediating factors in the association of stressful experiences and mental health impairments (Bick & Nelson, 2016; Herzog & Schmahl, 2018).

This thesis aims at further investigating the specific impact of stressful life events at distinct developmental stages on structural brain alterations and its association with mental health exemplary described for MDD in the framework of the Mannheim Study of Children at Risk (MARS), an ongoing epidemiological at risk cohort study following its participants since birth. Moreover, we provide novel evidence for the importance of adaptive coping to an unforeseen stressor. Therefore, we will first briefly outline the impact of stressful events at different developmental stages on behavior and brain maturation, with a focus on the PFC. Given its critical role in socio-affective and emotional processing, the PFC is widely considered to be particularly vulnerable to early life adversities (Heim & Binder, 2012; Teicher et al., 2003). Furthermore, it is one of the latest brain regions to fully develop, with a postnatal maturation in gray matter volume until late adolescence (Andersen & Teicher, 2008; Gee & Casey, 2015; Lenroot & Giedd, 2006), and thus especially sensitive to environmental adversities occurring in early years (Lupien et al., 2009).

However, given the high prevalence of adverse childhood experiences, the question arises why some individuals do not suffer from those traumatic experiences neither immediately nor in the long run, while others show long lasting mental and physical health impairments. The characterization and impact of individual risk and protective factors, such as coping strategies, personality traits, or social integration is a main focus in trauma research (Holz et al., 2019; Traub & Boynton-Jarrett, 2017). Therefore, in the second part of this thesis, we will introduce emotion regulation and cognitive control as coping mechanisms in response to unforeseen stress, their association with early life adversities, and their underlying neural pathways.

We, as humans, are characterized by lifelong ongoing development and maturation. Starting during gestation and continuing postnatally during infancy probably the most tremendous but typical neuro-developmental changes occur within likely the shortest period (Lupien et al., 2009; Pfefferbaum et al., 1994; Vasung et al., 2019). Afterwards, childhood and adolescence as a transition phase into adult life are marked with ongoing growth not only in physical constitution but also in socio-affective behavior (Arnett, 2001; Crone & Dahl, 2012; Kilford et al., 2016; Somerville, 2013). Exposure to critical life events or ongoing stress is consistently shown to alter these normal developmental trajectories (Felitti et al., 1998; Lupien et al., 2009). A fundamental understanding of critical time periods in which development is particularly sensitive to stress exposure is therefore inevitable (Heim & Binder, 2012). The following section outlines the consequences of stress exposure from infancy to adolescence on behavior, psychopathology, and neural outcomes.

1.1 Early life stress

Exposure to perinatal and early life stress (ELS) in infancy is critically involved in the onset of a variety of physical health impairments (Crouch et al., 2019), such as an increased risk for cardiovascular diseases (Bellis et al., 2015; Farr et al., 2015), diabetes (Basu et al.,

2017), asthma (Gilbert et al., 2015) or even cancer (Morton et al., 2012). ELS includes a variety of different noxious events, predominantly focusing on environmental adversities such as growing-up in poverty, the experience of chronic family disharmony, the sudden loss of a relative, or parental psychopathology, but include also severe traumatic events, with an immediate direct impact on an individual, such as physical or sexual abuse or maltreatment (Crouch et al., 2019; Finkelhor et al., 2013). Moreover, ELS marks a risk factor for abnormal development with regard to stress-related hormonal functioning (Yam et al., 2015). For instance, children exposed to maternal depression within the first year after birth showed elevated levels of cortisol segregation in response to an acute stressor (Dreger et al., 2010). Furthermore, interpersonal trauma experienced up to the age of 2 years, such as physical or emotional abuse, neglect, or witnessing of maternal partner violence, led to reduced cognitive development at the age of 8 years compared to those without a history of traumatic experiences in infancy (Enlow et al., 2012).

Remarkably, the risk for developing a mental disorder is up to twice as high for children exposed to ELS. Around 45 % of all childhood-onset psychiatric disorders and around 30 % of later-onset disorders are associated with ELS, with a marked difference in the onset, progression, and treatment response in exposed patients. Even more, the experience of ELS is associated with a markedly increased risk for suicidality in later life (Angst et al., 2011; Cowan et al., 2016; Turecki et al., 2012; Wanner et al., 2012). For instance, in a nation-wide Danish sample, Ostergaard investigated the relationship of six different adversities in infancy, including low social class, severe marital discord, overcrowding, paternal criminality, maternal mental disorder, and placement in foster care, and Attention-Deficit/Hyperactivity Disorder (ADHD) in childhood (Ostergaard et al., 2016). Early life adversity was strongly related to ADHD diagnoses in later life, with a dose-depended

relationship, indicating the more adversity in infancy the higher the risk for developing ADHD before the age of 20 years.

1.1.1 Effect of early life stress on brain structure and function

A variety of studies reported abnormal brain development related to the exposure to early life adversities. For instance, several studies investigated the consequences of early life institutionalization, often being associated with early psychosocial and physical neglect (Sheridan et al., 2012), on brain maturation. Gray matter volume reductions were consistently found in adopted adolescents previously institutionalized compared to adoptees who were never institutionalized (Mehta et al., 2009; Sheridan et al., 2012). Moreover, the authors found distinct alterations in the hippocampus and the amygdala. In addition, diminished emotion regulation abilities and increased amygdala volumes in children who were adopted to the United States compared to those who were growing up with their birth family was reported (Tottenham et al., 2010). Besides the consequences of institutionalization, further studies addressed effects of further dimensions of ELS on brain alterations. For instance, Hanson investigated the impact of poverty and socio-economic disparities on brain maturation from infancy into early childhood in a sample of 77 children (Hanson et al., 2013). The authors found reductions in overall gray matter volume, especially in frontal and parietal regions, in those children who grew up under low socioeconomic conditions. Interestingly, children living in low-income environments were characterized by delayed brain maturation from infancy to early childhood, indicating that low socioeconomic environments may alter typical brain development.

So far, animal models demonstrated alterations in the PFC in degus and rhesus macaques, which were separated from their parents in infancy (Helmeke et al., 2009; Rilling et al., 2001; Sanchez et al., 2001). Moreover, Yuan et al. reported long-term effects of early

life stress on the prefrontal brain in squirrel monkeys (Yuan et al., 2021). Between the ages of 17 to 27 weeks female monkeys in the experimental condition were separated from their group once a week for one hour. Around 9 years later, those monkeys which were exposed to early life stress were characterized by hyper-connectivity between parts of the PFC and subcortical structures, including the amygdala and hippocampus, indicating long-lasting effects of stress in infancy on the PFC. However, evidence for the impact of ELS on PFC alterations in human samples remains limited. For instance, in 37 healthy adolescents early life stress up to the age of 5 years and ongoing stress between the ages of 14 and 17 years were assessed via parent report (Tyborowska et al., 2018). In addition, structural brain scans were conducted at the ages of 14 and 17 years. Brain changes from 14 to 17 years were highly associated with early life stress, indicating that more negative life events in infancy resulted in greater brain volume decreases, especially in prefrontal, frontal, and temporal regions, but also in subcortical structures. In contrast, pubertal stress was not related to gray matter alterations. In line with these results, our own group reported significantly decreased orbitofrontal cortex (OFC) volumes in young adults who were at risk of poverty during infancy (Holz et al., 2015), suggesting sustained effects of early life adversity reaching until adulthood, and indicating prefrontal regions as particularly sensitive to environmental threat.

1.2 Stress during childhood and adolescence

Childhood and adolescence are characterized by typical developmental changes in self-perception and socio-affective behavior, such as moving from parents to peers, a higher sensitivity to peer influence, or altered emotional reactivity (Crone & Dahl, 2012; Kilford et al., 2016; Somerville, 2013). Given the high numbers of traumatic experiences obtained in children and adolescents, this transition time is widely considered as a highly sensitive period for environmental adversities (Hauser et al., 2011; Lupien et al., 2009). In a representative German sample of adolescents aged 14 years and older, physical abuse was reported by 2.8 %

and sexual abuse by 1.9 % of the participants (Hauser et al., 2011). In addition, 6.6 % of all participants reported severe emotional neglect, whereas 10.8 % reported severe physical neglect, underlining a critically high prevalence of severe events in youths.

1.2.1 Effect of stress during childhood and adolescence on brain structure and function

Several studies demonstrated the detrimental impact of childhood-onset maltreatment on functional and structural brain alterations. Here, we briefly outline findings on the impact of childhood and adolescence adversities with a focus on prefrontal regions. For instance, Hart reported hyperactivation of the ventromedial PFC (vmPFC) and the anterior cingulate cortex (ACC) during an emotion processing task in adolescents who experienced childhood maltreatment before the age of 12 years in comparison to children previously not exposed to maltreatment (Hart et al., 2018). Adolescent girls who were exposed to socio-economic disadvantages between the age of 5 years until the age of 16 years showed altered neural responses in the medial PFC during a reward task, with these alterations mediating the association between socio-economic disparities and current depressive symptoms at the age of 16 years (Romens et al., 2015). Gray matter volume reductions in the OFC, the ACC, and the hippocampus were found in patients with child-abuse related complex PTSD compared to healthy controls (Thomaes et al., 2010). Self-reported emotional maltreatment before the age of 16 years was linked to volume reductions in the dorsomedial PFC (dmPFC) in adult patients with internalizing disorders (van Harmelen et al., 2010). Adults who were exposed to self-reported childhood trauma were characterized by diminished gray matter volume in the cingulate gyrus and showed an increased cortisol awakening response (CAR) compared to non-exposed individuals, suggesting an altered stress-sensitivity associated with childhood maltreatment (Lu et al., 2013).

Besides its impact on prefrontal regions, several further regions are consistently linked to childhood-onset stress. For instance, childhood neglect and abuse at the ages of 11 to 13 years was a significant predictor of alterations in the amygdala and hippocampal volume (Herzog et al., 2020; Teicher et al., 2018). Similar results were found by Mielke who investigated brain alterations and its interplay with oxytocin in women with or without the experience of physical or sexual abuse before the age of 18 years (Mielke et al., 2018). For trauma-exposed individuals the authors report different relationships between cortisol levels and structural brain alterations in the amygdala, the hypothalamus and the nucleus accumbens, all regions which have been previously linked to childhood maltreatment.

Together with the ongoing typical neurodevelopmental changes, the above-mentioned findings demonstrate that the timing of environmental stress is crucial in the development of stress-related alterations. Moreover, these findings point to sensitive periods in development, but also to distinct brain regions which are both particular vulnerable to threatening events and ongoing stress exposure (Gee & Casey, 2015). However, most of the studies outlined above used retrospectively collected data on childhood adversities (Anda et al., 2006; Crouch et al., 2019; Felitti et al., 1998), which are highly susceptible for recall-bias. A recall-bias indicates that test subjects remember past events or experiences as better or worse, or as less or more frequent than they actually were (Coughlin, 1990), thereby decreasing the validity of the data. Moreover, the exact timing of an adverse event, especially during early life stages, for instance in infancy, is difficult to access. If there is no acceptable information provided by the parents or documented for instance in medical records or court files, infantile amnesia often prevents adults to remember certain events which happened prior to the age of 3 years (Alberini & Travaglia, 2017). Therefore, prospectively collected longitudinal data, especially for early life stress, is particularly needed to overcome these limitations.

1.3 Impact of stress on internalizing symptoms

The experience of ELS is consistently associated with the development, persistence, severity, and treatment-responsivity in internalizing disorders, particularly in MDD (Chapman et al., 2004; Nanni et al., 2012; Nelson et al., 2017). A recent meta-analysis reported that childhood maltreatment was associated with a 2.66 times increased risk for developing MDD in adulthood, and 46 % of MDD patients experienced any form of childhood adversity (Nelson et al., 2017). In patients with exposure to childhood maltreatment the onset of MDD was around four years earlier than in those without a history of adverse childhood experiences (Nelson et al., 2017). Moreover, maltreated patients had an increased risk for developing chronic depressive symptoms (Nanni et al., 2012), and were characterized by heightened resistance to treatment (Nanni et al., 2012; Nelson et al., 2017). The following section briefly introduces MDD, followed by neurobiological findings and their interplay with ELS.

1.3.1 Prevalence and clinical characteristics of MDD

MDD is one of the most prevalent and severe mental disorders in the general population. Around 8.1 % of the adult German population currently suffer from MDD, with women being more affected than men, and an overall lifetime prevalence of 11.6 % (Busch et al., 2013). MDD is characterized by an ongoing dysregulation of affective states, a lower mood, and a reduced interest in previously positively experienced leisure activities or social interactions (American Psychiatric Association, 2013). Besides those cardinal symptoms, further symptoms include a lack of motivation, alterations in eating or sleeping behavior, difficulties in concentrating, and sustained reduced self-esteem (American Psychiatric Association, 2013). Moreover, those affected frequently report suicidal ideation, whereas suicide attempts are documented in 15 to 40 % patients with a diagnosis of MDD (Chen & Dilsaver, 1996; Riihimäki et al., 2014; Sokero et al., 2005), causing MDD to be one of the

most lethal mental disorders (Ösby et al., 2001). In addition, around 50 to 85 % of those affected experience one or more relapses (American Psychiatric Association, 2013; Burcusa & Iacono, 2007), indicating the far reaching consequences of MDD.

1.3.2 Neural underpinnings of internalizing symptoms

Several meta-analyses investigated the neural underpinnings related to MDD. For instance, Kempton reported smaller volumes of the orbitofrontal cortex, the hippocampus, the basal ganglia, and the thalamus in MDD patients compared to healthy controls (Kempton et al., 2011). In addition, the authors found differences in hippocampal volume between those participants experiencing a current depressive episode compared to those in remission. Besides that, Bora found overall gray matter volume reductions in the rostral ACC (Bora et al., 2012). Furthermore, the authors reported significant volume reductions in the dorsolateral and dorsomedial PFC in patients who previously suffered from multiple depressive episodes. Similar results were found by Lai, demonstrating alterations of the ACC when comparing MDD patients to healthy adults (Lai, 2013). Finally, in medication-free MDD patients, gray matter reductions in prefrontal and limbic regions were found compared to healthy controls (Zhao et al., 2014). While gray matter volume is a composite measure derived from the product of cortical thickness (CT) and surface area (Raznahan et al., 2011), alterations in those distinct cortical measures have been additionally linked to MDD. For instance, the largest ever worldwide study conducted in the framework of the ENIGMA (Enhancing Neuro Imaging Genetics through Meta-Analysis) project compared anatomical data of 2,148 MDD patients to almost 8,000 healthy controls at different ages (Schmaal et al., 2017). They found that in adult MDD patients the OFC was thinner than in healthy controls. In addition, adolescents with MDD were characterized by reduced overall surface area, and had distinct regional reductions, particularly in frontal regions, such as the medial OFC and the superior frontal gyrus.

1.3.3 Neural pathways linking internalizing symptoms to early life stress

So far, studies investigating the association of ELS, MDD, and structural and functional brain alterations are sparse. For instance, Saleh investigated the impact of ELS on neurocognitive performance and brain alterations in a sample of 64 medication-free depressed adults compared to 65 healthy controls (Saleh et al., 2017). Participants reported the experience of 19 traumatic events during childhood and adolescence up to the age of 17 years. Exposure to severe family conflicts, emotional trauma, and sexual abuse in childhood and adolescence predicted the diagnosis of MDD. Moreover, increased ELS was related to diminished performance during neuropsychological testing. Interestingly, decreased OFC and caudate volumes were related to increased ELS in childhood and adolescence. In a recent prospective study, Weissman reported decreased hippocampal and amygdala volumes in adolescents previously exposed to childhood adversities. Further, those volumetric reductions mediated the relationship between childhood adversities and an increasing depressive symptomatology two years later, suggesting a neural pathway between ELS and MDD (Weissman et al., 2020).

Taken together, several studies so far highlighted the detrimental impact of ELS at different developmental stages on the brain. Moreover, a robust link between ELS and MDD has been demonstrated with mounting evidence pointing to a dramatically increased risk for MDD, early disease onset, prolonged persistency, and diminished treatment-response as a consequence of ELS. However, the underlying neurobiological pathways connecting ELS and MDD remain largely unknown. Therefore, the first part of this thesis aims to further investigate the relationship of ELS, MDD, and brain alterations.

In the second part of this thesis, we will introduce two distinct coping mechanisms, emotion regulation and cognitive control, in response to acute and ongoing stress, briefly discuss their relationship to early life adversities, and describe their biological underpinnings.

16

1.4 Coping with stress

The ability to adapt to new and stressful environments starts very early in life and continues to be inevitable across the life span. However, while some coping mechanisms are considered to be adaptive to certain adversities, others may appear successful in the first place, but are followed by negative consequences in the long run. In addition, the question arises why some individuals cope better with adverse events while others do not. The following section gives a brief overview of different coping mechanisms, their association with early life stress, and associated neural underpinnings, with this thesis focusing on emotion regulation and inhibitory control.

1.4.1 Emotion regulation

A core feature in response to environmental stress or threatening events is an adequate, adaptive, and fast regulation of emotional states. Emotion regulation hereby refers to the ability to react to and modulate emotional states (Gross, 2015; Holley et al., 2017) and encompasses a variety of affective processes, such as cognitive reappraisal or emotional suppression. Cognitive reappraisal is considered as an adaptive emotional coping strategy to decrease negative emotions. It comprises the ability to actively reinterpret an emotion-eliciting situation to change its emotional impact (Goldin et al., 2008). It is thereby considered as an antecedent-focusing strategy, starting before the complete activation of emotional responses has begun (Gross, 1998, 2002). Emotional suppression, however, describes an approach to hide, stop or redirect emotion-expressive behavior, and thus is considered as a response-focused strategy, stepping in when an emotional response has been fully generated (Goldin et al., 2008; Gross, 2002).

Experimental studies found that cognitive reappraisal has a positive impact on affect regulation, it is associated with increased experience of positive emotions in everyday life,

and overall better mental health conditions (Garnefski & Kraaij, 2006; Garnefski et al., 2004; Gross, 2002, 2015; Hu et al., 2014; Moore et al., 2008). Therefore, cognitive reappraisal is widely considered as an adaptive emotion regulation strategy. In contrast, emotional suppression is associated with increased emotional arousal and internalizing symptoms, impairments in cognitive performance, and heightened negative affect in daily life (Compare et al., 2014; Eastabrook et al., 2014; Gross & John, 2003; Haga et al., 2007; Katana et al., 2019; Nezlek & Kuppens, 2008; Schafer et al., 2017). Excessive use of emotional suppression is thus considered as maladaptive.

1.4.1.1 Emotion regulation, stress, and psychopathology

Difficulties in emotion regulation have been documented in a wide range of stressrelated mental disorders, such as MDD, PTSD, or borderline personality disorder (BPD; Aldao et al., 2010), but are also highly linked to early life adversities (Poole et al., 2017, 2018; Repetti et al., 2002). For instance, in young adults prenatally exposed to cocaine, difficulties in emotion regulation have been reported (Richardson et al., 2019). In a sample of 262 children and adolescents, maltreatment was related to greater use of emotion suppression (Weissman et al., 2019). Further, in trauma exposed adults, excessive use of emotion suppression was positively associated with psychopathology (Amstadter & Vernon, 2008). In addition, increased use of suppression was associated with higher depression scores (Joormann & Gotlib, 2010; Kudinova et al., 2018; Sai et al., 2016). In contrast, frequent usage of cognitive reappraisal was linked to reduced risk for MDD in children who were exposed to parental psychopathology (Kudinova et al., 2018). Moreover, the habitual use of cognitive reappraisal moderated the impact of early life adversities on chronic stress in adults (Kalia & Knauft, 2020), suggesting the protective role of cognitive reappraisal between early life and adult stress.

1.4.1.2 Neural components of emotion regulation

From a neural perspective, several meta-analyses indicate the important role of the PFC in emotion regulation (Davidson et al., 2000; Ochsner et al., 2002). Together with the amygdala, the PFC interacts to form a connected system which mediates adaptation to stress and emotion. Parts of the PFC are hereby widely considered as top-down-regions which regulate the amygdala in response to threatening or aversive stimuli (Davidson et al., 2000). Therefore, adaptive emotion regulation strategies, such as cognitive reappraisal, are associated with an increased activity in the inferior frontal gyrus (IFG), ventrolateral PFC (vIPFC), dorsolateral PFC (dIPFC), medial PFC (mPFC), and reduced amygdala reactivity to negative stimuli (Gross, 2015).

Given these rather general neural findings, alterations in neural activity related to emotion regulation have been well documented with regard to early life adversities. For instance, childhood poverty has been found to be related to reduced PFC activity in an emotion regulation task in adults (Kim et al., 2013; Liberzon et al., 2015). In contrast, in children and adolescents with a history of maltreatment, higher activity of the PFC and lower involvement of the amygdala during an affective reappraisal task were related to lower risk for depression (Rodman et al., 2019), suggesting the protective role of adequate usage of reappraisal against environmental stress.

1.4.2 Inhibitory control

Inhibitory control is, aside from working memory and cognitive flexibility, a core domain of executive functions (Diamond, 2013; Morgan & Lilienfeld, 2000) and refers to the ability to voluntarily stop or suppress an undesirable, inappropriate or irrelevant behavior, attention or thought (Casey et al., 2002; Durston et al., 2002). Appropriate inhibitory control enables us to resist various temptations in daily life, such as eating too much chocolate or to keep on a boring task, even if there would be more pleasant alternatives (Diamond, 2013). Inhibitory control is suggested to have an extended developmental progression (Constantinidis & Luna, 2019; Kochanska et al., 2001), i.e., starting early in life, infants are already able to inhibit or delay unwelcomed behavior, possibly representing an appropriate adaption to external expectations, such as waiting for meals or playing with toys of siblings (Kochanska, 1997; Morasch & Bell, 2011). Continuing in early childhood until adolescence, adequate inhibitory control becomes more and more important to fulfill the general requirements of kindergarten, school, and society. Laboratory studies assessing inhibitory control performance report a rapid improvement from infancy to childhood and adolescence (Constantinidis & Luna, 2019), with findings also showing the beneficial use of early inhibitory control trainings. For instance, preschoolers received a training to promote executive functions, including aspects of self-regulation, memory, and attention over a period of up to two years in their classroom from their regular teachers (Diamond et al., 2007). Compared to children who received a different curriculum, including the same academic teaching, but without specific training on inhibitory control, children in the training group performed significantly better in two standardized laboratory tasks. In turn, a better task performance was positively related to academic success, indicating the importance of adaptive inhibitory control (Diamond et al., 2007).

1.4.2.1 Inhibitory control, stress, and psychopathology

Difficulties and impairments in inhibitory control across the life span are often linked to impulsivity and are highly prevalent in mental disorders, but also associated with early life adversities (Lukito et al., 2020; McTeague et al., 2016; Piguet et al., 2016). In a meta-analysis Lipszyc and Schachar investigated the association of inhibitory control during the stop-signal task (SST), a widely used task to assess response inhibition, and 10 different mental disorders, including ADHD, schizophrenia, and MDD (Lipszyc & Schachar, 2010). Impaired SST performance, as reflected by the stop-signal reaction time (SSRT), was prominent in several mental disorders, including ADHD, schizophrenia, or obsessive-compulsive disorders, whereas only little evidence was found for inhibitory control deficits in MDD or anxiety disorders. With regard to early life adversities, young children prenatally exposed to methamphetamine showed reduced performance during inhibitory control (Derauf et al., 2012). Children who experienced early life maltreatment had significantly more difficulties in inhibitory control compared to children without a history of maltreatment (Cowell et al., 2015). Adopted children who have been to multiple foster homes performed significantly worse during an inhibitory control task than non-adopted children and adopted children who have been to only one prior foster home (Lewis-Morrarty et al., 2007). In addition, adolescents who were adopted in infancy showed diminished performance in a cognitive control task (Mueller et al., 2010). Furthermore, early life institutionalizing was associated with behavioral deficits during inhibitory control in adults (Chugani et al., 2002). Furthermore, in a longitudinal study Anzman-Frasca followed a cohort of 192 girls from the ages of 7 to 15 years and investigated the adaptive role of inhibitory control on psychosocial, cognitive, and weight outcomes (Anzman-Frasca et al., 2015). Increased levels of inhibitory control, as assessed via parental report at the participants' age of 7 years, predicted lower levels of depressive symptoms, higher self-reported self-competence, and better performances in school between the ages of 9 to 15 years, indicating the beneficial usage of inhibitory control on well-being across childhood and adolescence.

1.4.2.2 Neural components of inhibitory control

From a neural perspective, inhibitory control has been linked to a functional and structural involvement of a fronto-basal-ganglia circuit including the IFG, the middle and medial frontal gyrus, and the basal ganglia (Aron, 2007; Aron et al., 2004; Verbruggen & Logan, 2008). For instance, several functional MRI studies using the SST found that the IFG

was highly activated when the initial stop process was successful, representing efficient inhibitory control (Verbruggen & Logan, 2008). Moreover, previous studies found impaired stop performances in participants with lesions to the basal ganglia, indicating a substantial role of additional subcortical contribution in inhibitory control (Verbruggen & Logan, 2008).

With regard to early life stress, several studies found an association between neural alteration and stress exposure. For instance, functional connectivity abnormalities were found in adolescents with a history of childhood abuse compared to non-exposed adolescents (Hart et al., 2018). Our own group found decreased neural responses in several frontal areas, including the IFG and the ACC during inhibitory control in young adults who were prenatally exposed to tobacco smoke (Holz et al., 2014). In contrast, in adults exposed to childhood maltreatment less inhibition of the right IFG by the dorsal ACC was associated with better inhibitory control, suggesting inhibitory control and its underlying neural pathways as potentially adaptive to environmental stress (Elton et al., 2014).

Besides the long-lasting relationship between early life stress and inhibitory control alterations, a recent study documented the impact of acute stress on inhibitory control (Roos et al., 2017). Using the Trier Social Stress Test (TSST; Kirschbaum et al., 1993), a widely applied instrument to induce acute social stress, Roos found diminished inhibitory control in participants previously exposed to acute stress (Roos et al., 2017). These results highlight the importance of adaptive coping particularly under stress.

In summary, emotion regulation and inhibitory control are well investigated coping strategies, with mounting evidence highlighting parts of the PFC to be particularly involved. Difficulties in coping strategies are highly prevalent in mental disorders and have been consistently linked to ELS. However, most of the studies described above investigated coping in response to chronic or acute stress, with the predictive value in response to future stressors of those strategies remaining largely unknown. Therefore, this thesis further aimed at predicting stress burden due to an unprecedented naturalistic event by using neural activity elicited during emotion regulation and inhibitory control assessed prior to this event.

1.5 Hypotheses

1.5.1 Long-term effects of early adversity on brain morphology

Long-term effects of life stress on distinct components of brain morphology, including cortical volume, CT, and surface area have been investigated in many studies using retrospectively collected data on early adversities. Given this approach, recall-bias of participants cannot be ruled out, indicating the necessity for prospectively collected measures. In contrast, given the unique longitudinal design of our study following adults since birth, we previously reported OFC volume alterations in young adults who were at risk for childhood poverty (Holz et al., 2015), with the impact of life stress on CT and surface area remaining unknown. Therefore, study 1 addresses the impact of adverse life events prospectively collected in regular intervals on orbitofrontal CT and surface area in a sample of 190 adults who underwent structural MRI at the age of 25 years. We expect decreased orbitofrontal CT and surface area in those, who were previously exposed to increased adverse events.

1.5.2 The crucial role of timing

Previous findings highlighted the importance of critical time periods in which distinct neural regions are particularly sensitive to environmental stress. However, longitudinal studies following children from birth into adulthood are sparse, but particularly needed to investigate those sensitive periods. Our longitudinal study design thereby enables us to quantify stressful life events at different developmental stages, particularly in infancy, childhood, and adolescence (study 1) and investigate their specific impact on brain morphology in adulthood. Given previous findings, we expect brain alterations in those who were exposed to heightened stressful events in infancy.

23

1.5.3 Early life stress, the brain, and mental health

So far, the underlying pathways connecting the experience of childhood adversities and internalizing symptoms to brain alterations are poorly understood. Therefore, we additionally aimed at investigating the underlying pathways between ELS, brain alterations, and MDD symptoms, by testing whether the effect of ELS on structural alterations in adults is mediated by depressive symptoms throughout young adulthood. Depressive symptoms were assessed at the participants' age of 22 and 23 years using the Beck Depression Inventory (BDI-II; Hautzinger et al., 2006). We expected MDD symptoms in young adults to mediate the relationship between ELS and morphological aberrations and thereby provide a potential pathway linking early LS, depressive symptoms, and brain alterations.

1.5.4 Coping under stress

Effective coping with unknown, threatening, and fearful events is highly important, with findings indicating difficulties in coping mechanisms to be highly prevalent in those exposed to ACEs and in those with mental disorders. However, the predictive value of neural activity on stress burden has not yet been extensively investigated, especially with regard to a naturally occurring, acute stressor. In study 2, we investigated two coping strategies, namely emotion regulation and inhibitory control, and explored their usage during a naturally occurring stressor, i.e., the COVID-19 pandemic. In early 2020 the novel SARS-CoV-2 virus caused a global health crisis, affecting physical and mental health, and led to unprecedented restrictions in daily life around the world. Therefore, appropriate coping in response to such a stressor is inevitable to overcome the distinct challenges caused by the pandemic. We expected that higher emotion regulation and inhibitory control assessed prior to the pandemic would predict lower stress burden during the COVID-19 crisis. Moreover, we hypothesized that emotion regulation in order to overcome perceived stress burden would be more

important at the beginning of the first and second wave of the crisis when participants were confronted with direct threat due to high infection rates and increased death numbers, whereas inhibitory control would become increasingly important to cope with the ongoing socioeconomic uncertainties during the pandemic in the summertime when infection rates decreased and social contact restrictions eased.

2 EMPIRICAL STUDIES

2.1 Study 1: The Long-Term Impact of Early Life Stress on Orbitofrontal Cortical Thickness

Published as:

Monninger, M., Kraaijenvanger, E.J., Pollok, T.M., Boecker-Schlier, R., Jennen-Steinmetz, C., Baumeister, S., Esser, G., Schmidt, M., Meyer-Lindenberg, A., Laucht, M., Brandeis, D., Banaschewski, T., Holz, N.E. (2019). The Long-Term Impact of Early Life Stress on Orbitofrontal Cortical Thickness, *Cerebral Cortex*, 30 (3), 1307-1317.

2.1.1 Abstract

Early adversity has been related to brain structure alterations and to an increased risk of psychiatric disorders. The orbitofrontal cortex is a key region for emotional processing, with structural alterations being described in several mental disorders. However, little is known about how its cortical thickness is affected by the long-term impact of life stress at different developmental stages. The present study aimed to investigate the effect of life stress during infancy, childhood and adolescence on cortical thickness alterations in the orbitofrontal cortex and on psychopathology in 190 adults of an ongoing prospective cohort study. Chronic stressful life events were assessed in regular intervals. Participants rated depressive symptoms at the ages of 22 and 23 years. Morphometric data were collected at the participants' age of 25 years. Chronic life stress during infancy were associated with reduced cortical thickness in the right orbitofrontal cortex and increased depressive symptoms. Moreover, the impact of chronic life stress during infancy on orbitofrontal cortex thickness was partially mediated by depressive symptoms in adulthood, suggesting an interplay of early life stress, psychopathology and cortical thickness alterations. Our findings highlight the longterm impact of early life stress on an affective core brain structure and psychopathology later in life.

2.1.2 Introduction

Adverse childhood experiences (ACE) are highly prevalent among individuals suffering from mental disorders (Kessler et al., 2010). ACEs often refer to traumatic experiences such as sexual and physical abuse or neglect (Felitti et al., 1998), but also encompass exposure to chronic life stress (LS), including growing up in poverty, experiencing long-term parental conflicts or witnessing severe illness of a relative (Finkelhor et al., 2013). Exposure to LS is associated with an increased risk of psychopathology, such as Major Depressive Disorder (MDD; Carr et al., 2013) and somatic illness (Felitti et al., 1998), underlining the crucial role of LS in the behavioral and biological development of children and adolescents (Cicchetti & Carlson, 1989; Pechtel & Pizzagalli, 2011).

Several studies have highlighted the impact of the timing of LS on brain development and psychopathology (Andersen & Teicher, 2008; Lupien et al., 2009), with findings indicating that brain regions involved in emotional processing and with an ongoing postnatal development are particularly vulnerable to early environmental stress (Heim & Binder, 2012; Teicher et al., 2003). The prefrontal cortex (PFC) is one of the last regions in the brain to fully develop, showing a postnatal increase in gray matter and reaching its peak volume in adolescence (Andersen & Teicher, 2008; Gee & Casey, 2015). Given these neurodevelopmental changes from infancy to adolescence, it is crucial to gain an understanding of critical time periods in which brain development is particularly sensitive to LS (Gee & Casey, 2015). Indeed, a variety of neuroimaging studies have reported detrimental effects of early LS on the PFC, particularly in orbitofrontal regions (De Brito et al., 2013; Hanson et al., 2010; Holz et al., 2015; Saleh et al., 2017). For example, a smaller volume of the orbitofrontal cortex (OFC) was found in physically abused children (Hanson et al., 2010). Our own group demonstrated significantly decreased OFC volumes in young adults who had been at risk of poverty during infancy (Holz et al., 2015), suggesting persistent effects of early life adversity. Moreover, the OFC is a key region in emotion regulation, reward processing and motivational processing (Davidson et al., 2000; Rubia, 2010), and morphometric and functional alterations have been linked to several mental disorders, such as MDD (Bremner et al., 2002; Lacerda et al., 2004; Peterson et al., 2009).

Cortical volume is a composite measure, determined by the product of cortical thickness (CT) and surface area (Raznahan et al., 2011). Therefore, a sole focus on volume alterations may underestimate the complexity of neural development (Sowell et al., 2004). CT and surface area follow different developmental trajectories, representing two genetically distinct morphometric properties (Panizzon et al., 2009), which might be affected by LS at different developmental stages in distinct ways. CT has been found to have a major impact on overall cognitive and behavioral functioning (Shaw et al., 2006), with CT alterations being frequently reported in several mental disorders such as MDD (Peterson et al., 2009; Wagner et al., 2012).

Moreover, there is growing evidence of an impact of ACEs on CT in children and adolescents, with an emphasis on the importance of early life stress. For example, 6-9-yearold children who had been exposed to prenatal maternal depression showed significantly reduced CT in the right frontal lobe, including superior and medial orbitofrontal regions, which in turn was linked to increased affective instability (Sandman et al., 2015). In early institutionalized children, CT reductions were found in prefrontal, parietal and temporal areas, and mediated the association of deprivation with impulsivity and inattention (McLaughlin et al., 2014). A higher parental educational level predicted increased CT in the right ACC and the left superior frontal gyrus in typically developing children aged 4-18 years, which suggests a potential impact of chronic adverse living conditions on CT development (Lawson et al., 2013). Furthermore, sexual or physical abuse in childhood was associated with more conduct disorder and hyperactivity symptoms and reduced CT in a wide range of frontal structures, including the anterior cingulate (ACC), the superior frontal gyrus, and the anterior orbitofrontal cortex in children (Kelly et al., 2013). Similar results were found in adolescents aged 13-20 years, replicating the detrimental impact of abuse on CT alterations in the ventromedial PFC and the lateral OFC (Busso et al., 2017).

Taken together, while these findings demonstrate a strong association of LS at different developmental stages with OFC structure and CT alterations in general, research investigating the long-term impact of exposure to chronic early LS on CT, and the interplay of LS, CT and psychopathology, is sparse. Thus, assessing the timing of long-term consequences of early life burden on CT might contribute to a better understanding of the neural mechanisms increasing the risk of mental disorders.

Therefore, we aimed to investigate the long-term impact of exposure to chronic LS at different developmental stages on OFC thickness. Using longitudinal data from 190 currently healthy young adults, we addressed the following: First, we investigated the long-term impact of LS during development on OFC thickness during adulthood. Chronic LS was assessed at regular intervals, beginning at the participants' age of 3 months, which allowed us to disentangle critical time periods from infancy to adolescence within one sample. In addition, we aimed to clarify whether morphological alterations are exclusive to CT or are also present in surface area. Childhood maltreatment as well as socioeconomic disparities have been previously linked to surface area changes (Kelly et al., 2013; Noble et al., 2015), with findings suggesting reduced surface area in a wide-range of regions, including temporal areas and medial orbitofrontal regions. To our knowledge, so far there are no studies focusing on OFC surface alterations and the long-term consequences of LS from infancy to adolescence. Therefore, we explored the impact of LS at different developmental stages on the OFC surface area, expecting reduced surface area associated with increased chronic LS given the previous reported studies. Second, we aimed to replicate previous findings linking early LS to an elevated risk of developing depressive symptoms in later life (Heim & Binder, 2012). Finally, we aimed to clarify the interplay of early LS, psychopathology during young adulthood, and CT alterations. Depressive symptoms in childhood and early adolescence have been linked to an increased rate of cortical thinning in adolescence (Bos et al., 2018; Luby et al., 2016), suggesting an early and fastened CT maturation as a consequence of childhoodonset MDD with the exact pathways to remain unknown. Therefore, we aimed to test whether the effect of early LS on CT alterations in adults is mediated by depressive symptoms throughout young adulthood to provide a potential pathway linking early LS, depressive symptoms and CT changes.

2.1.3 Materials and Methods

2.1.3.1 Sample

The present investigation was conducted in the framework of the Mannheim Study of Children at Risk, an ongoing prospective study of the long-term outcomes of early psychosocial and biological risk factors following children at risk for psychopathology since birth (for more details, see Laucht et al., 2000). Initially, 384 infants were recruited from two obstetric and six children's hospitals and were included in the sample according to a three by three-factorial design (factor 1 varying the degree of obstetric complications, 0 = no risk, 1 = moderate risk, 2 = high risk; factor 2 varying the degree of psychosocial adversity, 0 = no risk, 1 = moderate risk, 2 = high risk), which resulted in an overrepresentation of infants with increased psychosocial risk factors at birth. Starting at the age of 3 months, information on physical health, life stress and psychopathology was collected prospectively up to the age of 25 years. From the initial sample, 18 participants (4.7 %) were excluded due to severe disabilities and 57 participants (14.8 %) were classified as dropouts, resulting in a final sample of 309 participants. At the age of 25 years, an extensive screening procedure, including the Structured Clinical Interview for DSM-IV (SCID-I German version; Wittchen et al., 1997), was administered by trained psychologists to assess psychiatric disorders, somatic

health status and medication level in the current sample. Thus, we included a subsample of 190 healthy adults of the initial sample who reported no current psychopathology, no somatic illness, were free of any psychotropic medication at the time of the MRI assessment and fulfilled usual MRI criteria.

2.1.3.2 Assessments

2.1.3.2.1 Life stress

Life stress was recorded using a shortened and modified version of the Munich Events List (MEL; Maier-Diewald, 1983). The interview covered several areas of chronic stressors, which were adjusted for different developmental stages. The items included stressors regarding parental socioeconomic disadvantages, negative health outcomes, and living and environmental conditions, such as long-term parental disharmony, unemployment, illness of a relative or unsatisfactory housing. Since chronic stress is characterized by the prolonged presence of adverse conditions (Miller et al., 2007; Ostiguy et al., 2009), the burden had to be present for at least 3 months to be classified as chronic LS. LS was first assessed by interviewing either both parents or the participants' mothers, starting at the participants' age of 3 months until the age of 4 years. Thereafter, chronic LS were rated by the participants' parents using a self-report version of the MEL up to the participants' age of 15 years. Starting at the 15-year assessment, participants rated chronic life events themselves. An event was noted if it occurred within one year prior to the assessment time. For each assessment wave, LS scores were computed by summing up all single items. Subsequently, separate Ztransformed stress scores were calculated for the assessment waves up to the age of 4 years, representing infancy and toddlerhood (later referred to as infancy), up to the age of 11 years, representing childhood, and up to the age of 19 years, representing adolescence (Guerra et al., 2012).
2.1.3.2.2 Depressive symptoms

Depressive symptoms according to the DSM-IV were assessed in the 190 participants using the German version of the Beck Depression Inventory (BDI-II; Hautzinger et al., 2006) at the ages of 22 and 23. Separate sum scores were calculated for each assessment wave, after which an overall Z-transformed depression score was computed by adding up the separate sum scores in order to gain a broader overview of depressive tendencies in the participants, with the two assessment waves highly correlated with each other (r = .559, p < .001). Overall, depressive symptoms did not reach clinical cut-offs.

2.1.3.3 Covariates

The results were controlled for several confounders, including gender, lifetime substance abuse (lifetime nicotine, lifetime alcohol use, frequency of lifetime cannabis intake), pre- and early postnatal obstetric adversity, given their previously reported associations with morphological alterations. In addition, we controlled for lifetime MDD diagnoses, lifetime anxiety disorder diagnoses and years of education. Details on the assessments of these variables are described in the supplement.

2.1.3.4 Anatomical data

We acquired 1 x 1 x 1 mm³ T1-weighted high-resolution anatomical images with 192 slices covering the whole brain (matrix 256 x 256, repetition time = 2300 ms, echo time = 3.03 ms, 50 % distance factor, field of view 256 x 256 x 192 mm³, flip angle 9°) using a 3T scanner (Magnetom TRIO; Siemens, Erlangen, Germany) with a standard 12-channel head coil.

Cortical reconstruction and volumetric segmentation were performed with the Freesurfer image analysis suite, Version 6.0.0, which is documented and freely available for download online (<u>http://surfer.nmr.mgh.harvard.edu/</u>). The technical details of these

procedures are described in previous publications (Fischl & Dale, 2000). In brief, this analysis suite includes several corrections, normalization, segmentation and transformation procedures before extracting CT, surface area and volume measures in defined brain regions. CT was calculated as the shortest distance between pial surface and white matter boundaries, measured in millimeters (mm). All images were visually inspected for segmentation errors after cortical reconstruction.

2.1.3.5 Statistical Analysis

All statistical data and Z-transformed results from FreeSurfer were entered into SPSS Statistics 25 (IBM, Armonk, NY) for further analysis. For the OFC morphology, a-priori defined regions-of-interest (ROI) analysis was conducted based on the Desikan-Killiany parcellation atlas (Desikan et al., 2006) separately for the left and right hemisphere, followed by an exploratory, therefore uncorrected, analysis of the whole-brain and surface area. A threshold of p <.05 was used for all analysis. Pearson correlations were calculated to analyze the relationship between LS and depressive symptoms, LS and OFC morphology, LS and all covariates (sex, obstetric risk, lifetime substance abuse, years of education and lifetime MDD and anxiety disorder diagnosis), and depressive symptoms and the above-mentioned covariates. Linear regression models were subsequently used to analyze the relationship between LS and OFC morphology controlling for all covariates. Total intercranial volume was used as an additional covariate when cortical volume was entered as the outcome measure. Moreover, since right and left medial parts of the OFC were regions of interest, a conservative Bonferroni correction (p = .025) for the two OFC hemispheres was applied; this largely did not change the results given that the right but not left OFC would still reach significance. Additional sensitivity analyses were performed to control for the robustness of significant effects. We used Cook's distance to determine outliers based on the independent variables (i.e., LS and depressive symptoms). Participants reporting extreme (more than 3

standard deviations above the mean) or highly influential values of LS or MDD were excluded. The effect of early LS on OFC thickness was additionally controlled for LS in childhood and adolescence to specify the nature of the effect. Therefore, LS in childhood and adolescence were separately entered into the linear regression model linking early LS with the right medial OFC thickness including all above mentioned covariates.

The regression-based mediation model tested considered all the above mentioned covariates using the PROCESS macro for SPSS (Hayes, 2013). To test the mediating effect of depressive symptoms on the relationship between early LS and CT, the following criteria must be fulfilled. First, an association between LS during development and CT in adulthood must be present. Second, an association between CT at the age of 25 years and depressive symptoms in young adulthood must be established. Third, an association between LS during development and depressive symptoms in young adulthood must be present. To test the significance of the indirect effect a bootstrap estimation approach with 10,000 samples providing bias-corrected confidence intervals was used. (We additionally tested a mediation model with CT alterations in adulthood as mediator linking early LS to MDD symptoms, which can be found in the supplement.)

2.1.4 Results

2.1.4.1 Sample characteristics

Sample characteristics are shown in Table 1. As expected, chronic life events at different developmental stages were significantly correlated. That is, early LS was positively linked to chronic LS during childhood (r = .388, p < .001) and adolescence (r = .250, p < .001), with chronic LS during childhood also being positively related to chronic LS in adolescence (r = .339, p < .001). Chronic LS during infancy as well as adolescence was positively related to depressive symptoms in young adulthood (infancy: r = .234, p < .001,

Figure 1; adolescence: r = .291, p < .001). One participant was classified as an outlier, reporting 26 chronic life events, which were more than three standard deviations above the mean. After excluding this outlier, the association between LS in infancy as well as adolescence and depressive symptoms remained significant (infancy: r = .256, p < .001; adolescence: r = .293, p < .001). Childhood LS was not significantly related to depressive symptoms (r = .124, p = .090). LS and depressive symptoms were not related to the covariates (see supplement).



Figure 1. Scatterplot for LS in infancy and depressive symptoms in young adulthood.

Elevated exposure to early LS is related to more depressive symptoms in young adults (r = 0.234, p < 0.001). After excluding one outlier, the results remained significant (r = 0.256, p < 0.001).

Table 1. Sample characteristics

Participants, No.	190
Female sex, No. (%)	107 (56.3)
Life stress, mean (SD)	
infancy	6.68 (4.43)
childhood	5.04 (3.11)
adolescence	4.91 (2.91)
Depressive Symptoms, mean (SD)	
at age 22	4.36 (4.88)
at age 23	3.97 (4.67)
Lifetime MDD diagnoses, No. (%)	10 (5.3)
Lifetime Anxiety Disorder, No. (%)	42 (22.1)
Obstetric Risk, mean (SD)	0.95 (0.99)
Lifetime substance abuse	
AUDIT score ^a , M (SD)	16.48 (10.83)
FTND score ^a , M (SD)	3.21 (1.98)
Cannabis abuse, No. (%)	43 (22.6)

Abbreviation: AUDIT, Alcohol Use Disorders Identification Test; FTND, Fagerström Test for Nicotine Dependence.

^a Unstandardized sum scores

2.1.4.2 Cortical thickness and life stress

Overall LS from infancy to adolescence was significantly associated with reduced CT in the right medial OFC (β = -.196, SE = .071, p = .007). In detail, we found a significant association for LS reported up to the age of 4 years and CT in the right medial OFC at the age of 25 years (β = -.274, SE = .070, p <.001, Figure 2). Moreover, LS in childhood was significantly related to CT in the left medial OFC (β = -.154, SE = .072, p = .034). There were no further regions of the OFC showing significant alterations in CT.

2.1.4.3 Sensitivity analyses

After excluding one outlier, the association between LS in infancy and right medial OFC remained significant, irrespective of the adjustment for sex, obstetric adversity, lifetime substance abuse, years of education and lifetime MDD and anxiety diagnosis ($\beta = -.218$, SE = .073, p = .003). In addition, the results remained significant after separately controlling for all covariates and LS during childhood ($\beta = -.250$, SE = .079, p = .002) and for all covariates and LS during adolescence ($\beta = -.210$, SE = .075, p = .006). In contrast, the association between LS in childhood and left medial OFC thickness was no longer significant after adjustment for sex, obstetric adversity, lifetime substance abuse, years of education and lifetime MDD and anxiety diagnoses ($\beta = -.136$, SE = .074, p = .067). Furthermore, adulthood stressors, which were reported at the age of 25 years, were not related to OFC thickness (left: $\beta = -.070$, SE = .079, p = .374; right: $\beta = .030$, SE = .077, p = .703).



Figure 2. (A) Effects of early LS on OFC thickness. Corresponding results for the association between early LS and OFC thickness for 190 participants including the outlier ($\beta = -0.273$, SE = 0.070, p < 0.001). (B) Effects of early LS on OFC thickness. Reduced CT in the right medial OFC. Color bars represent negative log(10) P-values.



Figure 3. Scatterplot of the association between depressive symptoms and OFC thickness. Elevated depressive symptoms are associated with decreased CT in the right OFC (r = -0.221, p = 0.002).

2.1.4.4 Surface area, volume and life stress

There was no significant association between OFC surface area in both hemispheres and chronic LS in infancy, childhood and adolescence. Further, there were no significant correlations between LS and volume alterations in the OFC (all p-values > .05).

2.1.4.5 Cortical thickness and depressive symptoms

There was an inverse relationship between left and right medial orbitofrontal CT and depressive symptoms during young adulthood (left: r = -.176, p = .015; right: r = -.221, p = .002, Figure 3), indicating that a thicker OFC was linked to fewer depressive symptoms. After excluding outliers and controlling for sex, obstetric adversities, substance abuse and years of education this relationship remained significant for the right OFC ($\beta = -.229$, SE = .072, p = .002), but not for the left OFC ($\beta = -.122$, SE = .074, p = .104).



Figure 4. Mediation analysis. Path model showing an indirect path for MDD symptoms, partially explaining the impact of early LS on OFC thickness in adults. The direct path remained significant.

2.1.4.6 Mediation Analysis

There was a negative indirect effect of LS in infancy on OFC thickness in adults through depressive symptoms (indirect effect = -.0386, SE = .022, 95 % CI = -0.0915 to -0.0068), with a significant path between LS in infancy and MDD scores (β = .222, SE = .074, p = .003, Figure 4) and between depression scores and right OFC thickness (β = -.174 SE = .073, p = .019). The direct path between early LS and CT remained significant (β = -.209, SE = .073, p = .005), suggesting that the impact of LS in infancy on CT was partially mediated by depressive symptoms in young adulthood.

2.1.4.7 Whole-brain analysis

The results from the exploratory, and thus uncorrected, whole-brain analysis of significant associations for CT, surface area and volume, and LS at different developmental stages are shown in Table 2. After controlling for sex, obstetric adversities, lifetime substance abuse, lifetime MDD diagnosis, lifetime anxiety disorder diagnosis, years of education and when applicable, total intercranial volume, there were no significant associations between LS

in infancy and cortical alterations in young adults. In contrast, chronic LS in childhood was negatively correlated with the left caudal ACC (r = -.167, p = .021) and the left parahippocampal surface area (r = -.219, p = .002). In addition, LS during adolescence was inversely related to cortical thickness of the right transverse temporal lobe (r = -.161, p = .026) and the left entorhinal cortex volume (r = -.199, p = .006).

Table 2. Whole-brain analysis of significant associations between LS at different developmental stages and morphological components representing FreeSurfer output based on the Desikan-Killiany atlas

		I	nfancy			
Cortical thickness		Surface area		Cortic	al volume	
		Fro	ontal lobe			
right rostral middle frontal	r =146, p = .044			right pars triangularis	r = .144, p = .048	
		Tem	poral lobe			
		left fusiform	r = .166, p = .022	left fusiform	r = .149, p = .040	
		right inferior	r = .162,	right inferior	r = .159,	
		temporal	p = .026	temporal	p = .029	
		right para- hippocampal	r = .196, p = .007			
		Ci	ingulate			
		left posterior cingulate	r = .151, p = .037	left posterior cingulate	r = .148, p = .041	
			nildhood			
Cortical thicl	kness	Sur	face area	Cortical volume		
		Fro	ntal lobe	left caudal middle frontal	r =146, p = .045	
		Tem	poral lobe			
		left para- hippocampal [*]	r =219, p = .002			
		Ci	ingulate			
		left caudal anterior [*]	r =167, p = .021			
		Ad	olescence			
Cortical thicl	kness	Sur	face area	Cortic	ical volume	
			poral lobe			
right transverse temporal [*]	r =161, p = .026	left entorhinal	r =147, p = .043	left entorhinal ⁺	r =199, p = .006	

* associations remained significant after controlling for all covariates

⁺ association remained significant after controlling for all covariates and total intercranial volume

2.1.5 Discussion

The present study aimed to investigate the long-term impact of childhood exposure to chronic stress at different developmental stages on structural brain alterations in healthy young adults. In the framework of an ongoing longitudinal study, our results provide evidence of the detrimental impact of exposure to chronic stress in early life on cortical thickness. Specifically, we observed reduced CT in the right OFC in individuals who experienced heightened exposure to chronic adversities during infancy and toddlerhood (up to the age of 4 years). In contrast, chronic LS in childhood and adolescence was not significantly related to CT alterations in the OFC at the age of 25 years. Moreover, we replicated previous findings linking chronic childhood adversity to elevated depressive symptoms later in life. Furthermore, reduced CT in the right OFC was associated with elevated depressive symptoms. Finally, our results revealed that the impact of early adversity on brain alterations in young adults was partially mediated by depressive symptoms.

Our findings are in line with previous studies investigating CT reductions in the OFC after exposure to adverse childhood experiences. To date, most studies have investigated the direct influence of traumatic experiences, such as abuse or separation, on an individual (Gold et al., 2016; Kelly et al., 2013). One goal of the present study was to broaden this focus to chronic stressful life events, thus emphasizing the persistent impact on the individual. These adversities, such as parental separation, unsatisfactory living conditions or poverty, are potential risk factors for the development of severe mental disorders such as MDD later in life (Greif Green et al., 2010). Using longitudinal data on stressful life events, prospectively reported by the participants' parents during early childhood, our results demonstrate a long-lasting impact of early environmental risk factors on CT development throughout the lifespan.

Cortical thickness is determined by the size, density and arrangement of neurons (Narr et al., 2005). Yet, the lifetime development of CT is not fully understood. After an increase during infancy (Lyall et al., 2015), recent studies observed a linear and stable decline in CT in healthy participants, which begins around the age of 4 years (Ducharme et al., 2016; Forde et al., 2017). During this decline, which is often referred to as a synaptic pruning phase, unnecessary neural connections are removed, resulting in a region- and age-specific decreased CT (Forde et al., 2017; Petanjek et al., 2011). Higher-order brain regions, such as the PFC, are suggested to undergo this reorganization of neural connectivity until late adolescence and into young adulthood (Forde et al., 2017; Petanjek et al., 2017; Petanjek et al., 2011). In the present study, we demonstrated that increased exposure to adverse life events up to the age of 4 years was associated with CT reductions more than 20 years later, suggesting two potential pathways: First, while a stable cortical thinning throughout the life span is considered as normal maturation (Lemaitre et al., 2012; Petanjek et al., 2011), an accelerated decline in CT might be a consequence of prolonged exposure to early LS. Second, CT growth is reported to be completed by the age of 2 years, highlighting infancy as a critical period for brain development (Lyall et al., 2015). Therefore, adversities occurring in infancy might result in a cortical developmental delay, which may in turn result in altered neural maturation.

Moreover, in our sample, structural alterations were limited to CT, and were not found regarding surface area. CT and surface area have been shown to be characterized by distinct genetic and developmental properties (Lyall et al., 2015; Raznahan et al., 2011), with their product representing cortical volume (Raznahan et al., 2011). In line with other studies (Gold et al., 2016; McLaughlin et al., 2014), our findings suggest that chronic LS appears to distinctly affect CT and surface area, thus emphasizing the need to consider the two components separately in order to better understand their specific impact on brain plasticity and their potential contribution to mental disorders.

Alterations in cortical development are observed in several mental disorders, such as MDD (Wagner et al., 2012; Zhao et al., 2017), although the precise pathways remain poorly understood. Our results suggest that depressive symptoms might mediate the pathway

between early LS and OFC thickness. So far, several studies have investigated the effect of stressful life events on depressive symptoms, showing a robust positive association (Shapero et al., 2014). In line with the diagnostic criteria linking MDD to mood disturbances and a loss of pleasure in activities or social interaction (Wittchen et al., 1997), numerous studies reported blunted OFC activity during reward processing in MDD (Eshel & Roiser, 2010), which is one of the core neurobiological mechanisms underlying the disorder (Pechtel & Pizzagalli, 2011). Indeed, the OFC is assumed to be a key region in the top-down regulation of emotional and motivational, reward-related states (Davidson et al., 2000; Rubia, 2010). Notably, volume alterations in the OFC have been highlighted in MDD (Bremner et al., 2002; Lacerda et al., 2004), while findings on CT alterations in MDD have only recently begun to garner interest. In an ongoing population-based study of healthy elderly participants, CT reductions in a wide range of neural regions, including the OFC, were associated with subclinical depressive symptoms (Pink et al., 2017). Likewise, two studies found significant cortical thinning in the right OFC in untreated first-episode MDD patients (Han et al., 2014; Zhao et al., 2017). In a large sample with more than 2,000 MDD patients and almost 8,000 healthy controls, reduced thickness in the OFC was found in adults with MDD (Schmaal et al., 2017). Taken together, these findings highlight the relevance of CT alterations in the OFC in MDD. The nature of our longitudinal design, with psychopathology assessed prior to or concurrently with OFC thickness, allowed us to investigate a mediation model with depressive symptoms as a mediator of the relationship between early LS and OFC thickness. Elevated early LS may facilitate the onset of depressive-like behavior, such as less physical activity, less social interaction, more physiological stress reactivity, which, in turn, increase the risk for neurotoxic effects and therefore, may affect neural development. However, this pathway is not exclusive, as it may also be possible that a thinner CT in the OFC acts as a mediator (see supplement for an additional mediation model). In support of this, CT reductions in the OFC were identified as the strongest predictor of future-onset depression in a sample of adolescent girls prospectively followed for 5 years (Foland-Ross et al., 2015), indicating CT alterations as a potential risk factor for psychopathology.

Some limitations of the current study need to be addressed when evaluating the results. First, given the two mentioned hypotheses of depression as a consequence or a precursor of OFC alterations, future studies assessing both psychopathology and CT are needed in order to clarify the exact pathway by which early LS exerts an impact on brain development and mental disorders. Second, the anatomical data described here have so far only been assessed during young adulthood, preventing us from disentangling the developmental track of the effect of LS on CT. Therefore, future prospective studies acquiring anatomical data from childhood to adulthood are necessary in order to better understand the temporal associations among LS, depressive symptoms and OFC thickness. Longitudinal studies are rare, but are particularly warranted in order to determine the exact interplay of LS, CT and depression by avoiding biased memory on the one hand and allowing predictions of developmental progress on the other hand. Third, given that CT steadily declines over time, future studies are needed to address the impact of additional confounders on CT changes, such as medication history, physical health status over time, and self-experienced severity of LS, which were not assessed in the present study. Fourth, for the MRI assessment only healthy participants without any current psychiatric or somatic disorder were included. Therefore, depressive symptoms in this sample clearly remained below a clinical cut-off. While several studies have suggested subthreshold depressive symptoms as a precursor for MDD (Fergusson et al., 2005), our results cannot be generalized to MDD patients, but may offer a potential prediction in patients. Future studies are needed to clarify the presented pathways in samples comprising healthy participants and MDD patients with a history of chronic LS at different developmental stages.

In conclusion, exposure to early LS might have a detrimental long-term impact on OFC thickness in young adults. Specifically, CT reductions in young adults are linked to

exposure to more adverse life events in infancy, with this association being partially explained by depressive symptoms. Given these findings, the present study contributes to a better understanding of the long-term effects of adverse childhood experiences on brain development and psychopathology throughout the life span, highlighting the need for early prevention to avoid stressful life events or support those at risk.

2.1.6 Supplementary Materials and Methods

2.1.6.1 Sample

Initially, 384 infants were recruited from two obstetric and six children's hospitals and were included in the sample according to a three by three-factorial design (factor 1 varying the degree of obstetric complications, 0 = no risk, 1 = moderate risk, 2 = high risk; factor 2 varying the degree of psychosocial adversity, 0 = no risk, 1 = moderate risk, 2 = high risk), which resulted in an overrepresentation of infants with increased psychosocial risk factors at birth. Starting at the age of 3 months, information on physical health, life stress and psychopathology was collected prospectively up to the age of 25 years. From the initial sample, 18 participants (4.7 %) were excluded due to severe disabilities and 57 participants (14.8 %) were classified as dropouts, resulting in a final sample of 309 participants. At the age of 25 years, an extensive screening procedure, including the Structured Clinical Interview for DSM-IV (SCID-I German version; Wittchen et al., 1997), was administered by trained psychologists to assess psychiatric disorders, somatic health status and medication level in the current sample. Thus, we included a subsample of 190 healthy adults of the initial sample who reported no current psychopathology, no somatic illness, were free of any psychotropic medication at the time of the MRI assessment and fulfilled usual MRI criteria. Of the 190 participants, 70 (36.8 %) initially had no psychosocial risk factors at birth, 67 (35.3 %) showed moderate psychosocial risks and 53 (27.9 %) were initially classified as high risk. 72 (37.9 %) had no obstetric risk, 103 (54.2 %) had moderate obstetric risk factors and 15 (7.9 %) were classified as having high obstetric risk factors. Compared to the parent sample, including dropouts and participants, who did not take part in the MRI procedures, the MRI subsample's distribution across the psychosocial risk factors was significantly different ($\chi^2(2) = 10.11$, p = .006), with more participants having no psychosocial risk at birth and less participants in the high-risk group. In addition, participants also differed regarding the organic risk factors ($\chi^2(2) = 14.40$, p = .001), with more participants having no organic risk factors and less participants having high organic risk factors at birth.

2.1.6.2 Lifetime substance abuse

Lifetime nicotine dependence was assessed with the Fagerström Test for Nicotine Dependence (FTND; Heatherton et al., 1991) at each of the four assessment waves between the age of 19 and 25 years and added up to a total score, which was subsequently Z-transformed.

Lifetime alcohol use was measured by the Alcohol Use Disorders Identification Test (AUDIT; Babor et al., 2001), a self-report screening instrument to assess risky drinking behavior. The AUDIT consists of 10 items, measuring patterns of alcohol consumption, alcohol dependence and adverse outcomes of heavy drinking within the previous 12 months. Scores for each participant and each of the four assessment waves between the age of 19 and 25 years were added up to a Z-transformed total score.

Participants rated their lifetime cannabis intake by answering a standardized question regarding whether they had smoked marijuana within the last 12 months before the assessment wave at the ages of 19, 22, 23 and 25 years. A sum score of dichotomous answers (no = 0, yes = 1) was subsequently computed by adding up the values for each assessment wave.

2.1.6.3 Obstetric adversity

Obstetric adversity was assessed within a standardized parent interview conducted at the participants' age of 3 months. A sum score of obstetric risk factors was computed by adding up the presence of nine adverse conditions during pregnancy, delivery and in the early postnatal phase, such as preterm birth or low birth weight (Laucht et al., 2000).

2.1.6.4 Lifetime diagnoses of MDD and Anxiety Disorders

At the participants' ages of 2, 4, 8 and 11 years the Mannheim Parent Interview (MEI; Esser et al., 1989) was used to assess MDD and anxiety symptoms. At the age of 15 years participants and their parents were interviewed with the Schedule for Affective Disorders and Schizophrenia for School-Aged Children (K-SADS-PL, German version; Delmo et al., 2000). Beginning at the age of 19 years, mental health was assessed using the German version of the Structural Clinical Interview for DSM IV (Wittchen et al., 1997). We calculated separate lifetime MDD and anxiety scores for each participant by summing up the presence (= 1) or absence (= 0) of MDD and anxiety disorder diagnoses at each assessment wave. Out of 190 participants of the current sample, 10 participants (5.3 %) fulfilled the criteria for MDD, and 42 (22.1 %) participants fulfilled the criteria for at least one anxiety disorder at one previous time point.

2.1.6.5 Years of education

For each participant the highest school-leaving qualification was noted as years of education. 106 (55.8 %) of all participants had the highest diploma (German Abitur), which represents 13 years of school, 13 participants (6.8 %) spent 12 years to school (Fachabitur), 49 participants (25.8 %) spent 10 years at school (Realschulabschluss) and 22 participants (11.6 %) graduated after 9 years (Hauptschulabschluss).

2.1.7 Supplementary Results

2.1.7.1 LS and covariates

We found no significant relationship of early LS with obstetric risk (r = -.123, p = .092) and with lifetime substance abuse (alcohol abuse: r = -.031, p = .673; nicotine dependence: r = .047, p = .520; cannabis intake: r = .049, p = .506).

2.1.7.2 Depressive symptoms and covariates

Depressive symptoms were not related to obstetric risk (r = -.078, p = .285), lifetime substance abuse (alcohol use: r = -.001, p = .991; nicotine dependence: r = .096, p = .190; cannabis intake: r = .068, p = .354).

2.1.7.3 Additional mediation analysis

We additionally investigated whether the effect of early LS on depressive symptoms in young adulthood is mediated by CT alterations in adulthood. There was a negative indirect effect of early LS on depressive symptoms in adults through OFC thickness (indirect effect = .0369, SE = .18, 95 % CI = 0.0081 to 0.0779), with a significant path between early LS and OFC thickness (β = -.209, SE = .073, p = .005) and between OFC thickness and depression scores (β = .185, SE = .074, p = .019). The direct path between early LS and depression scores remained significant (β = .185, SE = .074, p = .014), suggesting that the impact of early LS on depressive symptoms was partially mediated by OFC thickness in young adults. 2.2 Study 2: Coping under stress: Prefrontal control predicts stress burden during the COVID-19 crisis

Submitted as:

Monninger, M., Pollok, T.M., Aggensteiner, P.-M., Kaiser, A., Reinhard, I., Hermann, A., Meyer-Lindenberg, A., Brandeis, D., Banaschewski, T., Holz, N.E. (2021). Coping under stress: Prefrontal control predicts stress burden during the COVID-19 crisis.

2.2.1 Abstract

Background: The coronavirus (COVID-19) pandemic has confronted millions of people around the world with an unprecedented stressor, affecting physical and mental health. Accumulating evidence suggests that emotional and cognitive self-regulation is particularly needed to effectively cope with stress. Therefore, we investigated the predictive value of affective and inhibitory prefrontal control for stress burden during the COVID-19 crisis.

Method: Physical and mental health burden were assessed using an online survey, which was administered to 104 participants of an ongoing German at-risk birth cohort during the first COVID-19 wave in April 2020. Two follow-ups were carried out during the pandemic, one capturing the relaxation during summer and the other capturing the beginning of the second wave of the crisis. Prefrontal activity during emotion regulation and inhibitory control were assessed prior to the COVID-19 crisis.

Results: Increased inferior frontal gyrus activity during emotion regulation predicted lower stress burden at the beginning of the first and the second wave of the crisis. In contrast, inferior and medial frontal gyrus activity during inhibitory control predicted effective coping only during the summer when infection rates decreased but stress burden remained unchanged. These findings remained when controlling for sociodemographic and clinical confounders such as stressful life events prior to the crisis or current psychopathology.

Conclusions: We demonstrate that differential stress-buffering effects are predicted by the neural underpinnings of emotion regulation and cognitive regulation at different stages during the pandemic. These findings may inform future prevention strategies to foster stress coping in unforeseen situations.

54

2.2.2 Introduction

The coronavirus (COVID-19) pandemic is related to physical health impairments and dramatic changes to everyday life for hundreds of millions of people around the world. With the social contact restrictions beginning in March 2020 in Germany, nearly all schools were closed overnight, working environments changed radically, and social life was restricted probably as never before. Early studies investigating the impact of these initial "first-level threats" (imminent threat) on mental health burden reported elevated levels of perceived stress, anxiety, and depressive symptoms during the first wave of the COVID-19 pandemic (Benke et al., 2020a, 2020b). While sustained socio-economic "second-level threats" continued throughout the time when infection rates lowered during the summer, renewed first-level health threats emerged at the beginning of the second wave of the pandemic in late 2020.

Appropriate coping in response to these time-dependent challenges in the face of an ongoing crisis like the COVID-19 pandemic requires the balanced use of emotional regulation and cognitive control strategies (Feder et al., 2019). While affective control, such as reappraisal, involves the modulation of emotions in response to unpleasant stimuli (Gross, 2015; Holley et al., 2017), cognitive control includes the inhibition of inappropriate or ineffective behavior (Aron, 2007). Both are part of the executive function system and reflected mainly in the prefrontal cortex (PFC) (Davidson et al., 2000; Ochsner et al., 2002). Affective control strategies are associated with an increased activity in the inferior frontal gyrus (IFG), the ventrolateral PFC, dorsolateral PFC, and medial PFC (Gross, 2015; Kanske et al., 2011; Ochsner et al., 2002). Cognitive inhibitory control is linked to activity in the fronto-basal-ganglia circuit including the middle frontal gyrus (MFG), the IFG, and the basal ganglia (Aron, 2007; Aron et al., 2003; Aron et al., 2004; Verbruggen & Logan, 2008), indicating shared neuronal underpinnings within the IFG and MFG.

The present longitudinal study investigates the predictive value of prefrontal activity during an emotion regulation and an inhibitory control task assessed prior to the COVID-19 pandemic for stress burden during the COVID-19 crisis in 104 participants of an ongoing atrisk cohort study following participants since birth. Approximately four weeks after the initial lockdown in Germany in March 2020, participants rated their current stress burden in an online survey (baseline during the first wave). Six to eight weeks later (first follow-up) as well as six months later (at the beginning of the second wave of the pandemic; second follow-up), participants completed the same questionnaire. We expected that higher affective and cognitive control would predict lower stress burden during the COVID-19 pandemic. Moreover, we hypothesized that the ability to control emotions in order to overcome perceived stress burden would be more necessary at the beginning of the first and second wave of the COVID-19 crisis when participants were confronted with direct threat due to high infection and death numbers (first-level threat). By contrast, we expected that cognitive control would become increasingly important in order to cope with the ongoing socio-economic uncertainties during the pandemic (second-level threat).

2.2.3 Materials and methods

2.2.3.1 Sample

The present investigation was conducted within the Mannheim Study of Children at Risk, an ongoing longitudinal study of the long-term outcomes of early psychosocial and biological risk factors following participants since birth (Laucht et al., 2000). The initial sample consisted of 384 children born between 1986 and 1988 in the Rhine-Neckar region of Germany. Infants were recruited from two obstetric and six children's hospitals and were included according to a two-factorial design intended to enrich and control the risk status of the sample (distribution in the current sample: 37 (35.6 %) participants without psychosocial

risk, 35 (33.7 %) with low psychosocial risk, and 32 (30.8 %) with high psychosocial risk at birth).

Up to the time of the lockdown on March 23rd 2020, 165 participants completed an ongoing assessment, including a comprehensive questionnaire package on physical and mental health, a structured clinical interview (SCID-5-CV German version; Beesdo-Baum et al., 2019), and a magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) session, including an emotion regulation and stop-signal task (see below). In April 2020 (during the first wave), two months later (first follow up during summer), and six months later (second follow-up in December), participants were invited to take part in an online COVID-19 questionnaire, adapted and modified from the Coronavirus Health and Impact Survey (CRISIS; Nikolaidis et al., 2020). 133 (80.61 %) participants completed the COVID-19 baseline assessment, of whom 128 (96.24 %) also responded to the first follow-up questionnaire and 116 (87.21 %) to the second follow-up questionnaire. Functional MRI data were available for 104 participants for the baseline and first follow-up questionnaire, and for 95 participants for the second follow-up questionnaire. The study was approved by the Ethics Committee of the University Heidelberg, Germany, written informed consent from all participants was obtained, and participants were financially compensated.

2.2.3.2 Stress burden during COVID-19

To assess the impact and threat of COVID-19 on physical and mental health, we used four items rated on a 10-point Likert scale (0: completely disagree; 10: completely agree). We calculated a sum score for each assessment (baseline, first follow-up, second follow-up).

2.2.3.3 Emotion regulation

Prior to the COVID-19 pandemic, participants performed an adapted and modified version of an emotion regulation task (Hermann et al., 2017) during functional MRI. In brief,

participants were asked to either watch aversive ('Look_{negative}') or neutral ('Look_{neutral}') pictures from the International Affective Picture System (IAPS; Lang et al., 1999) or to reappraise negative pictures ('Reappraisal'). In the reappraisal condition, participants were asked to use the strategy of reappraisal to decrease the intensity of their negative affect. The participants were carefully instructed to either view the depicted scenario from a more positive or at least a less negative point of view (e.g., a person in jail might be a famous actor) or to rationalize the presented picture (e.g., due to enormous advances in modern medicine, a very premature baby may have an entirely normal life). During the neutral conditions, participants were instructed to simply watch the depicted scenarios without actively changing their emotional state evoked by the pictures.

The task consisted of a randomized block design, in which every block started with a jittered 3 s presentation of the instruction form (i.e., 'Look' or 'Reappraise'). Subsequently, participants viewed either four negative or four neutral pictures for 5 s each according to the presented condition, and were asked to rate the intensity of currently perceived negative feelings on a 7-point Likert scale (1 = no negative feelings at all; 7 = extremely negative feelings) via a button press (max. 4 s). Subsequently, a white fixation cross on black background was presented during the inter-trial-interval up to a total block duration of 30 s. The total task comprised four blocks per condition (12 blocks in total) and lasted for 6 min 37 s. The blocks were arranged in four runs with a randomized presentation of all conditions within each run, leading to a maximum of two presentations of the same condition in succession.

2.2.3.4 Inhibitory control

Participants completed the stop-signal task (SST) to assess cognitive inhibitory control during functional MRI (Rubia et al., 2003). Each trial began with a fixation cross (500 ms), which was followed by an arrow pointing to the left or right (go-signal). In the go-trials (75 %

of a total number of 160 trials), participants were instructed to react to the arrow as quickly and accurately as possible by pressing either the left or the right button according to the previously shown arrow. Stop-trials (25 % of a total number of 160 trials) were designed as trials in which a go-signal was followed by an arrow pointing upwards (stop-signal). During the stop trials, participants were instructed to inhibit their response (yielding successful vs. unsuccessful inhibition). The delay between a go-signal and a stop-signal (stop-signal delay; SSD) started at 250 ms and was dynamically changed according to the participant's performance using an adaptive algorithm. The SSD latency increased by 50 ms whenever the participant correctly inhibited the previous response (max. 900 ms), making it more difficult to stop. In contrast, the SSD latency decreased by 50 ms whenever the previous stop-trial was incorrectly answered (min. 50 ms). Using this procedure, an approximately equal number of successful and unsuccessful stop-trials can be achieved. Moreover, we excluded participants with a negative stop-signal reaction time (SSRT). Prior to scanning, all participants were given clear instructions. Total scanning time was 6 min 37 s.

2.2.3.5 Functional MRI data acquisition and preprocessing

Functional MRI data collection consisted of a localizer scan followed by a blood oxygen level-dependent (BOLD)-sensitive T2*-weighted echo-planar imaging (EPI) sequence and structural T1-weighted sequence using a 3T-scanner (PrismaFit; Siemens) with a standard 32-channel head coil. For functional imaging, a total of 186 volumes with 36 slices covering the whole brain (matrix 64 x 64, resolution $3.0 \times 3.0 \times 3.0 \text{ mm}$ with 1 mm gap, repetition time = 2100 ms, echo time = 35 ms, flip angle = 90°) were acquired for each task. The slices were inclined 20° from the anterior/posterior commissure level. The first 11 volumes of the emotion regulation task and the first six volumes of the SST were discarded to allow longitudinal magnetization to reach equilibrium.

2.2.3.6 Functional MRI data analyses and statistical analyses

Statistical parametric mapping version 12 (SPM12) implemented in MATLAB R2017b was used to analyze functional MRI data. Preprocessing included slice time correction of the volumes to the first slice, realignment to correct for movement artifacts, co-registration of functional and anatomical data, spatial normalization to standard Montreal Neurological Institute (MNI) space, and spatial smoothing with a Gaussian filter of 8 mm full-width at half maximum.

For the emotion regulation task, individual first-level contrasts based on onsets and durations of each condition were convolved with the canonical hemodynamic response function (HRF) in order to model the BOLD time course by using general linear models. Six motion parameters were included as regressors of no interest. For the group-level analysis, individual contrast images of the Reappraisal > Look_{neutral} condition were entered into a random-effects analysis to assess emotion regulation.

Similarly, for the SST, individual first-level contrasts for the onsets of the four event types (correct go-trials, incorrect go-trials, successful inhibition, and unsuccessful inhibition) were modeled using delta functions convolved with the canonical HRF. Again, six motion estimation parameters were included as regressors of no interest. Second-level random effects analyses were modeled for the contrast of interest, i.e., successful inhibition was determined by contrasting successful stop-trials with unsuccessful inhibition and correct go-trials [successful inhibition > (unsuccessful inhibition - correct go-trials)]. Whole-brain differences in activation for the contrasts of interest for both tasks were estimated using t-tests at a family-wise error (FWE) corrected p-value of .05.

The IFG and the MFG were defined as regions of interest (ROIs) based on previous studies reporting a strong involvement in emotion regulation and inhibitory control, and their potential relevance in natural disasters (Boccia et al., 2016; Gavazzi et al., 2020; Grecucci,

Giorgetta, Bonini, et al., 2013; Grecucci, Giorgetta, Van't Wout, et al., 2013). To extract predefined ROIs, anatomical masks implemented in the Wake Forest University (WFU) PickAtlas v2.4 (Maldjian et al., 2003) were used, where a p < 0.05 FWE correction (minimum of 10 adjacent voxels) was applied. Mean contrast values of each participant were extracted from the FWE-corrected significant clusters in the contrasts of interest (Table 3) and exported to SPSS Statistics 25. The predictive power of IFG and MFG activity during affective and inhibitory control for the impact of COVID-19 on mental and physical health was investigated using linear regression models controlling for all covariates (see below). Moreover, a conservative Bonferroni correction was applied for the hemispheres, two regions of interest (MFG and IFG), and for affective and cognitive control (α of 0.05 divided by 8 tests, resulting in α_{adj} = .0063). Additional sensitivity analyses were performed to control for the robustness of significant effects.

Table 3. Results of the regions of interest analyses for the emotion regulation task and the stop-signal task

				MNI Coordinates			
R	OI	k	P _{FWE-corr}	Т	X	Y	Z
Emotion Regulation	n Task						
Left	IFG	509	<.001	10.46	-36	26	-1
Right	IFG	338	<.001	9.91	51	26	-1
Left	MFG	406	<.001	10.54	-42	2	53
Right	MFG	174	<.001	8.03	51	11	44
Stop-Signal Task							
Left	IFG	50	.001	4.76	-48	41	8
Right	IFG	34	<.001	5.23	51	38	14
Left	MFG	200	<.001	7.57	-27	29	50
Right	MFG	200	<.001	7.48	30	20	50

Note: FWE-corr = family-wise error corrected; IFG = Inferior frontal gyrus; k = Cluster size; MFG = Medial frontal gyrus; MNI = Montreal Neurological Institute

2.2.3.7 Covariates

Several important covariates were added to the main analyses, including gender, psychosocial adversity and obstetric risk at birth, current diagnoses of a mental disorder (assessed prior to the pandemic), as well as current life events prior to and during the COVID-19 pandemic.

2.2.3.8 Psychosocial adversity

Psychosocial adversity was assessed using a standardized parent interview according to an enriched family adversity index (Rutter & Quinton, 1977) at the participants' age of 3 months. The interview comprised 11 items covering characteristics of the family environment, the parents, and the parents' partnership (e.g., presence of parental psychiatric disorders, overcrowding in the home, ongoing parental conflicts, or unwanted pregnancy) during a period of one year prior to the assessment. A sum score of psychosocial adversities was calculated by adding up the presence of all items.

2.2.3.9 Obstetric risk at birth

Obstetric adversity was assessed using a standardized parent interview conducted at the participants' age of 3 months. A sum score of obstetric risk factors was computed by adding up the presence of nine adverse conditions during pregnancy, delivery, and in the early postnatal phase, such as preterm birth or low birth weight (Laucht et al., 2000).

2.2.3.10 Life events

Life events were recorded using a modified version of the Munich Events List (MEL; Maier-Diewald, 1983) within the online questionnaire at all three time points. The MEL covers several areas of acute and chronic, positive and negative stressors, including marriage, delivery of a child, but also negative health outcomes, illness of a relative or job loss. We adjusted the items depending on the time point, i.e., presence of life events between the regular assessment wave and prior to the COVID-19 crisis for the COVID-19 baseline assessment, and life events between baseline assessment and first follow-up as well as between the first and second follow-up for both COVID-19 follow-up assessments, respectively.

2.2.3.11 Sensitivity analyses

Further sensitivity analyses were calculated to control for the robustness of the predictive value of the neural activity, including parenthood, household income, current work status, workplace changes, and whether the participants were critical workers for the COVID-19 response as additional covariates.

2.2.4 Results

2.2.4.1 Descriptive data and changes of COVID-19 impact

Descriptive data are depicted in Table 4. There were significant differences for the reported physical and mental impact of the COVID-19 pandemic between the baseline assessment and the follow-up assessments (F = 11.812, p < .001). Post-hoc analyses revealed no significant differences between the baseline assessment and the first follow-up (p = .894), but significant differences emerged between the baseline and the second follow-up (T = -4.306, p < .001), and between the first and second follow-up (T = -3.912, p < .001), suggesting a continuous burden on mental and physical health since the beginning of the COVID-19 outbreak, with a further increased stress burden at the beginning of the second wave of the pandemic.

otal n = 104			
	Ν	%	
Sex (female)	58	55.8	
Critical worker status	39	37.5	
Full-time employment	64	61.5	
Workplace changes due to COVID-19	69	66.3	
Parenthood	45	43.3	
Current mental disorder	28	26.9	
	Mean	SD	range
Age	33.31	0.54	32.25 - 34.25
COVID-19 impact (baseline)	12.13	5.92	4 - 25
COVID-19 impact (1 st follow-up)	12.22	6.09	4 - 27
COVID-19 impact (2 nd follow-up) ^A	14.39	5.68	4 - 26
Psychosocial risk factors at birth	1.80	1.90	0 - 7
Obstetric risk factors at birth	0.83	0.90	0 - 4
Income (in €)	4110	1816	450 - 8789
Life events prior to COVID-19 ^B	4.41	4.79	0 - 26
Life events during COVID-19 ^B (1 st follow-up)	1.37	1.86	0 - 7
Life events during COVID-19 ^{A,B} (2 nd follow-up)	1.76	1.75	0 - 8

Table 4. Sample description and descriptive data

Note: A. Sample size comprises participants who took part in the fMRI assessments and all follow-up questionnaires (n = 95). B. Higher scores of life events prior to COVID-19 resulted from retrospective assessment of a longer time period (i.e., time between regular assessment wave and baseline COVID-19 assessment) compared to life events during COVID-19 (time between baseline COVID-19 assessment and follow-up assessments).

2.2.4.2 COVID-19-related stress burden at the baseline assessment

Higher right IFG activity during the emotion regulation task was associated with a lower stress burden at the baseline assessment ($\beta = -.281$, T = -3.023, p = .003, Figure 5a), after controlling for gender and psychosocial and obstetric risk factors at birth, current mental disorder prior to the COVID-19 pandemic, and current life events. In contrast, left IFG and bilateral MFG activity during emotion regulation were not related to stress burden at the beginning of the COVID-19 crisis (p > .121). In addition, inhibition-related right MFG activity was negatively associated with the COVID-19 burden at the baseline assessment ($\beta = -.215$, T = -2.220, p = .029), although this was not significant after correction for multiple testing. No significant relationships emerged with regard to left MFG and IFG (all Ps > .07) activity during inhibition.

2.2.4.3 COVID-19-related stress burden at the first follow-up assessment

During the first follow-up assessment in the summer, neither IFG nor MFG during emotion regulation was related to the COVID-19 impact (all Ps > 0.61), suggesting that affective control did not predict stress burden at this point of time. In contrast, lower right IFG and right MFG activity during inhibitory control was associated with a higher COVID-19 stress burden at the first follow-up assessment, even when controlling for the abovementioned covariates (right IFG: $\beta = -.348$, T = -3.638, p < .001; right MFG: $\beta = -.375$, T = -3.884, p < .001, Figure 5b&5c). Moreover, a negative association for left MFG activity emerged, which did not survive correction for multiple comparisons after including the above-mentioned covariates ($\beta = -.250$, T = -2.582, p = .011). Inhibition-related left IFG activity was not related to stress burden at the first follow-up (p = .093).

2.2.4.4 COVID-19-related stress burden at the second follow-up assessment

Higher right IFG activity during the emotion regulation task was associated with a lower stress burden at the second follow-up assessment ($\beta = -.327$, T = -3.246, p = .002, Figure 1d), after controlling for the above-mentioned covariates. In contrast, left IFG and MFG activity during emotion regulation were not related to stress burden during the second wave of the COVID-19 pandemic (all Ps > .086). Likewise, inhibition-related activity was not related to COVID-19 burden at the second follow-up (all Ps > .105).



Figure 5. (A) Association of right IFG activity and COVID-19 impairments at the baseline assessment. Higher affective control was related to decreased stress burden during the first wave of the COVID-19 pandemic. (B) and (C) Association of right IFG activity and right MFG activity and COVID-19 impairments at the first follow-up assessment during the summer. Higher cognitive activity was related to decreased stress burden caused by the COVID-19 pandemic. (D) Association of right IFG activity and COVID-19 impairments at the second follow-up assessment. Higher affective control was related to decreased stress burden at the beginning of the second wave of the pandemic.

Covariate	ROI	Task / Assessment	Beta	Т	p-value
Parenthood	Right IFG	Emotion Regulation / Baseline	259	-2.681	.009
	Right MFG	Stop-Signal Task / Follow-Up	333	-3.428	.001
	Right IFG	Stop-Signal Task / Follow-Up	313	-3.288	.001
	Right IFG	Emotion Regulation / 2 nd Follow-Up	325	-3.203	.002
Income	Right IFG	Emotion Regulation / Baseline	288	-2.997	.003
	Right MFG	Stop-Signal Task / Follow-Up	351	-3.574	.001
	Right IFG	Stop-Signal Task / Follow-Up	294	-2.973	.004
	Right IFG	Emotion Regulation / 2 nd Follow-Up	339	-3.404	.001
Current work status	Right IFG	Emotion Regulation / Baseline	275	-2.853	.005
	Right MFG	Stop-Signal Task / Follow-Up	375	-3.866	<.001
	Right IFG	Stop-Signal Task / Follow-Up	319	-3.268	.001
	Right IFG	Emotion Regulation / 2 nd Follow-Up	311	-3.182	.002
	Right IFG	Emotion Regulation / Baseline	271	-2.858	.005
Critical	Right MFG	Stop-Signal Task / Follow-Up	367	-3.765	<.001
worker status	Right IFG	Stop-Signal Task / Follow-Up	306	-3.113	.002
	Right IFG	Emotion Regulation / 2 nd Follow-Up	324	-3.221	.002
Workplace changes	Right IFG	Emotion Regulation / Baseline	271	2.803	.006
	Right MFG	Stop-Signal Task / Follow-Up	363	-3.702	<.001
	Right IFG	Stop-Signal Task / Follow-Up	311	-3.148	.002
	Right IFG	Emotion Regulation / 2 nd Follow-Up	323	-3.225	.002
		*			

Table 5. Results of further sensitivity analyses using brain activity as main predictor to explain stress burden.

2.2.4.5 Sensitivity analyses

Separate subsequent sensitivity analyses were calculated including additional control variables such as parenthood, income, current work status, critical worker status, and

workplace changes due to the COVID-19 pandemic. None of the sensitivity analyses changed the results (Table 5).

2.2.5 Discussion

To the best of our knowledge, this is the first study to report a differential predictive value of emotion- and inhibition-related prefrontal control for stress burden at the beginning of and during the COVID-19 crisis (Figure 6).



Figure 6. Timeline and proposed stress model at different stages during the COVID-19 pandemic. An initial high load of emotional distress requires adequate affective coping of the IFG at the beginning of the first and the second wave of the COVID-19 pandemic. Prolonged socio-economic uncertainties involve cognitive control of the IFG and MFG to overcome these challenges during the ongoing crisis.

Note: Weekly statistics on COVID-19 cases are freely available from the Robert Koch Institute, Berlin, Germany.

Meekly number of new COVID-19 cases

Specifically, we found a significant negative relationship between right IFG activity during emotion regulation assessed prior to the COVID-19 pandemic and stress burden approximately four weeks after the lockdown in Germany. In light of unforeseen first-level threat entailing immediate danger to health and emotional challenges due to the dramatic, unprecedented social contact restrictions at the beginning of the crisis with high levels of emotional arousal, fear, and the imminent feeling of loneliness (Bauerle et al., 2020; Brooks et al., 2020; Dubey et al., 2020; Odriozola-Gonzalez et al., 2020), affective coping was particularly needed (Groarke et al., 2020; Restubog et al., 2020). Our results support this assumption, indicating that participants who are characterized by higher affective control were able to cope better with these initial threats and uncertainties of an unprecedented stressor like the COVID-19 pandemic. At the first follow-up assessment, which occurred during the summer when the first-level threat decreased due to loosened restrictions and lower infection rates. Also, emotional habituation may occur if participants are confronted with the same stressor for a longer amount of time (Grissom & Bhatnagar, 2009). These reasons both may contribute to a decreased necessity for affective coping. Notably, towards the second wave of the pandemic, when infection rates increased dramatically even above those during the first wave and a second lockdown was imposed, affective coping was again required to face this immediate, even more intense, threat.

In contrast, we found an increased need for cognitive control strategies when facing second-level threat, i.e., socio-economic uncertainties. Specifically, higher cognitive inhibition-related activity in the right MFG and IFG predicted lower COVID-19 distress only at the first follow-up (when restrictions had eased), but was unrelated to stress burden at the beginning of the first wave (baseline) and the second wave (second follow-up). While there was an immediate threat at the beginning of both the first and the second wave, the progression of the pandemic is characterized by ongoing socio-economic challenges, uncertainties about one's own future financial and work capabilities, reduced working hours,
and the length of the crisis (Cutler & Summers, 2020; Fegert et al., 2020). These sustained and secondary challenges (Pedrosa et al., 2020) require increased cognitive coping and flexibility over time, thus explaining the negative association of the MFG and IFG activity with stress burden at the first follow-up.

Given the unique prospective design of our study, we were able to demonstrate the strong predictive value of neural activity for stress coping during the pandemic, irrespective of the presence of several important factors which have previously been reported to affect stress coping. Specifically, the findings were robust against control for the presence of other current stressful life events (Undheim & Sund, 2017), socio-economic disadvantages (McEwen & Gianaros, 2010), the occurrence of early life psychosocial adversities (Quinlan et al., 2017; Sheffler et al., 2019), or the presence of a mental disorder before the crisis (Joormann & Gotlib, 2010), thus highlighting the superior role of neural self-regulation for coping under stress.

Our results provide a substantial contribution to the existing literature, and have important implications not only for affective and cognitive coping with potential further waves of increasing COVID-19 cases, for instance due to virus mutations around the world, but also with unprecedented stressful events in general. Specifically, we argue that there is a particular need for prevention strategies which aim at improving the individual's affective and cognitive coping capacities in response to unforeseen events with a high stress load. As such, we suggest that stepped care neuromodulation might mitigate stress burden via gaining selfcontrol over neural affective and cognitive regulation. Therefore, enhancing neuroplasticity through different methods, such as mindfulness or even neurofeedback in emotion regulation areas might offer the potential to acquire and foster primary preventive self-regulation skills when initially encountering stressful events, whereas learning self-control over cognitive regulation activity might rather serve as a secondary prevention tool during ongoing stressful events. In addition, ecological momentary assessment (EMA) might be a promising, affordable tool to further foster affective and cognitive control strategies in response to realtime, real-life stressors on an individual's own smartphone; this could be addressed by future intervention studies.

Some limitations of our findings need to be addressed. Only a third of our initial sample was able to take part in all COVID-19 assessments. Moreover, despite the quick start, we were unable to include the first days of the lockdown, which might have exerted the greatest effects on perceived stress. However, since we were particularly interested in coping with stress burden caused by the crisis, this time period appears to be appropriate to capture stress burden given that previous studies found no differences when comparing well-being, anxiety and depression in the initial phase of the pandemic to four weeks later (Vindegaard & Benros, 2020).

In the framework of an ongoing longitudinal study following at-risk participants since birth, we thus provide first evidence for the predictive value of neural underpinnings of emotion regulation during the first and second lockdown and cognitive regulation during the COVID-19 pandemic between both waves. These findings may inform future prevention strategies seeking to foster stress coping in unforeseen situations.

3 GENERAL DISCUSSION

This thesis aimed at (1) investigating the long-term consequences of life stress experienced at different developmental stages from infancy to adolescence on prefrontal brain morphology, and (2) evaluating the predictive value of neural activity assessed during an emotion regulation task and inhibition control paradigm on coping with perceived physical and mental stress facing the acute stressor of a global health crisis. Given the unique longitudinal data available in the framework of the Mannheim Study of Children at Risk, the main findings of this thesis were that (1) early life stress that occurred in infancy was linked to CT reductions in the OFC in adulthood. Critically, life stress during childhood and adolescence was not related to CT alterations in adults. Moreover, the relationship between early life stress and orbitofrontal CT was partially mediated by depressive symptoms during late adolescence and young adulthood. (2) Increased neural activity in prefrontal regions assessed in an emotion regulation task and a stop-signal task predicted less self-reported burden during the COVID-19 pandemic, an unprecedented natural catastrophe. Remarkably, while adequate emotion regulation was particularly needed at the beginning of the crisis and during the second wave, when imminent health threats due to heightened infection rates were present, effective inhibitory control was required during the course of the pandemic, when confronted with ongoing uncertainties.

Early life adversity is highly prevalent in psychiatric disorders with findings ranging from 18 to 58 % of psychiatric patients reporting at least one major life event in early years (Benarous et al., 2017; Pietrek et al., 2013; Riedl et al., 2020). Besides its high prevalence in clinical samples, the consequences of early life adversities have been extensively investigated. Several studies reported the detrimental impact of early life adversities on mental health (Scott et al., 2010), but also on physical health, with findings also indicating poorer socioeconomic success in later life and decreased life expectancy associated with early life stress (Anda et al., 2006; Felitti et al., 1998; Hardcastle et al., 2018). Increasing evidence highlights the relevance of timing, type and chronicity of adverse events, with several studies pointing to highly sensitive periods ranging from infancy to adolescence during which an individual is particularly vulnerable to environmental stress (Lupien et al., 2009).

Notably, mounting evidence also points to stress-sensitive periods in the developing brain. In particular, the PFC is considered as a region with ongoing postnatal growth and maturation, reaching its peak volume not before adolescence (Andersen & Teicher, 2008; Gee & Casey, 2015; Lenroot & Giedd, 2006). Therefore, a variety of studies focused on alterations in the PFC related to early life adversities, with findings predominantly reporting volume reductions in this region (for instance Hanson et al., 2010; Holz et al., 2015). However, most of the studies relied on retrospectively collected data, which are highly prone to recall-bias (Coughlin, 1990). Besides that, and just as important, it is highly difficult to determine the exact time point of early life stress using retrospective assessments, especially when asking adults about perceived stress, for instance during infancy (Alberini & Travaglia, 2017). Study 1, therefore, fills an important gap in the literature using carefully collected longitudinal data of an at-risk cohort study following its participants since birth. Given this approach, we were able to determine life stress occurring from infancy to adulthood prospectively and accurately without relying on retrospectively collected data. Moreover, the study design enabled us to control for important confounding factors, such as early substance abuse or a lifetime diagnosis of an affective or anxiety disorder.

In line with previous findings our results highlight infancy as a crucial period during which the PFC, particularly its orbitofrontal part, is highly sensitive to environmental stress (study 1). While previous studies mainly focused on cortical volume alterations (Hanson et al., 2010; Holz et al., 2015), we expand those finding towards CT alterations. Indeed, gray

matter volume is a composite measure consisting of CT and surface area, which follow distinct maturational trajectories given their differential genetic determination (Panizzon et al., 2009; Raznahan et al., 2011). Therefore, studies investigating these distinct neural markers are particularly warranted. CT is considered to rapidly increase in infancy, before an abrupt decrease begins in adolescence and young adulthood followed by a steady decline thereafter (Ducharme et al., 2016; Forde et al., 2017; Frangou et al., 2021; Lyall et al., 2015; Petanjek et al., 2011). Reductions in CT in young adulthood therefore can either be explained by an initial delay in early maturation given the impact of early life stress or might reflect premature cortical thinning. Normal perinatal brain development is characterized by an increased synaptic growth, resulting in an overproduction of synaptic interconnections in the PFC and other regions (Forde et al., 2017; Petanjek et al., 2011). Early life stress, however, might disrupt this normal development of synaptic proliferation, resulting in altered synaptic pruning. On the short run, this process might lead to an initial adequate adaptation to the given environment, but, in turn, might represent a long-term detrimental alteration, lasting until adulthood. The latter, however, can be caused by ongoing environmental adversities throughout the life span, reflecting for instance a noxious lifestyle, educationally alienated environments, or socioeconomic disadvantages, which have been consistently shown to be common following early life stress (Garner, 2013; Shonkoff et al., 2009; Shonkoff et al., 2012). This ongoing toxic stress might act as acceleration in maturational processes and in turn lead to accelerated cortical thinning in adults exposed to environmental adversities. To clarify and disentangle the pathways proposed above longitudinal MRI studies assessing cortical development prospectively from infancy to adulthood in the same individuals are thus particularly needed.

Besides its impact on brain alterations, ELS is highly linked to mood- and stressrelated disorders, such as MDD (Nelson et al., 2017). Experiences of adverse events are further associated with an increased risk of an early onset, increased persistence, and diminished treatment-reactivity in MDD (Nelson et al., 2017). Given these results, study 1 expands the existing literature by introducing a mediation model explaining the relationship of ELS, MDD symptoms, and CT alterations. Specifically, our study first replicated findings of previous studies documenting a strong relationship between ELS and MDD symptoms. Additionally, we were able to demonstrate the mediating role of MDD symptoms in adolescence on the association of ELS and CT in adults. That is, increased exposure to ELS was associated with elevated levels of depressive symptoms during adolescence which, in turn, predicted reduced CT in adulthood. The mediation model finally showed that the link between ELS and CT reductions in adulthood was partially explained by MDD symptoms in late adolescence and early adulthood. Therefore, our model suggests that increased levels of ELS may foster the risk for an anhedonic lifestyle, which is marked by a diminished experience of pleasure, reduced social and physical activities, and heightened physiological arousal. This precursor of depressive symptoms may, in turn, increase the risk for ongoing neurotoxic effects affecting the typical neural development.

However, given the temporal order of our assessments, we cannot rule out the possibility of an inverse effect. More specifically, CT alterations in the OFC may, in turn, act as a mediator of the impact of ELS on MDD symptoms in adulthood. Indeed, a study by Foland-Ross found that CT reductions in the OFC predicted the onset of depression symptoms in a sample of adolescent girls followed prospectively (Foland-Ross et al., 2015). These findings thereby suggest CT alterations as a potential risk factor for psychopathology. Importantly, future studies are needed to address these differential pathways by analyzing longitudinal MRI studies with regard to ELS and psychopathology.

Given the outlined imminent and sustained impact of adverse events on an individual's mental and physical constitution, the critical question arises why some people suffer from these adversities while others seem to withstand those challenges unhurt. Coping with and under stress has become a growing research field of interest, often referring to the concept of resilience (Feder et al., 2019; Feder et al., 2009). In psychological and medical research, the term resilience was first established after a longitudinal study following children living in Hawaii under tenuous and risky conditions which surprisingly found that a majority of those children developed mentally unscathed (Werner, 1993). Broadly defined, resilience means maintaining mentally healthy despite the exposure to stressful events, chronic adversities or traumatic experiences (Fletcher & Sarkar, 2013). Thereby, resilient individuals are considered to be characterized by higher trait optimism, heightened levels of self-esteem, and increased social support (Collins, 2007; Gupta & Bonanno, 2010; Herrman et al., 2011; Tugade & Fredrickson, 2004). Moreover, resilience is considered as a collection of adaptive behavioral and cognitive abilities, including adequate emotion regulation, inhibitory control, or cognitive flexibility (Campbell-Sills et al., 2006; Feder et al., 2019). Indeed, a variety of studies investigated the beneficial impact of adequate coping in the light of resilience and adverse events (Caston & Mauss, 2011; Gloria & Steinhardt, 2016; Min et al., 2013). However, most of these studies investigated difficulties in emotion regulation or inhibitory control either after a traumatic event or in response to an artificially induced acute stressor (e.g., TSST; Cavanagh et al., 2014; Roos et al., 2017; Shapero et al., 2019). Given these approaches, limited conclusions on future coping with a naturally occurring stressor are possible.

Study 2 addressed this limitation by using functional MRI data assessed prior to the COVID-19 pandemic, a worldwide health hazard having a tremendous impact not only on physical health but also on mental health, to predict coping during this unprecedented crisis. Specifically, we assessed two distinct coping strategies, emotion regulation and inhibitory control, during well-established functional MRI tasks within a regular assessment wave in the framework of a longitudinal study. Shortly after the first lockdown due to the crisis in March 2020, once repeated during the summer, when infection cases were low, and once at the beginning of the second wave of the pandemic in November 2020, participants rated their

perceived stress burden in an online survey. Overall, we found that adequate coping successfully predicted lower stress burden during the course of this pandemic. Specifically, adaptive emotion regulation was particularly needed in response to immediate threats, which occurred especially at the beginning of the first and second wave of the crisis, when infection rates dramatically increased. In contrast, effective inhibitory control predicted lower stress burden in response to sustained threats, i.e., during the summertime, when infection rates decreased but economic challenges and cognitive uncertainties remained.

Taken together, the findings of this thesis highlight the detrimental long-term impact of environmental adversities and demonstrate the importance of effective coping mechanisms, thereby encouraging the need for successful prevention and intervention strategies. Indeed, a variety of earlier studies already demonstrated the efficacy of emotion regulation trainings in healthy and mentally ill individuals. For instance, Denny and Ochsner provided healthy participants with four laboratory sessions of exercise in different strategies of reappraisal, distancing, and reinterpretation (Denny & Ochsner, 2014). Compared to a control group, which did not receive any intervention, both training groups reported reduced negative affect over time. Even more, those trained in distancing experienced less stress in daily life, indicating a successful adaption of laboratory induced reappraisal training into everyday life. In a study with socially anxious participants, Kivity and Huppert investigated the effect of one week of cognitive reappraisal training (Kivity & Huppert, 2016). Participants received text messages every morning to reappraise anxiety-eliciting social situations throughout the day. A control group was instructed to monitor their feelings during social situations. In the evenings all participants were asked to complete different questionnaires on social anxiety, stressful situations, and the use of reappraisal. Interestingly, while daily anxiety levels did not differ between both groups, participants who were trained in reappraisal, reported lower symptom severity and greater self-efficacy in the use of reappraisal in everyday life. Remarkably, behavioral findings on inhibitory control training are less consistent. For example, Enge found

no differences in inhibitory control performance between a training group, which practiced adaptive versions of a stop-signal and a go/no-go task for three weeks, and an active control group, which received non-adaptive versions of the tasks (Enge et al., 2014). In contrast, Berkmann found increased task performance on the SST in participants who received 10 sessions of inhibitory control training compared to those who performed a mock training (Berkman et al., 2013). Interestingly, the authors provide initial evidence for changes in neural activity, particularly in the IFG, when comparing pre-training to post-training functional MRI data.

Following the neural findings in our study, a promising approach in further enhancing and modulating adequate coping mechanisms is represented by neuromodulation methods. For instance, neuro- or biofeedback comprise a variety of techniques in which distinct unconscious psychophysiological signals, for instance skin conductance, heartrate or brain activity, are recorded and simultaneously displayed to a subject. Real-time functional MRI neurofeedback (rt-fMRI-NF) measures the BOLD signals from pre-defined brain areas in real-time and reflect changes immediately to the subject. Based on operant conditioning, an individual is thereby trained to control and to regulate those self-regulation processes (Sherlin et al., 2011). By now, growing evidence supports the success of neurofeedback in regulation and learning of brain- and body-related activity in both healthy adults, but also in clinical samples with the long-lasting effects to remain unclear (Aggensteiner et al., 2019; Mehler et al., 2018; Young et al., 2014). Moreover, several studies investigated neurofeedback training in emotion regulation, using a variety of methodological approaches, including different target brain areas and different target populations (Linhartova et al., 2019). However, while the results demonstrate promising effects for several brain areas (i.e., amygdala, anterior insula, OFC), and different psychiatric disorders (i.e., MDD, PTSD, anxiety disorders, ADHD) the transferability to and the access in everyday life seems, at least for the moment, visionary, given the enormous technical and financial requirements.

In contrast, mobile health assessments and interventions, such as ecological momentary assessments (EMA) or interventions (EMI), might act as promising and yet affordable approaches to foster coping mechanisms in real-time and real-life. Mobile health instruments are usually based on well-established psychotherapeutic treatments, such as cognitive behavioral therapy (CBT), and often comprise applications which can be used on one's own individual smartphone, tablet or portable computer (Grundahl et al., 2020; Staiger et al., 2020). Using this approach, a lot more individuals seeking help for mental health impairments might be able to receive individualized treatments or training programs in their natural environment (Grundahl et al., 2020). In addition, digital treatments and interventions, such as EMI, offer clinicians and researchers a new objective instrument in managing and following an individual's therapeutic process and progress (Gaggioli & Riva, 2013). A recent review summarized findings of 26 studies applying different parts of previously established CBT elements through EMI (Marciniak et al., 2020). Overall, EMIs had a positive impact on the participants, who reported increased levels of well-being and decreased mental health symptoms (Marciniak et al., 2020), thereby demonstrating the potential benefit from EMI in mental health. Further, during the COVID-19 pandemic, when access to regular therapeutic programs were limited (Taylor et al., 2020), an EMI study conducted over 14 days and targeting self-compassion showed positive effects on perceived stress (Schnepper et al., 2020). However, given the relatively young era of EMIs, studies investigating the long-term efficacy of mobile interventions are sparse but highly needed (Grundahl et al., 2020). While EMIs are especially designed to reach their users in a real-life environment, the controllability of environmental and individual covariates, such as being in company or adjusting your daily routines to the notifications, might be challenging (Vaessen et al., 2019).

An alternative to overcome those limitations might be the usage of virtual reality (VR) applications. VR applications in mental health research are designed to create a virtual but realistic and, importantly, secure world which fulfills the needs for both the users but also the

researchers (Valmaggia, 2017). A major strength of VR is its high ecological validity and its additional controllability for complex environmental confounders (Parsons et al., 2017). Moreover, real-time assessments of physiological, behavioral, and emotional responses during VR are yet applicable and adjustable for distinct populations by combining VR with neurofeedback techniques (Blume et al., 2017; Schoeller et al., 2018; Vourvopoulos et al., 2019), increasing the beneficial usage of VR trainings. A recent review investigating the impact of emotion regulation training on well-being in VR found promising effects in 11 included studies, indicating that VR might help healthy individuals but also patients suffering from mental disorders to alter and improve their emotion regulation abilities in specific virtual environments and situations (Montana et al., 2020). In addition, Manasse used VR to train inhibitory control in participants with binge-eating disorder, which is characterized by a selfperceived loss-of-control in eating behavior (Manasse et al., 2021). The authors administered VR training to 14 participants for two weeks in their natural environment and found a decrease in self-perceived loss-of-control and, importantly, high percentage of acceptability and commitment of the participants. However, further randomized control trials with larger and more heterogeneous samples are necessary to provide additional evidence for the efficacy of VR training related to coping strategies.

3.1 Limitations

Some limitations within the presented studies need to be addressed. Study 1 found that exposure to life stress in infancy predicts CT reductions in the OFC around 25 years later. However, since structural data was only assessed in adulthood, there is no developmental perspective of CT alterations from infancy to adulthood. Therefore, study 1 cannot rule out the possibility that these structural differences were already present in infancy. Nor can study 1 draw a definite conclusion at which time point during development these changes might have occurred in case they were not initially present. Further, study 1 involved only currently healthy participants at the time of the MRI acquisition, while controlling for lifetime diagnoses of affective or anxiety disorders. Given this approach, the findings of study 1 related to MDD symptoms cannot be generalized to MDD patient samples. Moreover, as previously outlined, due to the temporal order, a pathway with CT alterations as mediator between ELS and future symptomatology might likewise be applicable. In general, future studies should address this issue by collecting longitudinally structural and functional MRI from infancy into early adulthood in large community samples to clarify the proposed pathways. While already controlling for several important confounders, future studies are needed to investigate further mechanism, for instance genetic make-up, hormonal markers, or adult environments, connecting ELS to behavioral and neural abnormalities.

Study 2 focused on the predictive value of prefrontal control on stress burden during a pandemic. While our results highlight the importance of adaptive coping to an unprecedented stressor in general, some limitations need to be mentioned. Since the pandemic started during an ongoing regular assessment wave within the framework of the Mannheim Study of Children at Risk, study 2 was not able to include the complete sample, therefore limiting the results to only those who already participated in the regular wave. Thus, given the distribution of participants of each initial group (i.e., no, low, and high psychosocial risk), the findings might still represent core characteristics of the entire sample. Further, as the COVID-19 baseline assessment started around four weeks after the initial lockdown in Germany, the possibly first and most threatening shock might not be captured by the survey. Moreover, while study 2 investigated the predictive value of coping mechanisms assessed prior to the stressor, additional measurements of distinct coping strategies after the onset would be particularly needed to support the proposed model. While some studies using self-report data on coping styles support our findings (Groarke et al., 2020; Gubler et al., 2020; Rubaltelli et al., 2020), further implicit measures would be of high value. Finally, while a natural stressor directly affecting the whole sample dramatically increases the ecological validity of an investigation, replications of our findings are most likely impossible. However, our results might act as a starting point and inspire future prevention strategies in response to global health threats.

3.2 Outlook

Although study 1 highlighted infancy as a highly sensitive period for the long-term impact of ELS on prefrontal brain alterations, further longitudinal studies are particularly needed to replicate and confirm our findings. It would be of high interest to use neuroimaging data over the life course, starting as early as possible, to unravel the relationship of brain maturation and the impact of environmental adversities at different developmental stages. Prospectively and objectively collected data is especially warranted in early years of life to prevent recall-bias, and to avoid re-traumatization in participants exposed to severe traumatic events. In addition, it would be of major importance to extend our findings to clinical MDD samples. In a recent study in infants aged 3 months, functional connectivity alterations between the amygdala and parts of the salience and the executive control network mediated the effect of maternal postpartum depression on the infants emotional responsivity (Phillips et al., 2021), providing preliminary evidence for prognostic neural markers to identify those who are at increased risk for developing mental health impairments in later life. Given the high numbers of postpartum depression (Halbreich & Karkun, 2006; Segre et al., 2007), children exposed to maternal MDD and their mothers might be an important target group to longitudinally study the interplay of environmental adversity in infancy, brain maturation and psychopathology.

In addition, personal and interpersonal resilience factors should be further explored and included in a model of the above-mentioned associations of brain trajectories and adverse events. This approach would help to clarify why some individuals exposed to adverse conditions develop mental illness, while others remain spared from mental health impairments. In this context, assessing and improving individual coping strategies, such as emotion regulation or inhibitory control, might be promising to reduce the impact of environmental threats to an individual's mental and physical health across the life span. Specific early teaching programs to foster coping with life stress administered not only to children at risk but for instance embedded in regular school subjects (Diamond et al., 2007) might help children to grow into mentally robust and resilient adults. Moreover, given the tremendous technological advances in recent years, participation in such coping strategy training programs becomes more and more easy and affordable and can be delivered to a majority of potential participants via smartphone or tablet.

4 SUMMARY

The present thesis addresses the complex interplay of environmental adversities, psychopathology, neural development, and coping mechanisms in a longitudinal at-risk cohort study following its participants since birth.

Specifically, in study 1, we investigated the long-term impact of life stress at different developmental stages, namely infancy, childhood, and adolescence, on prefrontal brain alterations. Therefore, life stress was recorded in regular intervals starting at the age of 3 months until the age of 25 years by reporting chronic and adverse life events occurring not more than one year prior to the assessment time point. Structural brain imaging was conducted at the age of 25 years. Moreover, depressive symptoms were assessed in young adulthood via self-report. In a sample of 190 healthy adults, increased exposure to life stress in infancy predicted cortical thickness reductions in the orbitofrontal cortex, a key region for affective processing. Neither life stress in childhood nor in adolescence was further related to abnormal brain development. Moreover, increased depressive symptoms in young adulthood were found in those previously exposed to life stress in infancy, and predicted cortical thickness reductions model revealed that depressive symptoms partially mediated the impact of life stress in infancy on abnormal brain maturation in the orbitofrontal cortex at the age of 25 years.

Study 2 investigated the predictive value of coping strategies in response to a natural stressor. In more detail, emotion regulation and inhibitory control were assessed in 104 participants during functional neuroimaging prior to the COVID-19 crisis, an unprecedented global stressor affecting physical and mental health. Stress burden due to the pandemic was recorded at three time points during the course of the crisis, that is four weeks after the initial lockdown during the first wave of the pandemic, then during the summertime when

restrictions loosened and infection rates went down, and finally at the beginning of the second wave of the pandemic in late 2020 when case numbers exponentially increased. Higher neural activity in the inferior frontal gyrus during emotion regulation predicted less stress burden in consequence of the crisis at the first and second wave of the pandemic, whereas enhanced neural activity of the medial frontal gyrus during inhibitory control predicted diminished stress levels during the summer. These findings hold true after controlling for several important confounders, which were previously linked to stress responsivity. Therefore, adequate emotion regulation is particularly needed in the face of first-level threats, such as emotional distress and acute socio-affective challenges, which were caused by the immediate changes in everyday life at the beginning of the crisis when social contact restrictions were initially installed. In contrast, we propose that effective usage of inhibitory control is required in response to second-level threats, such as dealing with ongoing socio-economic challenges, which were present during the summer.

Taken together, our findings highlight the long-term impact of early life stress during infancy on brain structure in adults and point to a critical involvement of internalizing psychopathology. Given the high rates of early life adversities in clinical samples, future prevention strategies are particularly needed to overcome those long-term consequences. In addition, our findings emphasize the importance of effective coping mechanisms, such as adequate emotion regulation and inhibitory control, in response to a natural stressor. Therefore, we suggest early, easy to reach and affordable interventions delivered via smartphone or tablet to foster coping strategies in everyday life.

85

5 REFERENCES

- Aggensteiner, P.-M., Brandeis, D., Millenet, S., Hohmann, S., Ruckes, C., Beuth, S., Albrecht, B., Schmitt, G., Schermuly, S., Wörz, S., Gevensleben, H., Freitag, C. M., Banaschewski, T., Rothenberger, A., Strehl, U., & Holtmann, M. (2019). Slow cortical potentials neurofeedback in children with ADHD: comorbidity, self-regulation and clinical outcomes 6 months after treatment in a multicenter randomized controlled trial. *European Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 28(8), 1087-1095. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00787-018-01271-8
- Alberini, C. M., & Travaglia, A. (2017). Infantile Amnesia: A Critical Period of Learning to Learn and Remember. *J Neurosci*, 37(24), 5783-5795. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0324-17.2017
- Aldao, A., Nolen-Hoeksema, S., & Schweizer, S. (2010). Emotion-regulation strategies across psychopathology: A meta-analytic review. *Clinical Psychology Review*, 30(2), 217-237. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cpr.2009.11.004
- Amstadter, A. B., & Vernon, L. L. (2008). A Preliminary Examination of Thought Suppression, Emotion Regulation, and Coping in a Trauma Exposed Sample. J Aggress Maltreat Trauma, 17(3), 279-295. https://doi.org/10.1080/10926770802403236
- Anda, R. F., Felitti, V. J., Bremner, J. D., Walker, J. D., Whitfield, C., Perry, B. D., Dube, S. R., & Giles, W. H. (2006). The enduring effects of abuse and related adverse experiences in childhood. A convergence of evidence from neurobiology and epidemiology. *Eur Arch Psychiatry Clin Neurosci*, 256(3), 174-186. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00406-005-0624-4
- Andersen, S. L., & Teicher, M. H. (2008). Stress, sensitive periods and maturational events in adolescent depression. *Trends in Neurosciences*, 31(4), 183-191. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tins.2008.01.004
- Angst, J., Gamma, A., Rossler, W., Ajdacic, V., & Klein, D. N. (2011). Childhood adversity and chronicity of mood disorders. *Eur Arch Psychiatry Clin Neurosci*, 261(1), 21-27. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00406-010-0120-3
- Anzman-Frasca, S., Francis, L. A., & Birch, L. L. (2015). Inhibitory Control is Associated with Psychosocial, Cognitive, and Weight Outcomes in a Longitudinal Sample of Girls. *Transl Issues Psychol Sci*, 1(3), 203-216. https://doi.org/10.1037/tps0000028
- Arnett, J. J. (2001). Conceptions of the Transition to Adulthood: Perspectives From Adolescence Through Midlife. *Journal of Adult Development*, 8(2), 133-143.
- Aron, A. R. (2007). The Neural Basis of Inhibition in Cognitive Control. *The Neuroscientist*, 13(3), 214-228. https://doi.org/10.1177/1073858407299288

- Aron, A. R., Fletcher, P. C., Bullmore, E. T., Sahakian, B. J., & Robbins, T. W. (2003). Stopsignal inhibition disrupted by damage to right inferior frontal gyrus in humans. *Nat Neurosci*, 6(2), 115-116. https://doi.org/10.1038/nn1003
- Aron, A. R., Robbins, T. W., & Poldrack, R. A. (2004). Inhibition and the right inferior frontal cortex. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, 8(4), 170-177. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tics.2004.02.010
- Babor, T. F., Higgins-Biddle, J. C., Saunders, J., & Monteiro, M. G. (2001). AUDIT The Alcohol Use Disorders Identification Test: Guidelines for Use in Primary Care (2, Ed.).
- Basu, A., McLaughlin, K. A., Misra, S., & Koenen, K. C. (2017). Childhood Maltreatment and Health Impact: The Examples of Cardiovascular Disease and Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus in Adults. *Clinical psychology: science and practice*, 24(2), 125-139. https://doi.org/10.1111/cpsp.12191
- Bauerle, A., Teufel, M., Musche, V., Weismuller, B., Kohler, H., Hetkamp, M., Dorrie, N., Schweda, A., & Skoda, E. M. (2020). Increased generalized anxiety, depression and distress during the COVID-19 pandemic: a cross-sectional study in Germany. *J Public Health (Oxf)*, 42(4), 672-678. https://doi.org/10.1093/pubmed/fdaa106
- Beesdo-Baum, K., Zaudig, M., & Wittchen, H.-U. (2019). SCID-5-CV : strukturiertes klinisches Interview für DSM-5-Störungen Klinische Version. In (1. Auflage ed.). Hogrefe.
- Bellis, M. A., Hughes, K., Leckenby, N., Hardcastle, K. A., Perkins, C., & Lowey, H. (2015). Measuring mortality and the burden of adult disease associated with adverse childhood experiences in England: a national survey. *J Public Health (Oxf)*, 37(3), 445-454. https://doi.org/10.1093/pubmed/fdu065
- Benarous, X., Raffin, M., Bodeau, N., Dhossche, D., Cohen, D., & Consoli, A. (2017).
 Adverse Childhood Experiences Among Inpatient Youths with Severe and Early-Onset Psychiatric Disorders: Prevalence and Clinical Correlates. *Child Psychiatry Hum Dev*, 48(2), 248-259.
 https://doi.org/10.1007/s10578-016-0637-4
- Benke, C., Autenrieth, L. K., Asselmann, E., & Pané-Farré, C. A. (2020a). Lockdown, quarantine measures, and social distancing: Associations with depression, anxiety and distress at the beginning of the COVID-19 pandemic among adults from Germany. *Psychiatry Research*, 293. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2020.113462
- Benke, C., Autenrieth, L. K., Asselmann, E., & Pané-Farré, C. A. (2020b). Stay-at-home orders due to the COVID-19 pandemic are associated with elevated depression and anxiety in younger, but not older adults: results from a nationwide community sample of adults from Germany. *Psychol Med*, 1-2. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291720003438

- Berkman, E. T., Kahn, L. E., & Merchant, J. S. (2013). Training-Induced Changes in Inhibitory Control Network Activity. *J Neurosci*, 34(1), 149-157. https://doi.org/10.1523/jneurosci.3564-13.2014
- Berlin, L. J., Appleyard, K., & Dodge, K. A. (2011). Intergenerational continuity in child maltreatment: mediating mechanisms and implications for prevention. *Child Development*, 82(1), 162-176. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8624.2010.01547.x
- Bick, J., & Nelson, C. A. (2016). Early Adverse Experiences and the Developing Brain. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, 41(1), 177-196. https://doi.org/10.1038/npp.2015.252
- Blume, F., Hudak, J., Dresler, T., Ehlis, A. C., Kuhnhausen, J., Renner, T. J., & Gawrilow, C. (2017). NIRS-based neurofeedback training in a virtual reality classroom for children with attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder: study protocol for a randomized controlled trial. *Trials*, 18(1), 41. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13063-016-1769-3
- Boccia, M., D'Amico, S., Bianchini, F., Marano, A., Giannini, A. M., & Piccardi, L. (2016). Different neural modifications underpin PTSD after different traumatic events: an fMRI meta-analytic study. *Brain Imaging Behav*, 10(1), 226-237. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11682-015-9387-3
- Bora, E., Fornito, A., Pantelis, C., & Yücel, M. (2012). Gray matter abnormalities in major depressive disorder: a meta-analysis of voxel based morphometry studies. *J Affect Disord*, 138(1-2), 9-18.
- Bos, M. G. N., Peters, S., van de Kamp, F. C., Crone, E. A., & Tamnes, C. K. (2018). Emerging depression in adolescence coincides with accelerated frontal cortical thinning. *J Child Psychol Psychiatry*, 59(9), 994-1002. https://doi.org/10.1111/jcpp.12895
- Bremner, J. D., Vythilingam, M., Vermetten, E., Nazeer, A., Adil, J., Khan, S., Staib, L. H., & Charney, D. S. (2002). Reduced Volume of Orbitofrontal Cortex in Major Depression. *Biol Psychiatry*, 51, 273-279.
- Brooks, S. K., Webster, R. K., Smith, L. E., Woodland, L., Wessely, S., Greenberg, N., & Rubin, G. J. (2020). The psychological impact of quarantine and how to reduce it: rapid review of the evidence. *The Lancet*, 395(10227), 912-920. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0140-6736(20)30460-8
- Busch, M. A., Maske, U. E., Ryl, L., Schlack, R., & Hapke, U. (2013). Prävalenz von depressiver Symptomatik und diagnostizierter Depression bei Erwachsenen in Deutschland. Bundesgesundheitsblatt-Gesundheitsforschung-Gesundheitsschutz, 56(5-6), 733-739.
- Busso, D. S., McLaughlin, K. A., Brueck, S., Peverill, M., Gold, A. L., & Sheridan, M. A. (2017). Child Abuse, Neural Structure, and Adolescent Psychopathology: A Longitudinal Study. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry, 56(4), 321-328 e321. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaac.2017.01.013
- Campbell-Sills, L., Cohan, S. L., & Stein, M. B. (2006). Relationship of resilience to personality, coping, and psychiatric symptoms in young adults. *Behav Res Ther*, 44(4), 585-599. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brat.2005.05.001

- Carr, C. P., Martins, C. M. S., Stingel, A. M., Lemgruber, V. B., & Juruena, M. F. (2013). The Role of Early Life Stress in Adult Psychiatric Disorders. *The Journal of Nervous and Mental Disease*, 201(12), 1007-1020. https://doi.org/10.1097/nmd.000000000000049
- Casey, B. J., Tottenham, N., & Fossella, J. (2002). Clinical, imaging, lesion, and genetic approaches toward a model of cognitive control. *Dev Psychobiol*, 40(3), 237-254. https://doi.org/10.1002/dev.10030
- Caston, A., & Mauss, I. (2011). Resilience in the face of stress: Emotion regulation as a protective factor. *Resilience and Mental Health: Challenges Across the Lifespan*. https://doi.org/10.1017/CBO9780511994791.004
- Cavanagh, S. R., Fitzgerald, E. J., & Urry, H. L. (2014). Emotion reactivity and regulation are associated with psychological functioning following the 2011 earthquake, tsunami, and nuclear crisis in Japan. *Emotion*, *14*(2), 235-240. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0035422
- Chapman, D. P., Whitfield, C. L., Felitti, V. J., Dube, S. R., Edwards, V. J., & Anda, R. F. (2004). Adverse childhood experiences and the risk of depressive disorders in adulthood. J Affect Disord, 82(2), 217-225. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2003.12.013
- Chen, Y. W., & Dilsaver, S. C. (1996). Lifetime rates of suicide attempts among subjects with bipolar and unipolar disorders relative to subjects with other Axis I disorders. *Biological Psychiatry*, 39(10), 896-899. https://doi.org/10.1016/0006-3223(95)00295-2
- Chugani, H., Behen, M., Muzik, O., Juhasz, C., Nagy, F., & Chugani, D. (2002). Local Brain Functional Activity Following Early Deprivation: A Study of Postinstitutionalized Romanian Orphans. *Neuroimage*, 14, 1290-1301. https://doi.org/10.1006/nimg.2001.0917
- Cicchetti, D., & Carlson, V. (1989). Child maltreatment: Theory and research on the causes and consequences of child abuse and neglect. Cambridge University Press.
- Collins, S. (2007). Social Workers, Resilience, Positive Emotions and Optimism. *Practice*, 19, 255-269. https://doi.org/10.1080/09503150701728186
- Compare, A., Zarbo, C., Shonin, E., Van Gordon, W., & Marconi, C. (2014). Emotional Regulation and Depression: A Potential Mediator between Heart and Mind. *Cardiovasc Psychiatry Neurol*, 2014, 324374. https://doi.org/10.1155/2014/324374
- Constantinidis, C., & Luna, B. (2019). Neural Substrates of Inhibitory Control Maturation in Adolescence. *Trends in Neurosciences*, *42*(9), 604-616. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tins.2019.07.004
- Coughlin, S. S. (1990). Recall bias in epidemiologic studies. *J Clin Epidemiol*, 43(1), 87-91. https://doi.org/10.1016/0895-4356(90)90060-3

- Cowan, C. S., Callaghan, B. L., Kan, J. M., & Richardson, R. (2016). The lasting impact of early-life adversity on individuals and their descendants: potential mechanisms and hope for intervention. *Genes Brain Behav*, 15(1), 155-168. https://doi.org/10.1111/gbb.12263
- Cowell, R. A., Cicchetti, D., Rogosch, F. A., & Toth, S. L. (2015). Childhood maltreatment and its effect on neurocognitive functioning: Timing and chronicity matter. *Dev Psychopathol*, 27(2), 521-533. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0954579415000139
- Croft, J., Heron, J., Teufel, C., Cannon, M., Wolke, D., Thompson, A., Houtepen, L., & Zammit, S. (2019). Association of Trauma Type, Age of Exposure, and Frequency in Childhood and Adolescence With Psychotic Experiences in Early Adulthood. JAMA Psychiatry, 76(1), 79-86. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2018.3155
- Crone, E. A., & Dahl, R. E. (2012). Understanding adolescence as a period of social-affective engagement and goal flexibility. *Nat Rev Neurosci*, *13*(9), 636-650. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrn3313
- Crouch, E., Probst, J. C., Radcliff, E., Bennett, K. J., & McKinney, S. H. (2019). Prevalence of adverse childhood experiences (ACEs) among US children. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, 92, 209-218. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chiabu.2019.04.010
- Cutler, D. M., & Summers, L. H. (2020). The COVID-19 Pandemic and the \$16 Trillion Virus. *JAMA*, 324(15), 1495-1496. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2020.19759
- Davidson, R. J., Putnam, K. M., & Larson, C. L. (2000). Dysfunction in the Neural Circuitry of Emotion Regulation--A Possible Prelude to Violence. *Science*, 289, 591-594. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.289.5479.591
- De Brito, S. A., Viding, E., Sebastian, C. L., Kelly, P. A., Mechelli, A., Maris, H., & McCrory, E. J. (2013). Reduced orbitofrontal and temporal grey matter in a community sample of maltreated children. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 54(1), 105-112.
- Delmo, C., Weiffenbach, O., Gabriel, M., & Poustka, F. (2000). Kiddie-SADS-present and lifetime version (K-SADS-PL). Auflage der deutschen Forschungsversion. Frankfurt am Main: Klinik für Psychiatrie und Psychotherapie des Kindes-und Jugendalters der Universität Frankfurt.
- Denny, B. T., & Ochsner, K. N. (2014). Behavioral effects of longitudinal training in cognitive reappraisal. *Emotion*, 14(2), 425-433. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0035276
- Derauf, C., Lagasse, L. L., Smith, L. M., Newman, E., Shah, R., Neal, C. R., Arria, A. M., Huestis, M. A., Dellagrotta, S., Dansereau, L. M., Lin, H., & Lester, B. M. (2012). Prenatal methamphetamine exposure and inhibitory control among young school-age children. *J Pediatr*, 161(3), 452-459. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpeds.2012.02.002
- Desikan, R. S., Segonne, F., Fischl, B., Quinn, B. T., Dickerson, B. C., Blacker, D., Buckner, R. L., Dale, A. M., Maguire, R. P., Hyman, B. T., Albert, M. S., & Killiany, R. J.

(2006). An automated labeling system for subdividing the human cerebral cortex on MRI scans into gyral based regions of interest. *Neuroimage*, *31*(3), 968-980. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2006.01.021

- Diamond, A. (2013). Executive functions. *Annu Rev Psychol*, 64, 135-168. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-psych-113011-143750
- Diamond, A., Barnett, W., Thomas, J., & Munro, S. (2007). The early years Preschool program improves cognitive control. *Science*, *318*, 1387-1388. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1151148
- Dixon, L., Browne, K., & Hamilton-Giachritsis, C. (2008). Patterns of Risk and Protective Factors in the Intergenerational Cycle of Maltreatment. *Journal of Family Violence*, 24(2), 111-122. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10896-008-9215-2
- Dreger, L. C., Kozyrskyj, A. L., HayGlass, K. T., Becker, A. B., & MacNeil, B. J. (2010). Lower cortisol levels in children with asthma exposed to recurrent maternal distress from birth. J Allergy Clin Immunol, 125(1), 116-122. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaci.2009.09.051
- Dube, S. R., Anda, R. F., Felitti, V. J., Chapman, D. P., Williamson, D. F., & Giles, W. H. (2001). Childhood Abuse, Household Dysfunction, and the Risk of Attempted Suicide Throughout the Life Span. JAMA, 286(24), 3089-3096.
- Dubey, S., Biswas, P., Ghosh, R., Chatterjee, S., Dubey, M. J., Chatterjee, S., Lahiri, D., & Lavie, C. J. (2020). Psychosocial impact of COVID-19. *Diabetes Metab Syndr*, 14(5), 779-788. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dsx.2020.05.035
- Ducharme, S., Albaugh, M. D., Nguyen, T. V., Hudziak, J. J., Mateos-Perez, J. M., Labbe, A., Evans, A. C., Karama, S., & Brain Development Cooperative, G. (2016). Trajectories of cortical thickness maturation in normal brain development--The importance of quality control procedures. *Neuroimage*, 125, 267-279. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2015.10.010
- Durston, S., Thomas, K. M., Worden, M. S., Yang, Y., & Casey, B. J. (2002). The Effect of Preceding Context on Inhibition: An Event-Related fMRI Study. *Neuroimage*, 16(2), 449-453. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1006/nimg.2002.1074
- Eastabrook, J., Flynn, J., & Hollenstein, T. (2014). Internalizing Symptoms in Female Adolescents: Associations with Emotional Awareness and Emotion Regulation. *Journal of Child and Family Studies*, 23. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10826-012-9705-y
- Elton, A., Tripathi, S. P., Mletzko, T., Young, J., Cisler, J. M., James, G. A., & Kilts, C. D. (2014). Childhood maltreatment is associated with a sex-dependent functional reorganization of a brain inhibitory control network. *Hum Brain Mapp*, 35(4), 1654-1667. https://doi.org/10.1002/hbm.22280
- Enge, S., Behnke, A., Fleischhauer, M., Küttler, L., Kliegel, M., & Strobel, A. (2014). No evidence for true training and transfer effects after inhibitory control training in young healthy adults. *J Exp Psychol Learn Mem Cogn*, 40(4), 987-1001. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0036165

- Enlow, M. B., Egeland, B., Blood, E. A., Wright, R. O., & Wright, R. J. (2012). Interpersonal trauma exposure and cognitive development in children to age 8 years: a longitudinal study. *J Epidemiol Community Health*, 66(11), 1005-1010. https://doi.org/10.1136/jech-2011-200727
- Eshel, N., & Roiser, J. P. (2010). Reward and punishment processing in depression. *Biological Psychiatry*, 68(2), 118-124.
- Esser, G., Blanz, B., Geisel, B., & Laucht, M. (1989). Mannheimer Elterninterview. *Testzentrale. Hogrefe, Göttingen.*
- Farr, O. M., Ko, B. J., Joung, K. E., Zaichenko, L., Usher, N., Tsoukas, M., Thakkar, B., Davis, C. R., Crowell, J. A., & Mantzoros, C. S. (2015). Posttraumatic stress disorder, alone or additively with early life adversity, is associated with obesity and cardiometabolic risk. *Nutr Metab Cardiovasc Dis*, 25(5), 479-488. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.numecd.2015.01.007
- Feder, A., Fred-Torres, S., Southwick, S. M., & Charney, D. S. (2019). The Biology of Human Resilience: Opportunities for Enhancing Resilience Across the Life Span. *Biological Psychiatry*, 86(6), 443-453. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsych.2019.07.012
- Feder, A., Nestler, E. J., & Charney, D. S. (2009). Psychobiology and molecular genetics of resilience. Nat Rev Neurosci, 10(6), 446-457. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrn2649
- Fegert, J. M., Vitiello, B., Plener, P. L., & Clemens, V. (2020). Challenges and burden of the Coronavirus 2019 (COVID-19) pandemic for child and adolescent mental health: a narrative review to highlight clinical and research needs in the acute phase and the long return to normality. *Child Adolesc Psychiatry Ment Health*, 14, 20. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13034-020-00329-3
- Felitti, V. J., Anda, R. F., Dale, A., Nordenberg, D., Williamson, D. F., Spitz, A. M., Edwards, V. J., Koss, M. P., & Marks, J. S. (1998). Relationship of Childhood Abuse and Household Dysfunction to Many of the Leading Causes of Death in Adults - The Adverse Childhood Experiences (ACE) Study. Am J Prev Med, 14(4), 245-258.
- Fergusson, D. M., Harwood, L. J., Ridder, E. M., & Beautrais, A. L. (2005). Subthreshold Depression in Adolescence and Mental Health Outcomes in Adulthood. Archives of general psychiatry, 62, 66-72.
- Finkelhor, D., Shattuck, A., Turner, H., & Hamby, S. (2013). Improving the adverse childhood experiences study scale. *JAMA Pediatr*, 167(1), 70-75. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapediatrics.2013.420
- Fischl, B., & Dale, A. M. (2000). Measuring the thickness of the human cerebral cortex from magnetic resonance images. *PNAS*, 97(20), 11050-11055.
- Fletcher, D., & Sarkar, M. (2013). Psychological resilience: A review and critique of definitions, concepts, and theory. *European Psychologist*, 18(1), 12-23. https://doi.org/10.1027/1016-9040/a000124

- Foland-Ross, L. C., Sacchet, M. D., Prasad, G., Gilbert, B., Thompson, P. M., & Gotlib, I. H. (2015). Cortical thickness predicts the first onset of major depression in adolescence. *Int J Dev Neurosci*, 46, 125-131. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijdevneu.2015.07.007
- Forde, N. J., Ronan, L., Zwiers, M. P., Schweren, L. J. S., Alexander-Bloch, A. F., Franke, B., Faraone, S. V., Oosterlaan, J., Heslenfeld, D. J., Hartman, C. A., Buitelaar, J. K., & Hoekstra, P. J. (2017). Healthy cortical development through adolescence and early adulthood. *Brain Struct Funct*, 222(8), 3653-3663. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00429-017-1424-0
- Frangou, S., Modabbernia, A., Williams, S. C. R., Papachristou, E., Doucet, G. E., Agartz, I., Aghajani, M., Akudjedu, T. N., Albajes-Eizagirre, A., Alnaes, D., Alpert, K. I., Andersson, M., Andreasen, N. C., Andreassen, O. A., Asherson, P., Banaschewski, T., Bargallo, N., Baumeister, S., Baur-Streubel, R., Bertolino, A., Bonvino, A., Boomsma, D. I., Borgwardt, S., Bourque, J., Brandeis, D., Breier, A., Brodaty, H., Brouwer, R. M., Buitelaar, J. K., Busatto, G. F., Buckner, R. L., Calhoun, V., Canales-Rodriguez, E. J., Cannon, D. M., Caseras, X., Castellanos, F. X., Cervenka, S., Chaim-Avancini, T. M., Ching, C. R. K., Chubar, V., Clark, V. P., Conrod, P., Conzelmann, A., Crespo-Facorro, B., Crivello, F., Crone, E. A., Dale, A. M., Davey, C., de Geus, E. J. C., de Haan, L., de Zubicaray, G. I., den Braber, A., Dickie, E. W., Di Giorgio, A., Doan, N. T., Dorum, E. S., Ehrlich, S., Erk, S., Espeseth, T., Fatouros-Bergman, H., Fisher, S. E., Fouche, J. P., Franke, B., Frodl, T., Fuentes-Claramonte, P., Glahn, D. C., Gotlib, I. H., Grabe, H. J., Grimm, O., Groenewold, N. A., Grotegerd, D., Gruber, O., Gruner, P., Gur, R. E., Gur, R. C., Harrison, B. J., Hartman, C. A., Hatton, S. N., Heinz, A., Heslenfeld, D. J., Hibar, D. P., Hickie, I. B., Ho, B. C., Hoekstra, P. J., Hohmann, S., Holmes, A. J., Hoogman, M., Hosten, N., Howells, F. M., Hulshoff Pol, H. E., Huyser, C., Jahanshad, N., James, A., Jernigan, T. L., Jiang, J., Jonsson, E. G., Joska, J. A., Kahn, R., Kalnin, A., Kanai, R., Klein, M., Klyushnik, T. P., Koenders, L., Koops, S., Kramer, B., Kuntsi, J., Lagopoulos, J., Lazaro, L., Lebedeva, I., Lee, W. H., Lesch, K. P., Lochner, C., Machielsen, M. W. J., Maingault, S., Martin, N. G., Martinez-Zalacain, I., Mataix-Cols, D., Mazoyer, B., McDonald, C., McDonald, B. C., McIntosh, A. M., McMahon, K. L., McPhilemy, G., Menchon, J. M., Medland, S. E., Meyer-Lindenberg, A., Naaijen, J., Najt, P., Nakao, T., Nordvik, J. E., Nyberg, L., Oosterlaan, J., de la Foz, V. O., Paloyelis, Y., Pauli, P., Pergola, G., Pomarol-Clotet, E., Portella, M. J., Potkin, S. G., Radua, J., Reif, A., Rinker, D. A., Roffman, J. L., Rosa, P. G. P., Sacchet, M. D., Sachdev, P. S., Salvador, R., Sanchez-Juan, P., Sarro, S., Satterthwaite, T. D., Saykin, A. J., Serpa, M. H., Schmaal, L., Schnell, K., Schumann, G., Sim, K., Smoller, J. W., Sommer, I., Soriano-Mas, C., Stein, D. J., Strike, L. T., Swagerman, S. C., Tamnes, C. K., Temmingh, H. S., Thomopoulos, S. I., Tomyshev, A. S., Tordesillas-Gutierrez, D., Trollor, J. N., Turner, J. A., Uhlmann, A., van den Heuvel, O. A., van den Meer, D., van der Wee, N. J. A., van Haren, N. E. M., van 't Ent, D., van Erp, T. G. M., Veer, I. M., Veltman, D. J., Voineskos, A., Volzke, H., Walter, H., Walton, E., Wang, L., Wang, Y., Wassink, T. H., Weber, B., Wen, W., West, J. D., Westlye, L. T., Whalley, H., Wierenga, L. M., Wittfeld, K., Wolf, D. H., Worker, A., Wright, M. J., Yang, K., Yoncheva, Y., Zanetti, M. V., Ziegler, G. C., Karolinska Schizophrenia, P., Thompson, P. M., & Dima, D. (2021). Cortical thickness across the lifespan: Data from 17,075 healthy individuals aged 3-90 years. Hum Brain Mapp. https://doi.org/10.1002/hbm.25364

- Gaggioli, A., & Riva, G. (2013). From mobile mental health to mobile wellbeing: Opportunities and challenges. *Studies in health technology and informatics*, *184*, 141-147. https://doi.org/10.3233/978-1-61499-209-7-141
- Garnefski, N., & Kraaij, V. (2006). Relationships between cognitive emotion regulation strategies and depressive symptoms: A comparative study of five specific samples. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 40(8), 1659-1669. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2005.12.009
- Garnefski, N., Teerds, J., Kraaij, V., Legerstee, J., & van den Kommer, T. (2004). Cognitive emotion regulation strategies and depressive symptoms: differences between males and females. *Personality and Individual Differences*, *36*(2), 267-276. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0191-8869(03)00083-7
- Garner, A. S. (2013). Home visiting and the biology of toxic stress: opportunities to address early childhood adversity. *Pediatrics*, *132 Suppl 2*, S65-73. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2013-1021D
- Gavazzi, G., Giovannelli, F., Curro, T., Mascalchi, M., & Viggiano, M. P. (2020). Contiguity of proactive and reactive inhibitory brain areas: a cognitive model based on ALE meta-analyses. *Brain Imaging Behav.* https://doi.org/10.1007/s11682-020-00369-5
- Gee, D. G., & Casey, B. J. (2015). The Impact of Developmental Timing for Stress and Recovery. *Neurobiol Stress*, 1, 184-194. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ynstr.2015.02.001
- Gilbert, L. K., Breiding, M. J., Merrick, M. T., Thompson, W. W., Ford, D. C., Dhingra, S. S., & Parks, S. E. (2015). Childhood adversity and adult chronic disease: an update from ten states and the District of Columbia, 2010. *Am J Prev Med*, 48(3), 345-349. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2014.09.006
- Gloria, C. T., & Steinhardt, M. A. (2016). Relationships Among Positive Emotions, Coping, Resilience and Mental Health. *Stress and Health*, 32(2), 145-156. https://doi.org/10.1002/smi.2589
- Gold, A. L., Sheridan, M. A., Peverill, M., Busso, D. S., Lambert, H. K., Alves, S., Pine, D. S., & McLaughlin, K. A. (2016). Childhood abuse and reduced cortical thickness in brain regions involved in emotional processing. *J Child Psychol Psychiatry*, 57(10), 1154-1164. https://doi.org/10.1111/jcpp.12630
- Goldin, P. R., McRae, K., Ramel, W., & Gross, J. J. (2008). The neural bases of emotion regulation: reappraisal and suppression of negative emotion. *Biological Psychiatry*, 63(6), 577-586. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsych.2007.05.031
- Grecucci, A., Giorgetta, C., Bonini, N., & Sanfey, A. G. (2013). Reappraising social emotions: the role of inferior frontal gyrus, temporo-parietal junction and insula in interpersonal emotion regulation. *Front Hum Neurosci*, 7, 523. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnhum.2013.00523
- Grecucci, A., Giorgetta, C., Van't Wout, M., Bonini, N., & Sanfey, A. G. (2013). Reappraising the ultimatum: an fMRI study of emotion regulation and decision making. *Cereb Cortex*, 23(2), 399-410. https://doi.org/10.1093/cercor/bhs028

- Greif Green, J., McLaughlin, K. A., Berglund, P. A., Gruber, M. J., Sampson, N. A., Zaslavsky, A. M., & Kessler, R. C. (2010). Childhood Adversities and Adult Psychiatric Disorders in the National Comorbidity Survey Replication I. Arch Gen Psychiatry 67(2), 113-123.
- Grissom, N., & Bhatnagar, S. (2009). Habituation to repeated stress: get used to it. *Neurobiol Learn Mem*, 92(2), 215-224. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nlm.2008.07.001
- Groarke, J. M., Berry, E., Graham-Wisener, L., McKenna-Plumley, P. E., McGlinchey, E., & Armour, C. (2020). Loneliness in the UK during the COVID-19 pandemic: Crosssectional results from the COVID-19 Psychological Wellbeing Study. *PLoS One*, 15(9), e0239698. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0239698
- Gross, J. J. (1998). Antecedent-and response-focused emotion regulation: divergent consequences for experience, expression, and physiology. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 74(1), 224.
- Gross, J. J. (2002). Emotion regulation: Affective, cognitive, and social consequences. *Psychophysiology*, 39(3), 281-291. https://doi.org/10.1017/s0048577201393198
- Gross, J. J. (2015). Emotion Regulation: Current Status and Future Prospects. *Psychological Inquiry*, 26, 1-26. https://doi.org/10.1080/1047840x.2014.940781
- Gross, J. J., & John, O. P. (2003). Individual Differences in Two Emotion Regulation Processes: Implications for Affect, Relationships, and Well-being. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 85(2), 348-362. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.85.2.348
- Grundahl, M., Deckert, J., & Hein, G. (2020). Three Questions to Consider Before Applying Ecological Momentary Interventions (EMI) in Psychiatry. *Front Psychiatry*, 11, 333. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2020.00333
- Gubler, D. A., Makowski, L. M., Troche, S. J., & Schlegel, K. (2020). Loneliness and Well-Being During the Covid-19 Pandemic: Associations with Personality and Emotion Regulation. J Happiness Stud, 1-20. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10902-020-00326-5
- Guerra, N. G., Williamson, A., & B., L.-M. (2012). Normal development: Infancy, childhood, and adolescence. In *IACAPAP e-Textbook of Child and Adolescent Mental Heatlh*. International Association for Child and Adolscent Psychiatry and Allied Professions.
- Gupta, S., & Bonanno, G. A. (2010). Trait self-enhancement as a buffer against potentially traumatic events: A prospective study. *Psychological Trauma: Theory, Research, Practice, and Policy*, 2(2), 83-92. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0018959
- Haga, S. M., Kraft, P., & Corby, E.-K. (2007). Emotion Regulation: Antecedents and Well-Being Outcomes of Cognitive Reappraisal and Expressive Suppression in Cross-Cultural Samples. *Journal of Happiness Studies*, 10(3), 271-291. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10902-007-9080-3
- Halbreich, U., & Karkun, S. (2006). Cross-cultural and social diversity of prevalence of postpartum depression and depressive symptoms. *J Affect Disord*, 91(2-3), 97-111.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2005.12.051

- Han, K. M., Choi, S., Jung, J., Na, K. S., Yoon, H. K., Lee, M. S., & Ham, B. J. (2014). Cortical thickness, cortical and subcortical volume, and white matter integrity in patients with their first episode of major depression. *J Affect Disord*, 155, 42-48. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2013.10.021
- Hanson, J. L., Chung, M. K., Avants, B. B., Shirtcliff, E. A., Gee, J. C., Davidson, R. J., & Pollak, S. D. (2010). Early stress is associated with alterations in the orbitofrontal cortex: a tensor-based morphometry investigation of brain structure and behavioral risk. *J Neurosci*, 30(22), 7466-7472. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0859-10.2010
- Hanson, J. L., Hair, N., Shen, D. G., Shi, F., Gilmore, J. H., Wolfe, B. L., & Pollak, S. D. (2013). Family poverty affects the rate of human infant brain growth. *PLoS One*, 8(12), e80954. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0080954
- Hardcastle, K., Bellis, M. A., Ford, K., Hughes, K., Garner, J., & Ramos Rodriguez, G. (2018). Measuring the relationships between adverse childhood experiences and educational and employment success in England and Wales: findings from a retrospective study. *Public Health*, 165, 106-116. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.puhe.2018.09.014
- Hart, H., Lim, L., Mehta, M. A., Curtis, C., Xu, X., Breen, G., Simmons, A., Mirza, K., & Rubia, K. (2018). Altered Functional Connectivity of Fronto-Cingulo-Striatal Circuits during Error Monitoring in Adolescents with a History of Childhood Abuse. *Front Hum Neurosci*, 12, 7. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnhum.2018.00007
- Hauser, W., Schmutzer, G., Brahler, E., & Glaesmer, H. (2011). Maltreatment in childhood and adolescence: results from a survey of a representative sample of the German population. *Dtsch Arztebl Int*, 108(17), 287-294. https://doi.org/10.3238/arztebl.2011.0287
- Hautzinger, M., Keller, F., & Kühner, C. (2006). *Beck Depressionsinventar (BDI-II)*. Harcourt Test Services Frankfurt.
- Hayes, A. (2013). The PROCESS macro for SPSS and SAS (version 2.13)
- Heatherton, T. F., Kozlowski, L. T., Frecker, R. C., & Fagerstrom, K.-O. (1991). The Fagerstrom Test for Nicotine Dependence: a revision of the Fagerstrom Tolerance Questionaire. *British Journal of Addiction*, *86*, 1119-1127.
- Heim, C., & Binder, E. B. (2012). Current research trends in early life stress and depression: review of human studies on sensitive periods, gene-environment interactions, and epigenetics. *Exp Neurol*, 233(1), 102-111. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.expneurol.2011.10.032
- Helmeke, C., Seidel, K., Poeggel, G., Bredy, T., Abraham, A., & Braun, K. (2009). Paternal deprivation during infancy results in dendrite- and time-specific changes of dendritic development and spine formation in the orbitofrontal cortex of the biparental rodent Octodon degus. *Neuroscience*, 163, 790-798. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroscience.2009.07.008

- Hermann, A., Kress, L., & Stark, R. (2017). Neural correlates of immediate and prolonged effects of cognitive reappraisal and distraction on emotional experience. *Brain Imaging Behav*, 11(5), 1227-1237. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11682-016-9603-9
- Herrman, H., Stewart, D. E., Diaz-Granados, N., Berger, E. L., Jackson, B., & Yuen, T. (2011). What is Resilience? *The Canadian Journal of Psychiatry*, 56(5), 258-265. https://doi.org/10.1177/070674371105600504
- Herzog, J. I., & Schmahl, C. (2018). Adverse Childhood Experiences and the Consequences on Neurobiological, Psychosocial, and Somatic Conditions Across the Lifespan. Front Psychiatry, 9, 420. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2018.00420
- Herzog, J. I., Thome, J., Demirakca, T., Koppe, G., Ende, G., Lis, S., Rausch, S., Priebe, K., Muller-Engelmann, M., Steil, R., Bohus, M., & Schmahl, C. (2020). Influence of Severity of Type and Timing of Retrospectively Reported Childhood Maltreatment on Female Amygdala and Hippocampal Volume. *Sci Rep*, 10(1), 1903. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-57490-0
- Holley, S. R., Ewing, S. T., Stiver, J. T., & Bloch, L. (2017). The Relationship Between Emotion Regulation, Executive Functioning, and Aggressive Behaviors. J Interpers Violence, 32(11), 1692-1707. https://doi.org/10.1177/0886260515592619
- Holz, N. E., Boecker, R., Baumeister, S., Hohm, E., Zohsel, K., Buchmann, A. F., Blomeyer, D., Jennen-Steinmetz, C., Hohmann, S., Wolf, I., Plichta, M. M., Meyer-Lindenberg, A., Banaschewski, T., Brandeis, D., & Laucht, M. (2014). Effect of Prenatal Exposure to Tobacco Smoke on Inhibitory Control: Neuroimaging Results From a 25-year Prospective Study. *JAMA Psychiatry*, 71(7), 786-796. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2014.343
- Holz, N. E., Boecker, R., Hohm, E., Zohsel, K., Buchmann, A. F., Blomeyer, D., Jennen-Steinmetz, C., Baumeister, S., Hohmann, S., Wolf, I., Plichta, M. M., Esser, G., Schmidt, M., Meyer-Lindenberg, A., Banaschewski, T., Brandeis, D., & Laucht, M. (2015). The long-term impact of early life poverty on orbitofrontal cortex volume in adulthood: results from a prospective study over 25 years. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, 40(4), 996-1004. https://doi.org/10.1038/npp.2014.277
- Holz, N. E., Tost, H., & Meyer-Lindenberg, A. (2019). Resilience and the brain: a key role for regulatory circuits linked to social stress and support. *Mol Psychiatry*, 25(2), 379-396. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41380-019-0551-9
- Hu, T., Zhang, D., Wang, J., Mistry, R., Ran, G., & Wang, X. (2014). Relation between emotion regulation and mental health: a meta-analysis review. *Psychol Rep*, 114(2), 341-362. https://doi.org/10.2466/03.20.PR0.114k22w4
- Hughes, K., Bellis, M. A., Hardcastle, K. A., Sethi, D., Butchart, A., Mikton, C., Jones, L., & Dunne, M. P. (2017). The effect of multiple adverse childhood experciences on health: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Lancet Public Health*, 2. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2468-2667(17)30118-4
- Joormann, J., & Gotlib, I. H. (2010). Emotion regulation in depression: relation to cognitive inhibition. *Cogn Emot*, 24(2), 281-298. https://doi.org/10.1080/02699930903407948

- Kalia, V., & Knauft, K. (2020). Emotion regulation strategies modulate the effect of adverse childhood experiences on perceived chronic stress with implications for cognitive flexibility. *PLoS One*, 15(6), e0235412. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0235412
- Kanske, P., Heissler, J., Schonfelder, S., Bongers, A., & Wessa, M. (2011). How to regulate emotion? Neural networks for reappraisal and distraction. *Cereb Cortex*, 21(6), 1379-1388. https://doi.org/10.1093/cercor/bhq216
- Katana, M., Röcke, C., Spain, S. M., & Allemand, M. (2019). Emotion Regulation, Subjective Well-Being, and Perceived Stress in Daily Life of Geriatric Nurses. *Front Psychol*, 10. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2019.01097
- Kelly, P. A., Viding, E., Wallace, G. L., Schaer, M., De Brito, S. A., Robustelli, B., & McCrory, E. J. (2013). Cortical thickness, surface area, and gyrification abnormalities in children exposed to maltreatment: neural markers of vulnerability? *Biol Psychiatry*, 74(11), 845-852. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsych.2013.06.020
- Kempton, M. J., Salvador, Z., Munafò, M. R., Geddes, J. R., Simmons, A., Frangou, S., & Williams, S. C. (2011). Structural neuroimaging studies in major depressive disorder: meta-analysis and comparison with bipolar disorder. *Archives of general psychiatry*, 68(7), 675-690.
- Kessler, R. C., McLaughlin, K. A., Green, J. G., Gruber, M. J., Sampson, N. A., Zaslavsky, A. M., Aguilar-Gaxiola, S., Alhamzawi, A. O., Alonso, J., Angermeyer, M., Benjet, C., Bromet, E., Chatterji, S., de Girolamo, G., Demyttenaere, K., Fayyad, J., Florescu, S., Gal, G., Gureje, O., Haro, J. M., Hu, C. Y., Karam, E. G., Kawakami, N., Lee, S., Lepine, J. P., Ormel, J., Posada-Villa, J., Sagar, R., Tsang, A., Ustun, T. B., Vassilev, S., Viana, M. C., & Williams, D. R. (2010). Childhood adversities and adult psychopathology in the WHO World Mental Health Surveys. *Br J Psychiatry*, *197*(5), 378-385. https://doi.org/10.1192/bjp.bp.110.080499
- Kilford, E. J., Garrett, E., & Blakemore, S. J. (2016). The development of social cognition in adolescence: An integrated perspective. *Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews*, 70, 106-120. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2016.08.016
- Kim, P., Evans, G. W., Angstadt, M., Ho, S. S., Sripada, C. S., Swain, J. E., Liberzon, I., & Phan, K. L. (2013). Effects of childhood poverty and chronic stress on emotion regulatory brain function in adulthood. *PNAS*, *110*(46), 18442-18447. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1308240110
- Kirschbaum, C., Pirke, K.-M., & Hellhammer, D. H. (1993). The 'Trier Social Stress Test'-a tool for investigating psychobiological stress responses in a laboratory setting. *Neuropsychobiology*, 28(1-2), 76-81.
- Kivity, Y., & Huppert, J. D. (2016). Does cognitive reappraisal reduce anxiety? A daily diary study of a micro-intervention with individuals with high social anxiety. *J Consult Clin Psychol*, 84(3), 269-283. https://doi.org/10.1037/ccp0000075
- Kochanska, G. (1997). Multiple pathways to conscience for children with different temperaments: from toddlerhood to age 5. *Dev Psychol*, 33(2), 228-240.

https://doi.org/10.1037//0012-1649.33.2.228

- Kochanska, G., Coy, K. C., & Murray, K. T. (2001). The development of self-regulation in the first four years of life. *Child Development*, 72(4), 1091-1111. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-8624.00336
- Kudinova, A. Y., James, K., & Gibb, B. E. (2018). Cognitive Reappraisal and Depression in Children with a Parent History of Depression. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*, 46(4), 849-856. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10802-017-0333-2
- Lacerda, A. L., Keshavan, M. S., Hardan, A. Y., Yorbik, O., Brambilla, P., Sassi, R. B., Nicoletti, M., Mallinger, A. G., Frank, E., Kupfer, D. J., & Soares, J. C. (2004). Anatomic evaluation of the orbitofrontal cortex in major depressive disorder. *Biol Psychiatry*, 55(4), 353-358. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsych.2003.08.021
- Lai, C. H. (2013). Gray matter volume in major depressive disorder: a meta-analysis of voxelbased morphometry studies. *Psychiatry Research*, 211(1), 37-46. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pscychresns.2012.06.006
- Lang, P. J., Bradley, M. M., & Cuthbert, B. N. (1999). International affective picture system (IAPS): Instruction manual and affective ratings. *The center for research in psychophysiology, University of Florida*.
- Laucht, M., Esser, G., Baving, L., Gerhold, M., Hoesch, I., Ihle, W., Steigleider, P., Stock, B., Stoehr, R. M., Weindrich, D., & Schmidt, M. H. (2000). Behavioral Sequelae of Perinatal Insults and Early Family Adversity at 8 Years of Age. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry, 39(10), 1229-1237.
- Lawson, G. M., Duda, J. T., Avants, B. B., Wu, J., & Farah, M. J. (2013). Associations between children's socioeconomic status and prefrontal cortical thickness. *Dev Sci*, 16(5), 641-652. https://doi.org/10.1111/desc.12096
- Lemaitre, H., Goldman, A. L., Sambataro, F., Verchinski, B. A., Meyer-Lindenberg, A., Weinberger, D. R., & Mattay, V. S. (2012). Normal age-related brain morphometric changes: nonuniformity across cortical thickness, surface area and gray matter volume? *Neurobiol Aging*, 33(3), 617 e611-619. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2010.07.013
- Lenroot, R. K., & Giedd, J. N. (2006). Brain development in children and adolescents: insights from anatomical magnetic resonance imaging. *Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews*, 30(6), 718-729. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2006.06.001
- Lewis-Morrarty, E., Dozier, M., Ackerman, J., & Sepulveda-Kozakowski, S. (2007). The Effect of Placement Instability on Adopted Children's Inhibitory Control Abilities and Oppositional Behavior. *Developmental Psychology*, 43, 1415-1427. https://doi.org/10.1037/0012-1649.43.6.1415
- Liberzon, I., Ma, S. T., Okada, G., Ho, S. S., Swain, J. E., & Evans, G. W. (2015). Childhood poverty and recruitment of adult emotion regulatory neurocircuitry. *Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci*, 10(11), 1596-1606. https://doi.org/10.1093/scan/nsv045

- Linhartova, P., Latalova, A., Kosa, B., Kasparek, T., Schmahl, C., & Paret, C. (2019). fMRI neurofeedback in emotion regulation: A literature review. *Neuroimage*, *193*, 75-92. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2019.03.011
- Lipszyc, J., & Schachar, R. (2010). Inhibitory control and psychopathology: a meta-analysis of studies using the stop signal task. *J Int Neuropsychol Soc*, *16*(6), 1064-1076. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1355617710000895
- Liu, Y., Croft, J. B., Chapman, D. P., Perry, G. S., Greenlund, K. J., Zhao, G., & Edwards, V. J. (2013). Relationship between adverse childhood experiences and unemployment among adults from five U.S. states. *Social psychiatry and psychiatric epidemiology*, 48(3), 357-369. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00127-012-0554-1
- Lu, S., Gao, W., Wei, Z., Wu, W., Liao, M., Ding, Y., Zhang, Z., & Li, L. (2013). Reduced cingulate gyrus volume associated with enhanced cortisol awakening response in young healthy adults reporting childhood trauma. *PLoS One*, 8(7), e69350. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0069350
- Luby, J. L., Belden, A. C., Jackson, J. J., Lessov-Schlaggar, C. N., Harms, M. P., Tillman, R., Botteron, K., Whalen, D., & Barch, D. M. (2016). Early Childhood Depression and Alterations in the Trajectory of Gray Matter Maturation in Middle Childhood and Early Adolescence. *JAMA Psychiatry*, 73(1), 31-38. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2015.2356
- Lukito, S., Norman, L., Carlisi, C., Radua, J., Hart, H., Simonoff, E., & Rubia, K. (2020). Comparative meta-analyses of brain structural and functional abnormalities during cognitive control in attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder and autism spectrum disorder. *Psychol Med*, 50(6), 894-919. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291720000574
- Lupien, S. J., McEwen, B. S., Gunnar, M. R., & Heim, C. (2009). Effects of stress throughout the lifespan on the brain, behaviour and cognition. *Nat Rev Neurosci*, *10*(6), 434-445. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrn2639
- Lyall, A. E., Shi, F., Geng, X., Woolson, S., Li, G., Wang, L., Hamer, R. M., Shen, D., & Gilmore, J. H. (2015). Dynamic Development of Regional Cortical Thickness and Surface Area in Early Childhood. *Cereb Cortex*, 25(8), 2204-2212. https://doi.org/10.1093/cercor/bhu027
- Maier-Diewald, W. (1983). *Die Münchner Ereignisliste: MEL* Max-Planck-Institut für Psychiatrie.
- Maldjian, J. A., Laurienti, P. J., Kraft, R. A., & Burdette, J. H. (2003). An automated method for neuroanatomic and cytoarchitectonic atlas-based interrogation of fMRI data sets. *Neuroimage*, *19*(3), 1233-1239. https://doi.org/10.1016/s1053-8119(03)00169-1
- Manasse, S. M., Lampe, E. W., Juarascio, A. S., Zhu, J., & Forman, E. M. (2021). Using virtual reality to train inhibitory control and reduce binge eating: A proof-of-concept study. *Appetite*, 157, 104988. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2020.104988
- Marciniak, M. A., Shanahan, L., Rohde, J., Schulz, A., Wackerhagen, C., Kobylinska, D., Tuescher, O., Binder, H., Walter, H., Kalisch, R., & Kleim, B. (2020). Standalone

Smartphone Cognitive Behavioral Therapy-Based Ecological Momentary Interventions to Increase Mental Health: Narrative Review. *JMIR Mhealth Uhealth*, 8(11), e19836. https://doi.org/10.2196/19836

- McEwen, B. S., & Gianaros, P. J. (2010). Central role of the brain in stress and adaptation: links to socioeconomic status, health, and disease. *Ann N Y Acad Sci*, *1186*, 190-222. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1749-6632.2009.05331.x
- McLaughlin, K. A., Sheridan, M. A., Winter, W., Fox, N. A., Zeanah, C. H., & Nelson, C. A. (2014). Widespread reductions in cortical thickness following severe early-life deprivation: a neurodevelopmental pathway to attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder. *Biological Psychiatry*, 76(8), 629-638. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsych.2013.08.016
- McTeague, L. M., Goodkind, M. S., & Etkin, A. (2016). Transdiagnostic impairment of cognitive control in mental illness. *J Psychiatr Res*, 83, 37-46. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpsychires.2016.08.001
- Mehler, D. M. A., Sokunbi, M. O., Habes, I., Barawi, K., Subramanian, L., Range, M., Evans, J., Hood, K., Luhrs, M., Keedwell, P., Goebel, R., & Linden, D. E. J. (2018). Targeting the affective brain-a randomized controlled trial of real-time fMRI neurofeedback in patients with depression. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, 43(13), 2578-2585. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41386-018-0126-5
- Mehta, M. A., Golembo, N. I., Nosarti, C., Colvert, E., Mota, A., Williams, S. C., Rutter, M., & Sonuga-Barke, E. J. (2009). Amygdala, hippocampal and corpus callosum size following severe early institutional deprivation: the English and Romanian Adoptees study pilot. *J Child Psychol Psychiatry*, 50(8), 943-951. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-7610.2009.02084.x
- Mielke, E. L., Neukel, C., Bertsch, K., Reck, C., Mohler, E., & Herpertz, S. C. (2018). Alterations of brain volumes in women with early life maltreatment and their associations with oxytocin. *Horm Behav*, 97, 128-136. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.yhbeh.2017.11.005
- Miller, G. E., Chen, E., & Zhou, E. S. (2007). If It Goes Up, Must It Come down? Chronic Stress and the Hypothalamic-Pituitary-Adrenocortical Axis in Humans. *Psychological Bulletin*, *1133*(1), 25-45.
- Min, J. A., Yu, J. J., Lee, C. U., & Chae, J. H. (2013). Cognitive emotion regulation strategies contributing to resilience in patients with depression and/or anxiety disorders. *Compr Psychiatry*, 54(8), 1190-1197. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.comppsych.2013.05.008
- Monnat, S. M., & Chandler, R. F. (2015). Long Term Physical Health Consequences of Adverse Childhood Experiences. *The Sociological quarterly*, 56(4), 723-752. https://doi.org/10.1111/tsq.12107
- Montana, J. I., Matamala-Gomez, M., Maisto, M., Mavrodiev, P. A., Cavalera, C. M., Diana, B., Mantovani, F., & Realdon, O. (2020). The Benefits of emotion Regulation Interventions in Virtual Reality for the Improvement of Wellbeing in Adults and Older Adults: A Systematic Review. *J Clin Med*, 9(2).

https://doi.org/10.3390/jcm9020500

- Moore, S. A., Zoellner, L. A., & Mollenholt, N. (2008). Are expressive suppression and cognitive reappraisal associated with stress-related symptoms? *Behav Res Ther*, 46(9), 993-1000. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brat.2008.05.001
- Morasch, K. C., & Bell, M. A. (2011). The role of inhibitory control in behavioral and physiological expressions of toddler executive function. *J Exp Child Psychol*, 108(3), 593-606. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jecp.2010.07.003
- Morgan, A. B., & Lilienfeld, S. O. (2000). A meta-analytic review of the relation between antisocial behavior and neuropsychological measures of executive function. *Clinical Psychology Review*, 20(1), 113-136.
- Morton, P. M., Schafer, M. H., & Ferraro, K. F. (2012). Does childhood misfortune increase cancer risk in adulthood? *J Aging Health*, *24*(6), 948-984. https://doi.org/10.1177/0898264312449184
- Mueller, S. C., Maheu, F. S., Dozier, M., Peloso, E., Mandell, D., Leibenluft, E., Pine, D. S., & Ernst, M. (2010). Early-life stress is associated with impairment in cognitive control in adolescence: an fMRI study. *Neuropsychologia*, 48, 3037-3044. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2010.06.013
- Nanni, V., Uher, R., & Danese, A. (2012). Childhood maltreatment predicts unfavorable course of illness and treatment outcome in depression: a meta-analysis. Am J Psychiatry, 169(2), 141-151. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.2011.11020335
- Narr, K. L., Bilder, R. M., Toga, A. W., Woods, R. P., Rex, D. E., Szeszko, P. R., Robinson, D., Sevy, S., Gunduz-Bruce, H., Wang, Y. P., DeLuca, H., & Thompson, P. M. (2005). Mapping cortical thickness and gray matter concentration in first episode schizophrenia. *Cereb Cortex*, 15(6), 708-719. https://doi.org/10.1093/cercor/bhh172
- Nelson, J., Klumparendt, A., Doebler, P., & Ehring, T. (2017). Childhood maltreatment and characteristics of adult depression: meta-analysis. *Br J Psychiatry*, 210(2), 96-104. https://doi.org/10.1192/bjp.bp.115.180752
- Nezlek, J., & Kuppens, P. (2008). Regulating Positive and Negative Emotions in Daily Life. Journal of Personality, 76, 561-580. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-6494.2008.00496.x
- Nikolaidis, A., Paksarian, D., Alexander, L., DeRosa, J., Dunn, J., Nielson, D. M., Droney, I., Kang, M., Douka, I., Bromet, E., Milham, M. P., Stringaris, A., & Merikangas, K. R. (2020). The Coronavirus Health and Impact Survey (CRISIS) reveals reproducible correlates of pandemic-related mood states across the Atlantic. *medRxiv*. https://doi.org/10.1101/2020.08.24.20181123
- Noble, K. G., Houston, S. M., Brito, N. H., Bartsch, H., Kan, E., Kuperman, J. M., Akshoomoff, N., Amaral, D. G., Bloss, C. S., Libiger, O., Schork, N. J., Murray, S. S., Casey, B. J., Chang, L., Ernst, T. M., Frazier, J. A., Gruen, J. R., Kennedy, D. N., Van Zijl, P., Mostofsky, S., Kaufmann, W. E., Kenet, T., Dale, A. M., Jernigan, T. L., &

Sowell, E. R. (2015). Family income, parental education and brain structure in children and adolescents. *Nat Neurosci*, *18*(5), 773-778. https://doi.org/10.1038/nn.3983

- Ochsner, K. N., Bunge, S. A., Gross, J. J., & Gabrieli, J. D. E. (2002). Rethinking Feelings: An fMRI Study of the Cognitive Regulation of Emotion. *Journal of Cognitive Neuroscience*, 14(8), 1215-1229. https://doi.org/10.4324/9780203496190
- Odriozola-Gonzalez, P., Planchuelo-Gomez, A., Irurtia, M. J., & de Luis-Garcia, R. (2020). Psychological effects of the COVID-19 outbreak and lockdown among students and workers of a Spanish university. *Psychiatry Research*, 290, 113108. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2020.113108
- Ösby, U., Brandt, L., Correia, N., Ekbom, A., & Sparén, P. (2001). Excess mortality in bipolar and unipolar disorder in Sweden. *Archives of general psychiatry*, 58(9), 844-850.
- Ostergaard, S. D., Larsen, J. T., Dalsgaard, S., Wilens, T. E., Mortensen, P. B., Agerbo, E., Mors, O., & Petersen, L. (2016). Predicting ADHD by Assessment of Rutter's Indicators of Adversity in Infancy. *PLoS One*, 11(6), e0157352. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0157352
- Ostiguy, C. S., Ellenbogen, M. A., Linnen, A.-M., Walker, E. F., Hammen, C., & Hodgins, S. (2009). Chronic stress and stressful life events in the offspring of parents with bipolar disorder. *J Affect Disord*, *114*(1-3), 74-84.
- Panizzon, M. S., Fennema-Notestine, C., Eyler, L. T., Jernigan, T. L., Prom-Wormley, E., Neale, M., Jacobson, K., Lyons, M. J., Grant, M. D., Franz, C. E., Xian, H., Tsuang, M., Fischl, B., Seidman, L., Dale, A., & Kremen, W. S. (2009). Distinct genetic influences on cortical surface area and cortical thickness. *Cereb Cortex*, 19(11), 2728-2735. https://doi.org/10.1093/cercor/bhp026
- Parsons, T. D., Carlew, A. R., Magtoto, J., & Stonecipher, K. (2017). The potential of function-led virtual environments for ecologically valid measures of executive function in experimental and clinical neuropsychology. *Neuropsychol Rehabil*, 27(5), 777-807. https://doi.org/10.1080/09602011.2015.1109524
- Pears, K. C., & Capaldi, D. M. (2001). Intergenerational transmission of abuse: a twogenerational prospective study of an at-risk sample. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, 25(11), 1439-1461.
- Pechtel, P., & Pizzagalli, D. A. (2011). Effects of early life stress on cognitive and affective function: an integrated review of human literature. *Psychopharmacology*, 214(1), 55-70. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00213-010-2009-2
- Pedrosa, A. L., Bitencourt, L., Froes, A. C. F., Cazumba, M. L. B., Campos, R. G. B., de Brito, S., & Simoes, E. S. A. C. (2020). Emotional, Behavioral, and Psychological Impact of the COVID-19 Pandemic. *Front Psychol*, 11, 566212. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2020.566212

- Petanjek, Z., Judas, M., Simic, G., Rasin, M. R., Uylings, H. B., Rakic, P., & Kostovic, I. (2011). Extraordinary neoteny of synaptic spines in the human prefrontal cortex. *PNAS*, 108(32), 13281-13286. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1105108108
- Peterson, B. S., Warner, V., Bansal, R., Zhu, H., Hao, X., Liu, J., Durkin, K., Adams, P. B., Wickramaratne, P., & Weissman, M. M. (2009). Cortical thinning in persons at increased familial risk for major depression. *PNAS*.
- Pfefferbaum, A., Mathalon, D. H., Sullivan, E. V., Rawles, J. M., Zipursky, R. B., & Lim, K. O. (1994). A Quantitative Magnectic Resonance Imaging Study of Changes in Brain Morphology From Infancy to Late Adulthood. *Arch Neurol*, *51*, 874-887.
- Phillips, M. L., Schmithorst, V. J., Banihashemi, L., Taylor, M., Samolyk, A., Northrup, J. B., English, G. E., Versace, A., Stiffler, R. S., Aslam, H. A., Bonar, L., Panigrahy, A., & Hipwell, A. E. (2021). Patterns of Infant Amygdala Connectivity Mediate the Impact of High Caregiver Affect on Reducing Infant Smiling: Discovery and Replication. *Biological Psychiatry*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsych.2021.03.026
- Pietrek, C., Elbert, T., Weierstall, R., Muller, O., & Rockstroh, B. (2013). Childhood adversities in relation to psychiatric disorders. *Psychiatry Research*, 206(1), 103-110. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2012.11.003
- Piguet, C., Cojan, Y., Sterpenich, V., Desseilles, M., Bertschy, G., & Vuilleumier, P. (2016). Alterations in neural systems mediating cognitive flexibility and inhibition in mood disorders. *Hum Brain Mapp*, 37(4), 1335-1348. https://doi.org/10.1002/hbm.23104
- Pink, A., Przybelski, S. A., Krell-Roesch, J., Stokin, G. B., Roberts, R. O., Mielke, M. M., Knopman, D. S., Jack, C. R., Petersen, R. C., & Geda, Y. E. (2017). Cortical Thickness and Depressive Symptoms in Cognitively Normal Individuals: The Mayo Clinic Study of Aging. *J Alzheimers Dis*, 58(4), 1273-1281. https://doi.org/10.3233/JAD-170041
- Poole, J. C., Dobson, K. S., & Pusch, D. (2017). Anxiety among adults with a history of childhood adversity: Psychological resilience moderates the indirect effect of emotion dysregulation. J Affect Disord, 217, 144-152. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2017.03.047
- Poole, J. C., Dobson, K. S., & Pusch, D. (2018). Do adverse childhood experiences predict adult interpersonal difficulties? The role of emotion dysregulation. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, 80, 123-133. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chiabu.2018.03.006
- Quinlan, E. B., Cattrell, A., Jia, T., Artiges, E., Banaschewski, T., Barker, G., Bokde, A. L. W., Bromberg, U., Buchel, C., Bruhl, R., Conrod, P. J., Desrivieres, S., Flor, H., Frouin, V., Gallinat, J., Garavan, H., Gowland, P., Heinz, A., Martinot, J. L., Paillere Martinot, M. L., Nees, F., Papadopoulos-Orfanos, D., Paus, T., Poustka, L., Smolka, M. N., Vetter, N. C., Walter, H., Whelan, R., Glennon, J. C., Buitelaar, J. K., Happe, F., Loth, E., Barker, E. D., Schumann, G., & Consortium, I. (2017). Psychosocial Stress and Brain Function in Adolescent Psychopathology. *Am J Psychiatry*, *174*(8), 785-794. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.2017.16040464

- Raznahan, A., Lerch, J. P., Lee, N., Greenstein, D., Wallace, G. L., Stockman, M., Clasen, L., Shaw, P. W., & Giedd, J. N. (2011). Patterns of coordinated anatomical change in human cortical development: a longitudinal neuroimaging study of maturational coupling. *Neuron*, 72(5), 873-884. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2011.09.028
- Repetti, R. L., Taylor, S. E., & Seeman, T. E. (2002). Risky families: family social environments and the mental and physical health of offspring. *Psychological Bulletin*, *128*(2), 330.
- Restubog, S. L. D., Ocampo, A. C. G., & Wang, L. (2020). Taking control amidst the chaos: Emotion regulation during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Journal of vocational behavior*, 119, 103440-103440. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jvb.2020.103440
- Richardson, G. A., De Genna, N. M., Goldschmidt, L., Larkby, C., & Donovan, J. E. (2019). Prenatal cocaine exposure: Direct and indirect associations with 21-year-old offspring substance use and behavior problems. *Drug and alcohol dependence*, 195, 121-131. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2018.10.033
- Riedl, D., Lampe, A., Exenberger, S., Nolte, T., Trawoger, I., & Beck, T. (2020). Prevalence of adverse childhood experiences (ACEs) and associated physical and mental health problems amongst hospital patients: Results from a cross-sectional study. *Gen Hosp Psychiatry*, 64, 80-86. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.genhosppsych.2020.03.005
- Riihimäki, K., Vuorilehto, M., Melartin, T., Haukka, J., & Isometsä, E. (2014). Incidence and predictors of suicide attempts among primary-care patients with depressive disorders: a 5-year prospective study. *Psychol Med*, 44(2), 291.
- Rilling, J. K., Winslow, J. T., O'Brien, D., Gutman, D. A., Hoffman, J. M., & Kilts, C. D. (2001). Neural correlates of maternal separation in rhesus monkeys. *Biological Psychiatry*, 49(2), 146-157.
- Rod, N. H., Bengtsson, J., Budtz-Jørgensen, E., Clipet-Jensen, C., Taylor-Robinson, D., Andersen, A.-M. N., Dich, N., & Rieckmann, A. (2020). Trajectories of childhood adversity and mortality in early adulthood: a population-based cohort study. *The Lancet*, 396(10249), 489-497.
- Rodman, A. M., Jenness, J. L., Weissman, D. G., Pine, D. S., & McLaughlin, K. A. (2019). Neurobiological Markers of Resilience to Depression Following Childhood Maltreatment: The Role of Neural Circuits Supporting the Cognitive Control of Emotion. *Biological Psychiatry*, 86(6), 464-473. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsych.2019.04.033
- Romens, S., Casement, M. D., McAloon, R., Keenan, K., Hipwell, A. E., Guyer, A. E., & Forbes, E. E. (2015). Adolescent girl' neural response to reward mediates the relation between childhood financial disadvantage and depression. *J Child Psychol Psychiatry*, 56(11), 1177-1184.
- Roos, L. E., Knight, E. L., Beauchamp, K. G., Berkman, E. T., Faraday, K., Hyslop, K., & Fisher, P. A. (2017). Acute stress impairs inhibitory control based on individual differences in parasympathetic nervous system activity. *Biol Psychol*, 125, 58-63. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsycho.2017.03.004

- Rubaltelli, E., Tedaldi, E., Orabona, N., & Scrimin, S. (2020). Environmental and psychological variables influencing reactions to the COVID-19 outbreak. *Br J Health Psychol*, 25(4), 1020-1038. https://doi.org/10.1111/bjhp.12473
- Rubia, K. (2010). "Cool" Inferior Frontostriatal Dysfunction in Attention-Deficit/Hyperactivity Disorder Versus "Hot" Ventromedial Orbitofrontal-Limbic Dysfunction in Conduct Disorder: A Review. *Biological Psychiatry*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsych.2010.09.023
- Rubia, K., Smith, A. B., Brammer, M. J., & Taylor, E. (2003). Right inferior prefrontal cortex mediates response inhibition while mesial prefrontal cortex is responsible for error detection. *Neuroimage*, 20(1), 351-358. https://doi.org/10.1016/s1053-8119(03)00275-1
- Rutter, M., & Quinton, D. (1977). Psychiatric disorder: ecological factors and concepts of causation. In M. McGurk (Ed.), *Ecological factors in human development* (pp. 173-187). Amsterdam: Noord-Holland.
- Sai, L., Luo, S., Ward, A., & Sang, B. (2016). Development of the Tendency to Use Emotion Regulation Strategies and Their Relation to Depressive Symptoms in Chinese Adolescents. *Front Psychol*, 7, 1222. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2016.01222
- Saleh, A., Potter, G. G., McQuoid, D. R., Boyd, B., Turner, R., MacFall, J. R., & Taylor, W. D. (2017). Effects of early life stress on depression, cognitive performance and brain morphology. *Psychol Med*, 47(1), 171-181. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291716002403
- Sanchez, M. M., Ladd, C. O., & Plotsky, P. M. (2001). Early adverse experience as a developmental risk factor for later psychopathology: evidence from rodent and primate models. *Development and psychopathology*, 13(3), 419-449.
- Sandman, C. A., Buss, C., Head, K., & Davis, E. P. (2015). Fetal exposure to maternal depressive symptoms is associated with cortical thickness in late childhood. *Biological Psychiatry*, 77(4), 324-334. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsych.2014.06.025
- Schafer, J. O., Naumann, E., Holmes, E. A., Tuschen-Caffier, B., & Samson, A. C. (2017). Emotion Regulation Strategies in Depressive and Anxiety Symptoms in Youth: A Meta-Analytic Review. J Youth Adolesc, 46(2), 261-276. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10964-016-0585-0
- Schalinski, I., Teicher, M. H., Nischk, D., Hinderer, E., Muller, O., & Rockstroh, B. (2016). Type and timing of adverse childhood experiences differentially affect severity of PTSD, dissociative and depressive symptoms in adult inpatients. *BMC Psychiatry*, 16, 295. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12888-016-1004-5
- Schmaal, L., Hibar, D. P., Samann, P. G., Hall, G. B., Baune, B. T., Jahanshad, N., Cheung, J. W., van Erp, T. G. M., Bos, D., Ikram, M. A., Vernooij, M. W., Niessen, W. J., Tiemeier, H., Hofman, A., Wittfeld, K., Grabe, H. J., Janowitz, D., Bulow, R., Selonke, M., Volzke, H., Grotegerd, D., Dannlowski, U., Arolt, V., Opel, N., Heindel, W., Kugel, H., Hoehn, D., Czisch, M., Couvy-Duchesne, B., Renteria, M. E., Strike,

L. T., Wright, M. J., Mills, N. T., de Zubicaray, G. I., McMahon, K. L., Medland, S. E., Martin, N. G., Gillespie, N. A., Goya-Maldonado, R., Gruber, O., Kramer, B., Hatton, S. N., Lagopoulos, J., Hickie, I. B., Frodl, T., Carballedo, A., Frey, E. M., van Velzen, L. S., Penninx, B., van Tol, M. J., van der Wee, N. J., Davey, C. G., Harrison, B. J., Mwangi, B., Cao, B., Soares, J. C., Veer, I. M., Walter, H., Schoepf, D., Zurowski, B., Konrad, C., Schramm, E., Normann, C., Schnell, K., Sacchet, M. D., Gotlib, I. H., MacQueen, G. M., Godlewska, B. R., Nickson, T., McIntosh, A. M., Papmeyer, M., Whalley, H. C., Hall, J., Sussmann, J. E., Li, M., Walter, M., Aftanas, L., Brack, I., Bokhan, N. A., Thompson, P. M., & Veltman, D. J. (2017). Cortical abnormalities in adults and adolescents with major depression based on brain scans from 20 cohorts worldwide in the ENIGMA Major Depressive Disorder Working Group. *Mol Psychiatry*, *22*(6), 900-909. https://doi.org/10.1038/mp.2016.60

- Schnepper, R., Reichenberger, J., & Blechert, J. (2020). Being My Own Companion in Times of Social Isolation - A 14-Day Mobile Self-Compassion Intervention Improves Stress Levels and Eating Behavior. *Front Psychol*, 11, 595806. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2020.595806
- Schoeller, F., Bertrand, P., Gerry, L. J., Jain, A., Horowitz, A. H., & Zenasni, F. (2018). Combining Virtual Reality and Biofeedback to Foster Empathic Abilities in Humans. *Front Psychol*, 9, 2741. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2018.02741
- Scott, K. M., Smith, D. R., & Ellis, P. M. (2010). Prospectively Ascertained Child Maltreatment and Its Association With DSM-IV Mental Disorders in Young Adults. *Archives of general psychiatry*, 67(7), 712-719. https://doi.org/10.1001/archgenpsychiatry.2010.71
- Segre, L. S., O'Hara, M. W., Arndt, S., & Stuart, S. (2007). The prevalence of postpartum depression: the relative significance of three social status indices. *Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol*, 42(4), 316-321. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00127-007-0168-1
- Shapero, B. G., Black, S. K., Liu, R. T., Klugman, J., Bender, R. E., Abramson, L. Y., & Alloy, L. B. (2014). Stressful life events and depression symptoms: the effect of childhood emotional abuse on stress reactivity. *J Clin Psychol*, 70(3), 209-223. https://doi.org/10.1002/jclp.22011
- Shapero, B. G., Stange, J. P., McArthur, B. A., Abramson, L. Y., & Alloy, L. B. (2019). Cognitive reappraisal attenuates the association between depressive symptoms and emotional response to stress during adolescence. *Cogn Emot*, 33(3), 524-535. https://doi.org/10.1080/02699931.2018.1462148
- Shaw, P., Greenstein, D., Lerch, J., Clasen, L., Lenroot, R., Gogtay, N., Evans, A., Rapoport, J., & Giedd, J. (2006). Intellectual ability and cortical development in children and adolescents. *Nature*, 440(7084), 676-679. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature04513
- Sheffler, J. L., Piazza, J. R., Quinn, J. M., Sachs-Ericsson, N. J., & Stanley, I. H. (2019). Adverse childhood experiences and coping strategies: identifying pathways to resiliency in adulthood. *Anxiety Stress Coping*, 32(5), 594-609. https://doi.org/10.1080/10615806.2019.1638699

- Sheridan, M. A., Fox, N. A., Zeanah, C. H., McLaughlin, K. A., & Nelson, C. A., 3rd. (2012). Variation in neural development as a result of exposure to institutionalization early in childhood. *PNAS*, 109(32), 12927-12932. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1200041109
- Sherlin, L., Arns, M., Lubar, J., Heinrich, H., Kerson, C., Strehl, U., & Sterman, B. (2011). Neurofeedback and Basic Learning Theory: Implications for Research and Practice. *Journal of Neurotherapy*, 15, 292-304. https://doi.org/10.1080/10874208.2011.623089
- Shonkoff, J. P., Boyce, W. T., & McEwen, B. S. (2009). Neuroscience, molecular biology, and the childhood roots of health disparities: building a new framework for health promotion and disease prevention. *JAMA*, 301(21), 2252-2259. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2009.754
- Shonkoff, J. P., Garner, A. S., Committee on Psychosocial Aspects of, C., Family, H., Committee on Early Childhood, A., Dependent, C., Section on, D., & Behavioral, P. (2012). The lifelong effects of early childhood adversity and toxic stress. *Pediatrics*, 129(1), e232-246. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2011-2663
- Sokero, T. P., Melartin, T. K., Rytsälä, H. J., Leskelä, U. S., Lestelä-Mielonen, P. S., & Isometsä, E. T. (2005). Prospective study of risk factors for attempted suicide among patients with DSM–IV major depressive disorder. *Br J Psychiatry*, 186(4), 314-318.
- Somerville, L. H. (2013). The teenage brain: Sensitivity to Social Evaluation. Curr Dir Psychol Sci, 22(2), 121-127. https://doi.org/10.1177/0963721413476512
- Sowell, E. R., Thompson, P. M., Leonard, C. M., Welcome, S. E., Kan, E., & Toga, A. W. (2004). Longitudinal mapping of cortical thickness and brain growth in normal children. *J Neurosci*, 24(38), 8223-8231. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1798-04.2004
- Staiger, P. K., O'Donnell, R., Liknaitzky, P., Bush, R., & Milward, J. (2020). Mobile Apps to Reduce Tobacco, Alcohol, and Illicit Drug Use: Systematic Review of the First Decade. *Journal of medical Internet research*, 22(11), e17156-e17156. https://doi.org/10.2196/17156
- Taylor, C. B., Fitzsimmons-Craft, E. E., & Graham, A. K. (2020). Digital technology can revolutionize mental health services delivery: The COVID-19 crisis as a catalyst for change. *Int J Eat Disord*, 53(7), 1155-1157. https://doi.org/10.1002/eat.23300
- Teicher, M. H., Andersen, S. L., Polcari, A., Anderson, C. M., Navalta, C. P., & Kim, D. M. (2003). The neurobiological consequences of early stress and childhood maltreatment. *Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews*, 27(1-2), 33-44. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0149-7634(03)00007-1
- Teicher, M. H., Anderson, C. M., Ohashi, K., Khan, A., McGreenery, C. E., Bolger, E. A., Rohan, M. L., & Vitaliano, G. D. (2018). Differential effects of childhood neglect and abuse during sensitive exposure periods on male and female hippocampus. *Neuroimage*, 169, 443-452. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2017.12.055

- Thomaes, K., Dorrepaal, E., Draijer, N., de Ruiter, M. B., van Balkom, A. J., Smit, J. H., & Veltman, D. J. (2010). Reduced anterior cingulate and orbitofrontal volumes in child abuse–related complex PTSD. *The Journal of clinical psychiatry*, *71*(12), 1636-1644.
- Tottenham, N., Hare, T. A., Quinn, B. T., McCarry, T. W., Nurse, M., Gilhooly, T., Millner, A., Galvan, A., Davidson, M. C., Eigsti, I. M., Thomas, K. M., Freed, P. J., Booma, E. S., Gunnar, M. R., Altemus, M., Aronson, J., & Casey, B. J. (2010). Prolonged institutional rearing is associated with atypically large amygdala volume and difficulties in emotion regulation. *Dev Sci*, 13(1), 46-61. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-7687.2009.00852.x
- Traub, F., & Boynton-Jarrett, R. (2017). Modifiable Resilience Factors to Childhood Adversity for Clinical Pediatric Practice. *Pediatrics*, 139(5). https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2016-2569
- Tugade, M. M., & Fredrickson, B. L. (2004). Resilient individuals use positive emotions to bounce back from negative emotional experiences. J Pers Soc Psychol, 86(2), 320-333. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.86.2.320
- Turecki, G., Ernst, C., Jollant, F., Labonte, B., & Mechawar, N. (2012). The neurodevelopmental origins of suicidal behavior. *Trends in Neurosciences*, 35(1), 14-23. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tins.2011.11.008
- Tyborowska, A., Volman, I., Niermann, H. C. M., Pouwels, J. L., Smeekens, S., Cillessen, A. H. N., Toni, I., & Roelofs, K. (2018). Early-life and pubertal stress differentially modulate grey matter development in human adolescents. *Sci Rep*, 8(1), 9201. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-27439-5
- Undheim, A. M., & Sund, A. M. (2017). Associations of stressful life events with coping strategies of 12-15-year-old Norwegian adolescents. *European Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 26(8), 993-1003. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00787-017-0979-x
- Vaessen, T., Steinhart, H., Batink, T., Klippel, A., Van Nierop, M., Reininghaus, U., & Myin-Germeys, I. (2019). ACT in daily life in early psychosis: an ecological momentary intervention approach. *Psychosis*, 11(2), 93-104. https://doi.org/10.1080/17522439.2019.1578401
- Valmaggia, L. (2017). The use of virtual reality in psychosis research and treatment. *World Psychiatry*, *16*(3), 246-247. https://doi.org/10.1002/wps.20443
- van Harmelen, A. L., van Tol, M. J., van der Wee, N. J., Veltman, D. J., Aleman, A., Spinhoven, P., van Buchem, M. A., Zitman, F. G., Penninx, B. W., & Elzinga, B. M. (2010). Reduced medial prefrontal cortex volume in adults reporting childhood emotional maltreatment. *Biological Psychiatry*, 68(9), 832-838. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsych.2010.06.011
- Vasung, L., Abaci Turk, E., Ferradal, S. L., Sutin, J., Stout, J. N., Ahtam, B., Lin, P. Y., & Grant, P. E. (2019). Exploring early human brain development with structural and physiological neuroimaging. *Neuroimage*, 187, 226-254. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2018.07.041

- Verbruggen, F., & Logan, G. D. (2008). Response inhibition in the stop-signal paradigm. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, 12(11), 418-424. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tics.2008.07.005
- Vindegaard, N., & Benros, M. E. (2020). COVID-19 pandemic and mental health consequences: Systematic review of the current evidence. *Brain Behav Immun*, 89, 531-542. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbi.2020.05.048
- Vourvopoulos, A., Pardo, O. M., Lefebvre, S., Neureither, M., Saldana, D., Jahng, E., & Liew, S. L. (2019). Effects of a Brain-Computer Interface With Virtual Reality (VR) Neurofeedback: A Pilot Study in Chronic Stroke Patients. *Front Hum Neurosci*, 13, 210. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnhum.2019.00210
- Wagner, G., Schultz, C. C., Koch, K., Schachtzabel, C., Sauer, H., & Schlosser, R. G. (2012). Prefrontal cortical thickness in depressed patients with high-risk for suicidal behavior. *J Psychiatr Res*, 46(11), 1449-1455. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpsychires.2012.07.013
- Wanner, B., Vitaro, F., Tremblay, R. E., & Turecki, G. (2012). Childhood trajectories of anxiousness and disruptiveness explain the association between early-life adversity and attempted suicide. *Psychol Med*, 42(11), 2373-2382. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291712000438
- Weissman, D. G., Bitran, D., Miller, A. B., Schaefer, J. D., Sheridan, M. A., & McLaughlin, K. A. (2019). Difficulties with emotion regulation as a transdiagnostic mechanism linking child maltreatment with the emergence of psychopathology. *Dev Psychopathol*, *31*(3), 899-915. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0954579419000348
- Weissman, D. G., Lambert, H. K., Rodman, A. M., Peverill, M., Sheridan, M. A., & McLaughlin, K. A. (2020). Reduced hippocampal and amygdala volume as a mechanism underlying stress sensitization to depression following childhood trauma. *Depress Anxiety*, 37(9), 916-925. https://doi.org/10.1002/da.23062
- Werner, E. E. (1993). Risk, resilience, and recovery: Perspectives from the Kauai Longitudinal Study. *Development and psychopathology*, 5(4), 503-515. https://doi.org/10.1017/S095457940000612X
- Wittchen, H.-U., Zaudig, M., & Fydrich, T. (1997). [Structured clinical interview for DSM-IV Axis I and II SCID]. Hogrefe.
- Yam, K. Y., Naninck, E. F., Schmidt, M. V., Lucassen, P. J., & Korosi, A. (2015). Early-life adversity programs emotional functions and the neuroendocrine stress system: the contribution of nutrition, metabolic hormones and epigenetic mechanisms. *Stress*, 18(3), 328-342. https://doi.org/10.3109/10253890.2015.1064890
- Young, K. D., Zotev, V., Phillips, R., Misaki, M., Yuan, H., Drevets, W. C., & Bodurka, J. (2014). Real-time FMRI neurofeedback training of amygdala activity in patients with major depressive disorder. *PLoS One*, 9(2), e88785. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0088785

- Youssef, N. A., Lockwood, L., Su, S., Hao, G., & Rutten, B. P. F. (2018). The Effects of Trauma, with or without PTSD, on the Transgenerational DNA Methylation Alterations in Human Offsprings. *Brain Sci*, 8(5). https://doi.org/10.3390/brainsci8050083
- Yuan, R., Nechvatal, J. M., Buckmaster, C. L., Ayash, S., Parker, K. J., Schatzberg, A. F., Lyons, D. M., & Menon, V. (2021). Long-term effects of intermittent early life stress on primate prefrontal-subcortical functional connectivity. *Neuropsychopharmacology*. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41386-021-00956-0
- Zhao, K., Liu, H., Yan, R., Hua, L., Chen, Y., Shi, J., Lu, Q., & Yao, Z. (2017). Cortical thickness and subcortical structure volume abnormalities in patients with major depression with and without anxious symptoms. *Brain Behav*, 7(8), e00754. https://doi.org/10.1002/brb3.754
- Zhao, Y. J., Du, M. Y., Huang, X. Q., Lui, S., Chen, Z. Q., Liu, J., Luo, Y., Wang, X. L., Kemp, G. J., & Gong, Q. Y. (2014). Brain grey matter abnormalities in medication-free patients with major depressive disorder: a meta-analysis. *Psychol Med*, 44(14), 2927-2937. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291714000518

6 CURRICULUM VITAE

NameMaximilian MonningerMailmaximilian.monninger@zi-mannheim.deDate of birth14-05-1989NationalityGerman

Current Scientific Positions

April 2018 - Present	Doctoral Student, Department of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry and Psychotherapy, RG Developmental Neuroscience in Psychiatry, Central Institute of Mental Health, Mannheim, Germany
April 2018 - present	Associated PhD Student, Research Training Group "Impact of Adverse Childhood Experiences on Psychosocial and Somatic Conditions Across the Lifespan" (GRK 2350)

Education

September 2017	Master of Science, Psychology
	Johannes Gutenberg University Mainz, Germany
September 2015	Bachelor of Science, Psychology
	Johannes Gutenberg University Mainz, Germany
April 2013	Bachelor of Science, Biology
	Ruhr-University Bochum, Germany
June 2008	Abitur, Städtisches Gymnasium Herten, Germany

Working experience

August -	Research Internship, Department of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry,
September 2016	Psychosomatics and Psychotherapy, J.W. Goethe University Frankfurt,
	Germany
November 2015 -	Research assistant, Department of Clinical Psychology and Neuropsychology,
July 2017	Institute of Psychology, Johannes Gutenberg University Mainz, Germany
August -	Research Internship, LWL-Hospital for Child and Adolescent Psychiatry,
October 2014	Ruhr-University, Bochum, Germany
October 2012 -	Research assistant, Department of General Pediatrics, University Children's
June 2016	Hospital Muenster, Germany

7 ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Mein Dank für die entstandene Dissertation gilt allen daran beteiligten Kolleginnen und Kollegen. Allen voran bedanke ich mich bei Dr. Nathalie Holz und Prof. Dr. Dr. Tobias Banaschewski für die Unterstützung bei der Anfertigung der Dissertation und die konstruktive, wertschätzende und motivierende Zusammenarbeit. Darüber hinaus bedanke ich mich bei Tania Pollok, Sibylle Heinzel, Anna Kaiser, Pascal Aggensteiner, Daniel Brandeis und Boris Böttinger für die stets kollegiale und unterstützende Atmosphäre während meiner Promotion.

Schließlich gilt mein Dank meiner Familie, Insa und ihrer Familie, Roswitha und Herbert Bretscher und allen, die diese Arbeit ermöglicht haben.